

OECD Reviews of Public Health

LATVIA A HEALTHIER TOMORROW





OECD Reviews of Public Health: Latvia

A HEALTHIER TOMORROW



This work is published under the responsibility of the Secretary-General of the OECD. The opinions expressed and arguments employed herein do not necessarily reflect the official views of OECD member countries.

This document, as well as any data and map included herein, are without prejudice to the status of or sovereignty over any territory, to the delimitation of international frontiers and boundaries and to the name of any territory, city or area.

The statistical data for Israel are supplied by and under the responsibility of the relevant Israeli authorities. The use of such data by the OECD is without prejudice to the status of the Golan Heights, East Jerusalem and Israeli settlements in the West Bank under the terms of international law.

Note by Turkey

The information in this document with reference to "Cyprus" relates to the southern part of the Island. There is no single authority representing both Turkish and Greek Cypriot people on the Island. Turkey recognises the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus (TRNC). Until a lasting and equitable solution is found within the context of the United Nations, Turkey shall preserve its position concerning the "Cyprus issue".

Note by all the European Union Member States of the OECD and the European Union

The Republic of Cyprus is recognised by all members of the United Nations with the exception of Turkey. The information in this document relates to the area under the effective control of the Government of the Republic of Cyprus.

Please cite this publication as:

OECD (2020), OECD Reviews of Public Health: Latvia: A Healthier Tomorrow, OECD Reviews of Public Health, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/e9f33098-en.

ISBN 978-92-64-86726-0 (print) ISBN 978-92-64-61964-7 (pdf)

OECD Reviews of Public Health ISSN 2708-0838 (print) ISSN 2708-0846 (online)

Photo credits: Cover © Paul Oakley.

Corrigenda to publications may be found on line at: www.oecd.org/about/publishing/corrigenda.htm. © OECD 2020

The use of this work, whether digital or print, is governed by the Terms and Conditions to be found at http://www.oecd.org/termsandconditions.

Foreword

This report is the fourth in the OECD's series of reports reviewing public health policies across selected OECD countries. Health care systems across OECD are increasingly under pressure from social changes – including demographic changes and ageing populations – and emerging new health challenges – from a growing burden of chronic disease, to re-emerging and new communicable diseases, or a growing burden of mental ill-health – which demand a strong public health response.

The OECD Reviews of Public Health provide in-depth analysis and policy recommendations to strengthen priority areas of countries' public health systems, highlighting best practice examples that allow learning from shared experiences and the spreading of innovative approaches. In particular, this series of Reviews of Public Health builds on the OECD's long-standing programme of work on the economics of public health, applying this extensive expertise to country-specific challenges. The OECD Reviews of Public Health are a tool to help countries to strengthen their national public health systems, and help countries to develop and implement innovative public health actions.

This OECD Review of Public Health for Latvia looks the public health system in Latvia, reviews the effectiveness of existing policies and activities, and makes recommendations to improve public health. Despite noticeable improvements over the last decades, Latvia is facing a considerable public health challenge, with a high burden of non-communicable disease and unhealthy behaviours. Yet the resources available to address these challenges are limited, as Latvia operates a tight budget for health. In light of this, the review suggests ways to improve the efficient use of existing resources and to strengthen existing policies and practices. If additional financial investment in health were to be made available, this review suggests areas where these resources would be most impactful.

Latvia is prioritising public health and with good reason: public health can prevent disease and reduce future health care cost, ensuring a sustainable health system for generations to come. This report provides a path towards a healthier tomorrow.

Acknowledgements

This report was prepared by Guillaume Dedet, Michele Cecchini, Emily Hewlett and Sabine Vuik. The authors wish to thank Stefano Scarpetta, Mark Pearson, and Francesca Colombo from the OECD Directorate of Employment, Labour and Social Affairs for their input. Thanks also go to Liv Gudmundson for editorial input and to Isabelle Vallard and Christina Kim for logistical assistance.

The completion of this report would not have been possible without the generous support of the Latvian authorities. This report has benefited from the expertise and material received from many health officials, health professionals, and other health experts that the OECD review team interviewed during a research mission in Latvia in December 2019. The OECD review team would like to thank the wide range of stakeholders who took the time to come and meet with them during their research mission, including teams from the Ministry of Health, the National Health Service, the State Agency for Medicines, the Centre for Disease Prevention and Control, the Public Health Institute, the Ministry of Finance, the Ministry of Education and Science and municipal government; representatives from associations for pharmacists, pharmaceutical manufacturers and wholesalers, nurses, and dietologists; health care providers; and a number of patient and civil society organisations.

This report has also benefited from the comments of the Latvian authorities and experts who reviewed drafts. Particular thanks go to Professor Dr Ģirts Briģis and Dr Daiga Behmane from Riga Stradins University, who acted as academic peer reviewers for this report, and public health experts from Ireland, who provided feedback on the Assessment and Recommendations chapter, for the useful comments and suggestions shared with the authors.

Table of contents

Foreword	3
Acknowledgements	4
Acronyms and abbreviations	8
Executive summary	10
Assessments and recommendations Latvia's public health system Tackling obesity Strengthening secondary and tertiary prevention Effective use of pharmaceuticals References	12 16 19 24 28 31
 1 The Public Health System in Latvia 1.1. Introduction 1.2. The public health picture in Latvia 1.3. Organisational structure 1.4. Leadership and governance 1.5. Partnerships and collaboration 1.6. Financial resources 1.7. Knowledge development 1.8. Workforce 1.9. Conclusion References 	35 36 36 46 50 53 55 59 61 64 64
2 Tackling obesity in Latvia 2.1. Introduction 2.2. Obesity in Latvia 2.3. Latvia's approach to tackling obesity 2.4. Recommendations 2.5. Conclusion References Annex 2.A. Data on obesity and overweight Notes	68 69 69 76 82 95 95 100 101

3 Strengthening Latvia's secondary and tertiary prevention policies	102
3.1. Introduction	103
3.2. Burden of chronic disease in Latvia	104
3.3. Screening, health checks, and disease management approaches in Latvia	107
3.4. Strengthening secondary and tertiary prevention	119
3.5. Conclusion	128
References	129
4 Effective use of pharmaceuticals	134
4.1. Introduction	135
4.2. General organisation of the Latvian pharmaceutical sector	135
4.3. Despite a solid legal framework, the outpatient pharmaceutical sector in Latvia has	
significant flaws	142
4.4. Reforming certain features of the Latvian pharmaceutical sector would improve patient	
access and safeguard public spending	157
4.5. Conclusion	165
References	166
Notes	168

FIGURES

Figure 1.1. Appraising Latvia's public health capacity – analytical framework	36
Figure 1.2. Life expectancy	37
Figure 1.3. Perceived health status	38
Figure 1.4. Causes of mortality in Latvia ¹	39
Figure 1.5. Incidence of acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS)	40
Figure 1.6. Mortality from intentional self-harm	41
Figure 1.7. Mortality from road traffic accidents	42
Figure 1.8. Tobacco consumption per capita	43
Figure 1.9. Alcohol consumption per capita	44
Figure 1.10. Population ageing – 2019 and 2050	46
Figure 1.11. Childhood immunisation rates	48
Figure 1.12. The Latvian Health System (simplified)	50
Figure 1.13. Health expenditure per capita, 2019 (or nearest year)	56
Figure 1.14. Health expenditure as a share of GDP, 2019 (or nearest year)	56
Figure 1.15. Spending on prevention as a percentage of current expenditure on health, 2018 (or nearest year)	58
Figure 1.16. Doctors and nurses numbers in OECD countries, 2017 or nearest year	62
Figure 2.1. Prevalence of obesity and overweight in OECD countries	70
Figure 2.2. Prevalence of obesity and overweight in Latvia over time	71
Figure 2.3. Prevalence of childhood obesity and overweight in Latvia over time	72
Figure 2.4. Prevalence of physical activity frequency in Latvia, by income quintile	73
Figure 2.5. Prevalence of physical activity frequency in Latvia, by age group	73
Figure 2.6. Prevalence of fruit and vegetable consumption frequency, by income quintile	74
Figure 2.7. The impact of overweight on life expectancy	74
Figure 2.8. Health expenditure associated with overweight	75
Figure 2.9. The impact of overweight on GDP	76
Figure 2.10. Green and Bordeaux Spoon label	78
Figure 2.11. SSB tax rates in selected OECD countries	79
Figure 2.12. The Keyhole logo	84
Figure 2.13. Chile's food labels	84
Figure 3.1. Main Causes of Mortality in Latvia, 2015	105
Figure 3.2. Main Causes of Mortality, Latvia and OECD Average, 2017 or latest year ¹	106
Figure 3.3. Main causes of mortality over time in Latvia and the OECD average, 2000-15	106
Figure 3.4. Rates of treatable mortality in the EU, 2016	107
Figure 3.5. Cervical cancer screening coverage, 2018 or nearest year	109

Figure 3.6. Breast cancer screening coverage, 2018 or nearest year	109
Figure 3.7. Rates of lifetime screening for colon cancer, 2014	110
Figure 3.8. Practicing Physicians and General Practitioners, 2018 or nearest year	115
Figure 3.9. Remuneration of General Practitioners and Nurses ratio to average wage, 2018 (or nearest year)	116
Figure 3.10. Asthma and COPD hospital admission in adults, 2017 (or nearest year)	117
Figure 3.11. Quality of diabetes care, 2017 or nearest year	118
Figure 3.12. The Czech Republic – care pathway for patient with type 2 diabetes	123
Figure 3.13. Diabetes pathway in England – NHS RightCare Pathway: Diabetes, summary table	124
Figure 4.1. Antihypertensive (left panel) and cholesterol lowering (right panel) drugs consumption, 2019 (or	
nearest year)	143
Figure 4.2. Oral antidiabetic drugs consumption, 2019 (or nearest year)	145
Figure 4.3. Antidepressant drugs consumption, 2019 (or nearest year)	146
Figure 4.4. Total spending on retail pharmaceuticals in USD per capita, 2018	147
Figure 4.5. Retail pharmaceutical expenditure as a percentage of current expenditure on health, 2018	147
Figure 4.6. Evolution of retail pharmaceutical expenditure as a percentage of current expenditure on health	148
Figure 4.7. Expenditure on retail pharmaceuticals by type of financing in Latvia, USD per capita	149
Figure 4.8. Expenditure on retail pharmaceuticals ¹ by type of financing, 2018 (or nearest year)	150
Figure 4.9. Share of households with catastrophic spending on health by consumption quintile, latest year	
available	151
Figure 4.10. Share of generics in the total pharmaceutical market, 2017 (or nearest year)	154
Figure 4.11. Retail pharmaceutical spending by type of product, 2018	156
Figure 4.12. Community pharmacies, 2017 (or nearest year)	157

Annex Figure 2.A.1. Prevalence of obesity

TABLES

Table 4.1. Reimbursement categories for outpatient medicines	138
Table 4.2. Levels of margins applied for the calculation of wholesaler's prices of non-reimbursed medicines in	
2020	140
Table 4.3. Levels of margins applied for the calculation of pharmacy prices of non-reimbursed medicines in	
2020	140
Table 4.4. Levels of wholesaler margins for reimbursable medicines in 2020	141
Table 4.5. Levels of margins applied for the calculation of pharmacy prices of reimbursed medicines in 2020	142
Table 4.6. Overview of the suggested policy actions	158

Follow OECD Publications on:		
	✓ f in. ►	http://twitter.com/OECD_Pubs http://www.facebook.com/OECDPublications http://www.linkedin.com/groups/OECD-Publications-4645871 http://www.youtube.com/oecdilibrary http://www.oecd.org/oecddirect/

100

Acronyms and abbreviations

ACSCs	Ambulatory care sensitive conditions
AHI fees	Administration, handling and infrastructure fees [Australia]
AIDS	Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome
AMR	Antimicrobial resistance
AUD	Australian dollar
BMI	Body mass index
CCM	Comprehensive care management
CDPC	Centre for Disease Prevention and Control
CHF	Congestive heart failure
COPD	Chronic obstructive pulmonary disorder
COVID-19	Coronavirus disease 2019
CSB	Central Statistical Bureau
DDD	Defined daily dose
DMP	Disease management programmes
DTP	Diphtheria tetanus toxoid and pertussis
EDNP foods	Energy-dense, nutrient-poor foods
EHIS	European Health Interview Survey
EPR	External price referencing
EU	European Union
EU28	The 28 member states of the European Union
EUR	Euro
FFS	Fee-for-service
G20	Group of Twenty
GDP	Gross domestic product
GP	General practitioner
HFSS foods	High fat, sugar and salt foods
HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
НРМ	Health and Productivity Management
HPPs	HIV prevention points
HPV	Human papillomavirus
НТА	Health technology assessment
INN	International non-proprietary name
LBDUA	Latvian Non-Alcoholic Beverage Entrepreneurs Association
LPUF	Latvian Food Business Federation
MDR-TB	Multi-drug-resistant tuberculosis
METI	Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry [Japan]
NCDs	Non-communicable diseases
NGOs	Non-governmental organisations
NHS	National health service
NICE	National Institute for Health and Care Excellence [England]
OECD	Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development

OECD SPHeP NCD	OECD Strategic Public Health Planning for NCDs model
P4P	Pay-for-performance
PPP	Purchasing power parity
PPPs	Public-private partnerships
RISEBA	Riga International School of Economics and Business Administration
ROSP	Rémunération sur objectifs de santé publique [France]
RSU	Riga State University
SAM	State Agency for Medicines
SCORE	Systematic coronary risk evaluation
SDGs	Sustainable development goals
SOMC	State operational medical comity
SSBs	Sugar-sweetened beverages
ТВ	Tuberculosis
TSE	Tokyo Stock Exchange
UHC	Universal health coverage
USD	United States dollar
VAT	Value added tax
WHO	World Health Organization

Executive summary

Latvia is facing a dual challenge of a considerable public health burden and limited resources to address it. Latvia has high rates of smoking, harmful alcohol consumption and obesity, leading to a high burden of non-communicable diseases. These factors contribute to Latvia having the lowest life expectancy in the OECD, at 74.9 years versus the OECD average of 80.7 years. At the same time, resources for the health system are limited. Latvia has one of the lowest levels of health spending in the OECD, both in terms of per capita expenditure (USD PPP 1 924 compared to an OECD average of USD PPP 4 170) and as a percentage of GDP (6.2% in Latvia versus 8.9% in the OECD).

In this context, this review identifies scope for Latvia to improve the efficient use of existing resources, to strengthen existing policies and practices, and – if additional investment in health were made available – where the most impactful areas to direct these resources would be. It looks at the public health system as a whole, and provides an in-depth review of three priority topics: obesity, secondary and tertiary prevention, and pharmaceuticals.

Latvia's Ministry of Health has a clear strategic focus on prevention and health promotion. However, when it comes to delivering public health interventions, general practitioners (GPs) and municipalities are expected to play a key role – and both appear over-stretched and under-resourced. Allowing other health system actors to take on some GP tasks – such as pharmacists offering routine health checks – and giving more incentives to undertake prevention activities could help increase capacity. To further encourage healthy behaviours, Latvia is working on new initiatives such as more comprehensive regulation to tackle harmful alcohol consumption and a planned co-operation with industry on reformulation.

Obesity is a large public health challenge, with over a quarter (26%) of the population obese. Latvia has started to address the issue through a number of policies and interventions, but more can and should be done. First, Latvia should create a comprehensive policy package by expanding or redesigning existing policies to have maximum impact and reach a larger population. For example, the advertising regulations on energy drinks could be expanded to other unhealthy food and drinks, and the food labelling scheme should be redesigned to support consumers in making healthier choices. Second, as many initiatives currently rely on project funding, it is important to ensure their long-term sustainability through effectiveness evaluation and capacity building. Third, doctors and other medical specialists should be enabled to treat obesity through guidelines and changes in reimbursement, to prevent further complications.

In Latvia, there are some clear shortcomings when it comes to secondary and tertiary prevention: cancer screening rates are low, and complications from chronic diseases such as diabetes are common. To strengthen Latvia's secondary and tertiary prevention there is a clear need for patient and population education, covering topics such as screening, disease management, use of generics and appropriate use of antibiotics. GPs and their practice nurses could take a more active role in this. The uptake of cancer screening could also be improved by using text message invites or pre-booked appointments. For chronic conditions, there is a need to establish clearer patient pathways to improve quality of care for these patients, for example by improving gatekeeping activities to specialist care visits and by aligning the reimbursement schedule accordingly. Ultimately, to make meaningful improvements in both early disease detection and disease management, there is a need to create more capacity in primary care.

While Latvia has the building blocks in place for a robust and well-regulated pharmaceutical sector, spending on pharmaceuticals accounts for 27% of expenditure on health, compared to the OECD average of 16%. At the same time, access to medicines is not improving and Latvians still bear the costs of more than 60% of outpatient pharmaceutical expenditure out of their pockets, well above the average level of 38% in OECD countries. To reduce pharmaceutical spending, Latvia should encourage bioequivalent generics by revising the current distribution margins, ensuring that doctors and pharmacists are incentivised to prioritise the cheapest available alternative product, and educating patients and providers on the efficacy and safety of generics. To make pharmaceuticals more accessible for patients, Latvia should consider including outpatient medicine co-payments in the cap on out-of-pocket expenditure, and increasing the public sector reimbursement rate, starting with pharmaceuticals included in the lowest reimbursement category.

COVID-19

The primary research phase of this review was undertaken in late 2019, prior to the start of the major COVID-19 outbreak in Europe. The review was finalised in late 2020, as the COVID-19 crisis continued to evolve. For this reason, this review does not provide an in-depth review of the impact of or response to the COVID-19 pandemic in Latvia.

Assessments and recommendations

Despite noticeable improvements over the last decades, Latvia is facing a considerable public health challenge: life expectancy is low, the burden of non-communicable and infectious diseases is high, and risk factors such as smoking, alcohol consumption and obesity are highly prevalent. Latvia has the lowest life expectancy in the OECD, at 74.9 years versus the OECD average of 80.7 years, and the third highest level of treatable mortality in the EU, with more than half of it attributable to cardiovascular diseases.

Patterns of unhealthy behaviour in Latvia add to concerns about population health, both now and in the future. Tobacco consumption among Latvian women is around the OECD average (14.5% in 2014 in Latvia, when latest data is available, versus 13.9% in the OECD), but tobacco consumption among Latvian men is among the highest in the OECD with 36% of men smoking daily, compared to 22.3% on average in the OECD. Latvia has a relatively high alcohol consumption, at 12.6 litres per capita per year, compared to 8.8 litres in the OECD on average. This is equal to about two and a half bottles of wine per week, or ten pints of beer. Latvians are also more likely (59%) to report binge drinking than the OECD average (43% report drinking at least 60 grammes of pure alcohol at a single occasion in the 30 days prior).

In the face of these considerable public health challenges, the time to act is now. However, Latvia is operating within an extremely tight budget for health policies and services. Latvia has one of the lowest levels of health spending in the OECD, both in terms of per capita expenditure – USD 1 924 (adjusted for purchasing power parity, or PPP) in Latvia compared to the OECD average of USD PPP 4 170 – and as a percentage of GDP: 6.2% in Latvia, compared to the OECD average of 8.9% in 2019. The budget for prevention and health promotion is also lower than the OECD average: in 2018 Latvia spent 2.2% of the total health budget on prevention, compared to the OECD average of 2.7%.

In this context, this review identifies ways in which Latvia can strengthen its public health architecture, better tackle obesity, strengthen secondary prevention, and improve the effective use of pharmaceuticals. In each area, the review identifies scope for Latvia to improve the efficient use of existing resources, to strengthen existing policies and practices, and - if additional investment in health were made available where the most impactful areas to direct these resources would be. Notably, across all areas covered by this report there appears to be scope for task shifting across health professionals, which would bring efficiency gains. For example, involving pharmacists in more health promotion activities such as health checks, as well as shifting regulations and incentives to ensure that the bulk of chronic disease care is done by General Practitioners (GPs) rather than hospital specialists. Taking steps to decrease the price of generics in Latvia - which are relatively high compared to peer countries - and remunerating pharmacists in a way that incentivises them to dispense the least expensive products, are areas for efficiency improvements in the pharmaceutical sector. In terms of increasing the effectiveness of existing policies, there is scope to expand procurement of healthier foods and drinks, and potential to increase cancer screening by sending invitation letters with a pre-filled appointment time. Finally, investing more in public health – on improving health literacy and on increasing GP primary and secondary prevention activities – and on reducing co-payments for outpatient pharmaceuticals is a better way to use scarce resources and may well turn out to be cost-saving in the long term by improving population health and disease management. OECD analysis already suggests that an effective food labelling scheme would, over the next 30 years, save 190 life years per year and save EUR 69 000 per year in health care costs in Latvia, and expanding such a scheme to restaurant menus could save EUR 305 000 per year in health care cost and gain 384 life years.

When it comes to the overall Latvian public health system architecture, Latvia's Ministry of Health is clearly turning attention to prevention and promotion activities. When it comes to delivering public health interventions such as education and screening, however, GP and municipalities are expected to play a key role and both appear over-stretched and over-loaded. Latvia should consider allowing other health system actors to take on some GP tasks – such as pharmacists offering routine health checks – as well as looking to introduce more capacity in the system by giving additional support to GPs, especially tied to incentives for undertaking prevention activities. Municipalities, too, should be stronger public health actors through more strategic planning, especially in light of the instability of financing for programmes such as municipality-level group fitness classes or healthy eating education, which are currently mainly paid for with EU funding. This means using funding that is currently available to pay for training of staff in health promotion, so that the expertise in this area remains within the municipality beyond the horizon of the current programmes. There is also scope for Latvia to strengthen regulation around harmful alcohol consumption, continuing to pursue the tighter regulations on availability and marketing of alcoholic beverages planned for 2020-22.

Obesity is a large and growing public health challenge, where Latvia has already put in place a number of policies and interventions, acting at all levels of society. However, more can and should be done to halt the rise in obesity. Firstly, Latvia should expand or redesign existing policies to ensure they have maximum impact. For example, nutritional standards currently in place in schools and health and social care institutions could be expanded to other sectors, such as workplace canteens. The food labelling scheme should be redesigned so that it can support consumers in making healthier choices. Secondly, as many initiatives currently rely on project funding, it is important to ensure their long-term sustainability. This includes evaluating the effectiveness of different activities, as well as building capacity. Thirdly, the health system needs to be empowered to play its role in preventing and treating obesity. This can be done by using different routes to deliver counselling, or implementing pathways for the treatment of obesity – but it will also require changes to the reimbursement or financial incentives for prevention and treatment activities.

Secondary prevention aims to reduce the morbidity of a disease or injury that has already occurred through early detection, and putting in place actions to halt or slow the progress of the disease, while tertiary prevention manages the disease once it has occurred to prevent complications. In Latvia, there are some clear shortcomings when it comes to secondary and tertiary prevention, with low rates of cancer screening coverage, and high rates of complications from chronic diseases such as diabetes. Some improvements to vertical prevention programmes are needed, for example strengthening the cancer screening invitations system(s). Much of the potential to improve secondary and tertiary prevention lies in health system strengthening – investing in the health workforce, strengthening GP responsibilities and capacities, creating chronic disease management pathways for care delivery – and eliminating inefficiencies, in particular better aligning payment schedules with good practice patient pathways, for example by introducing gate keeping.

To strengthen Latvia's secondary and tertiary prevention there is a clear need for patient and population education focusing on a range of topics, including screening, disease management, use of generics and antibiotics. GPs and, especially, nurses employed in GP practices, need to take a more active role in this. Cancer screening should also be strengthened, for example using text message invites, and/or pre-booked appointments for screening included in the invitation letter. At the same time, there is a need to establish clearer patient pathways for chronic conditions, for example through gatekeeping for specialist care visits, and aligning the reimbursement schedule accordingly. Ultimately, to make meaningful improvements in both early disease detection and disease management, there is a need to create more capacity in primary care, which almost certainly involves further investment in the sector. If this investment were to be made,

we would encourage that it be focused on more patient education, active disease management, and possibly some further age/risk stratified health check-ups.

Finally, while Latvia has the building blocks in place for a robust and well-regulated pharmaceutical sector, there is clear scope to strengthen existing policies, iron out some inefficiencies, and increase access to essential medicines. In Latvia, the outpatient pharmaceutical sector is well established with a clear structure; the State Agency for Medicines is the national regulatory authority for pharmaceutical products and assesses quality, safety and efficacy of medicines, the Ministry defines pharmaceutical policy, while the National Health Service (NHS) makes decisions for inclusion of pharmaceutical products in Latvia's positive list. However, the cost of pharmaceuticals to the health budget is rising – pharmaceutical expenditure accounted for 21% of current expenditure on health in 2008 and reached 27% in 2017, compared to the OECD average of 16%. At the same time, access to medicines is not improving and Latvians still bear directly the costs of more than 60% of outpatient pharmaceutical expenditure, well above the average level of 38% in OECD countries. For patients, the current flaws of the system lead to very high levels of out-of-pocket payments to access needed medicines, resulting in high rates of catastrophic spending on health. It appears that some Latvians forgo pharmaceutical care: for cardiovascular diseases, diabetes and mental health drugs Latvia has markedly low per-capita consumption compared to OECD peers and when considering the burden of these diseases in the country.

This review identifies areas where improvements on the effective use of pharmaceuticals need to be made, some at relatively low-cost. Even though the share of generics in volume is relatively high (74%), there is still scope to increase the use of generics in Latvia. This can be achieved by revising the current distribution margins that incentivise pharmacists to sell more expensive products, and by nudging doctors and pharmacists through organisational or financial incentives to prioritise the cheapest available alternative product. More patient and provider education around the efficacy and safety of generics will be a further fruitful step. There are also ways to make pharmaceuticals more accessible for patients. To improve access and patient financial protection, Latvia should consider including outpatient medicine co-payments in the calculation of the cap on out-of-pocket expenditure, and revising the outpatient medicines reimbursement arrangements, starting with an increase of the reimbursement rate of pharmaceuticals included in the lowest reimbursement category (50% of the price of the cheapest alternative). Latvia should also make new categories of populations exempted of co-payments on outpatient medicines (low income pensioners for instance).

Box 1. Policy recommendations for improving public health in Latvia

When it comes to strengthening public health policies, tackling obesity, strengthening secondary prevention, and ensuring the effective use of pharmaceuticals to promote public health, Latvia already has some strong policies in place. However, in light of a significant burden of chronic disease, a high rate of risky health behaviours, and some notable challenges around access to care and especially pharmaceuticals, more should be done.

To strengthen the public health system, Latvia should:

- Strengthen policies to reduce harmful alcohol consumption, including regulating advertising and availability.
- Encourage the food industry to take a more active role in promoting healthier lifestyles and habits, for example to take the lead in voluntary reformulation of certain foods.
- Recognise that the primary care sector, which currently takes on a significant proportion of prevention activities, is over-stretched; and expand the involvement of other health workforce

such as nurses or pharmacists in chronic disease monitoring, health checks and patient education.

• Increase spending on public health, to provide sustainable funding support for municipalities which are taking on a growing role in health promotion activities such as diet and exercise classes, and to improve health literacy.

To more effectively tackle obesity, Latvia should create a comprehensive policy package and:

- Expand nutritional standards around calories and nutritional composition that are already in place in schools and medical institutions to other sectors, such as workplace canteens.
- Introduce a nutritional food labelling scheme so that it helps consumers make healthier choices, by showing nutritional information in a bold and readable way.
- Pursue food reformulation more actively, promoting the market opportunities for industry in developing healthier products or considering a carefully designed public-private partnership (PPP), as has been used in several other OECD countries.
- Expand some of the advertising regulations currently only applied to the marketing of energy drinks to children to a greater range of unhealthy food and drinks.
- Have the health system play a more active role in preventing and treating obesity, as a first priority making obesity counselling available to more Latvians, and assessing whether pharmaceutical and surgical treatments for obesity should be prescribed or reimbursed.

To strengthen secondary prevention, Latvia should:

- Include pre-filled appointment times for cancer screening invitation letters, and consider sending invitations in languages other than Latvian.
- Develop both patient-facing and physician-facing clinical guidelines or disease pathways for all major chronic diseases, and align incentive structures with these established pathways, for example clarifying the expected roles of GPs and specialists.
- Accelerate the development of chronic care management programmes led by dedicated multidisciplinary teams, for example a diabetes management programme offering diet and exercise support, education, peer support and regular scheduled check-ups.
- In the long term, plan to move towards the development of bundled payments for chronic conditions.
- Improve patient literacy, especially for patients living with a chronic disease, through patient education, education on effective communication and patient-centred care for health care professionals, and making easy-to-understand health information broadly available.

In order to improve access to pharmaceuticals, Latvia should:

- Increase public expenditure dedicated to outpatient medicines, which would allow to expand the list of products reimbursed and contribute to more effective chronic disease management.
- Increase the utilisation of generic medicines, through increasing incentives to prescribers, and communication campaigns on the safety and efficacy of generics for patients and prescribers.
- Adjust the current pharmaceutical pricing system, including through: the establishment of a distribution mark-up system more favourable to generic medicines, the delinkage of community pharmacies' remuneration from the price of medicines, and the introduction of a ceiling to wholesalers' mark-ups.
- Improve people's access to medicines by: including co-payments on medicines in the calculation of the overall cap on out-of-pocket payments; increasing the reimbursement rate of pharmaceuticals included in the lowest reimbursement category; and including new categories

of populations (such as low-income pensioners) in the exemption mechanisms for outpatient medicines co-payments.

Latvia's public health system

Latvia faces a number of public health challenges – some similar to the other OECD countries, some more pressing. To start with, Latvia has the lowest life expectancy in the OECD, at 74.9 years versus the OECD average of 80.7 years (OECD, 2020[1]). However, Latvia has seen one of the greatest increases in life expectancy over the past 15 years. Between 2004 and 2019, life expectancy in Latvia increased by 4.1 years, while the OECD average increased by 3.1 years.

Like in other OECD countries, non-communicable diseases (NCDs) are the leading cause of mortality in Latvia. Cardiovascular disease is one of the main contributors to the disease burden in Latvia: in 2017, ischaemic heart disease and stroke were the first and second most common cause of both overall deaths and premature deaths (Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, 2017_[2]). When compared to the OECD average, Latvia sees a higher proportion of mortality due to diseases of the circulatory system: 56% versus 35% on average. Other OECD countries see a relatively larger share of deaths due to cancers. However, in absolute terms, cancer mortality is higher in Latvia: 235.9 deaths per 100 000 population are due to cancer, compared to 197.6 per 100 000 in the OECD on average (OECD, 2020_[1]).

Latvia has a higher than average incidence of acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS), at 5.1 cases per 100 000 population, compared to an OECD average of 1.4 per 100 000 in 2018. HIV/AIDs, as well as infectious diseases such as hepatitis B and C and tuberculosis, are a public health priority for Latvia, with HIV prevention promoted through 19 HIV prevention points providing information and counselling, rapid testing, and supplies (such as syringes, needles, condoms). Latvia also has one of the highest rates of mortality from suicide: the age-standardised rate in Latvia is 18.1 deaths per 100 000 population, compared to an OECD average of 12.1 per 100 000. However, this rate has decreased considerably over the last decade and a half, as it was 32.9 per 100 000 in 2000. In Latvia, mortality from road traffic accidents is also higher than in most OECD and EU countries. The mortality rate in Latvia is 10.9 per 100 000 population per year – which is about 50% higher than the averages for the EU28 (6.2 per 100 000) (OECD, 2020_[1]).

In terms of behavioural health risks, tobacco consumption among Latvian women is around the OECD average (14.5% in Latvia in 2014, when latest data is available, versus 13.9% in the OECD for 2018), while tobacco consumption among Latvian men is among the highest in the OECD with 36% of men smoking daily, compared to 22.3% on average in the OECD (OECD, 2020_[1]). Latvia has a relatively high alcohol consumption, at 12.6 litres per capita per year, compared to 8.8 litres in the OECD on average in 2018 (OECD, 2020_[1]). This is equal to about two and a half bottles of wine per week, or ten pints of beer. In addition, Latvia has a high prevalence of heavy episodic or "binge" drinking (drinking at least 60 grammes of pure alcohol at a single occasion). In Latvia, 59% of the population reported binge drinking in the 30 days prior, compared to 43% on average in the OECD (World Health Organization, 2019_[3]).

Latvia also has to manage the higher health needs that come with an aged population. Already 20.3% of the Latvian population is aged 65 years or older, higher than the OECD average of 17.6%. The next 30 years are set to bring an increase in the older population in Latvia, up to 28% by 2050, equal to the projected OECD average.

Latvia has a centralised health system with a limited role for local governments

The Ministry of Health is the leading government authority in the health sector and is responsible for public health, health care and pharmaceutical care. The Ministry of Health plays an important role in the health

system, developing national health policy, as well as coordinating and monitoring its implementation. The Ministry of Health also oversees important executive organisations, such as the NHS, the State Agency for Medicines and the CDPC. The NHS allocates state budgetary funds for health care and contracts care from providers through five territorial branches, while the Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (CDPC) implements public health policy in the areas of epidemiological safety and disease prevention, health care quality, and health promotion.

Other ministries are in charge of certain aspects of health care (Behmane et al., 2019_[4]). The Ministry of Finance, through the State Treasury, is in charge of the financial flows from the state budget to the health care system. The Ministry of Welfare oversees social rehabilitation and nursing care of vulnerable, disabled and impaired individuals. The Ministry of Agriculture oversees food safety, and the Ministry of Education and Science manages several educational facilities in the health sector. The Ministry of Defence, Interior and Justice finances health services for specific population groups (e.g. armed forces, inmates).

Latvia's 119 municipal governments are responsible for ensuring geographical accessibility of health care services, and depending on budget and local priorities, they maintain hospitals and long-term social care facilities. Local governments are also charged with local health promotion activities, including promoting healthy lifestyles, controlling alcoholism, and protecting vulnerable groups. While the municipalities are in charge of health promotion, they receive support and oversight from the Ministry and the CDPC to accomplish this task. Health promotion activities in municipalities mainly fall under the Healthy Municipalities Network (CDPC, 2019_[5]). This Network, a collaboration between the Ministry of Health, the CDPC and the WHO, aims to promote the exchange of best practices, experience and ideas among local governments; to provide local governments with methodological support in dealing with various public health and health promotion issues; and to improve knowledge of municipal employees on issues of public health and health promotion.

Local governments currently play a relatively small role in health policy and governance. After Latvia regained independence, a push was made towards a decentralised system that relied more on the municipalities for managing and implementing health policy (OECD, 2016^[6]). However, partially due to the small size of the municipalities and the country in general, the system shifted back to a more centralised model.

Like other areas of the Latvian health system, unstable budgets limit the capacity of municipalities to deliver public health functions. For example, programmes such as municipality-level group fitness classes or healthy eating education are often funded through EU funding, which limits the sustainability of such services over the longer term. The expectation of the central government appears to have been that municipalities would receive start-up capital from these EU funds, but then be expected to cover the ongoing costs of these programmes out of local budgets from 2023. From 2017-23 overall EU funds represented 85% of overall funding for health promotion activities in municipalities. As of 2020 the projected central budget did not include provisions to continue to support municipalities, nor was there a mechanism to ensure that municipalities are able to hire dedicated staff with a background in public health, in smaller municipalities the responsibilities for health promotion fall on general staff. Half of the municipalities report that they are hindered in their activities by a lack access to expertise and professionals, which translates into a lack of knowledge about how to approach the right target groups (Gobina et al., 2019_[7]).

Spending on health promotion and prevention is low but increasing

Latvia's health system is, in general, stretched for resources, and the public health sector is no exception. Latvia had one of the lowest levels of health spending in the OECD in 2019, both in terms of per capita expenditure – USD 1 924 (adjusted for purchasing power parity, or PPP) in Latvia compared to the OECD average of USD PPP 4 170 – and as a percentage of GDP – 6.2% in Latvia, compared to the OECD average of 8.9% (OECD, 2020[1]). As a percentage of current expenditure on health, Latvia spends less

than the OECD average on prevention: in 2018 Latvia spent 2.2% of the total health budget on prevention, compared to the OECD average of 2.7% (OECD, $2020_{[1]}$).

When it comes to targeted health promotion and prevention programmes, for example national campaigns, efforts to support weight loss or increased physical activity, smoking cessation programmes, Latvia appears to be highly reliant upon funding from the EU. For example, Latvia's Public Health Strategy for 2014-20 has been primarily funded by EU funds (OECD, 2016_[8]), and EU funding which runs until 2023 has been used to pay for municipalities to develop their own local health promotion plans, overseen by the Ministry of Health. There is a risk that too much reliance on EU funding impedes building a sustainable set of health promotion and prevention programmes, if funding in priority areas cannot be assured over the longer term.

The well-established primary care sector in Latvia is an advantage for improving public health, but the system is under-resourced and over-loaded

A strong, well-established primary care sector is one of the Latvian health system's key attributes (OECD, $2016_{[6]}$). Primary care services commissioned by the NHS are provided mostly by private GPs (OECD, $2019_{[9]}$). In recent years, Latvia has worked to improve the role of primary care in prevention and public health. The Primary Health Care Development Plan 2014-16 aimed to position primary health care as the most accessible, effective and comprehensive level of care (OECD, $2016_{[6]}$). In addition to increasing the availability of primary care, this plan aimed to increase the role of primary health care in prevention, diagnostics and treatment.

As a result, GPs now play an important role in national screening programmes for cancer, health checks, and chronic disease checks. However, there are clear challenges around this approach, as pressure on GP time is reported as being acute. Latvia has fewer practicing physicians and slightly fewer General Practitioners than the OECD average, but is not amongst the countries with the fewest physicians. However, remuneration for physicians is amongst the lowest in the OECD when compared to the national average wage, in particular for GPs. These low salaries reportedly contribute to some physicians working at least part of the time in the private sector, which reduce overall availability of physician time. As of 2019 Latvian GPs earned almost exactly the average wage, compared to GPs in neighbouring countries such as Estonia, where GPs earned between 1.6 and 2.4 times the average wage, or Lithuania, where GPs earn 20% more than the average wage.

To encourage more prevention activities in primary care, practices with more than 1 800 patients are given funding for a second practice nurse, whose primary focus is supposed to be prevention (OECD, 2016_[6]). In reality though, the time of the additional practice nurse is often spent on activities other than prevention due to the heavy workload that many GP practices experience.

There is scope to strengthen policies to reduce harmful alcohol consumption

Latvia has put in place a number of policies to address tobacco and harmful alcohol consumption. Latvia has been working to reduce the rate of smoking through a range of policies, including a tobacco tax of 80% of the retail price above the WHO guide rate of 75%, banning purchase of tobacco products for under 18s, a ban on tobacco advertising and smoking in most public places, and health warnings on 50% of all tobacco products. These policies cover nearly the entire WHO Framework on Tobacco Control, but one element that had been missing was a ban on the display of tobacco products at points of sales (WHO FCTC Implementation Database, 2018_[10]). This changed on 1 October 2020, as Latvian retailers are now required to put tobacco out of view of consumers.

A comprehensive policy package is required to address harmful alcohol consumption, and Latvia already has a number of policies in place. These include taxation on alcohol products, a ban on sales to people younger than 18 years, a ban on the off-trade sale of alcoholic beverages between 10pm and 8am,

educational campaigns and some advertising restrictions. However, there are important limitations to the current regulations. For example, currently beer and wine are exempt from the restrictions on television and radio advertising.

Moreover, while Latvia does have a tax on alcohol, the level of the tax has historically been low – driving alcohol tourism from nearby countries such as Finland and Estonia. The revenue from this cross-border trade means that there is a financial incentive for Latvia to keep taxes on alcohol low. When Estonia decreased the tax on alcoholic drinks by 25% in 2019, Latvia responded by reducing their tax on strong alcoholic drinks by 15% (Reuters, $2019_{[11]}$).

The Ministry of Health is in the process of exploring more extensive alcohol regulations. The National Action Plan on the Consumption of Alcoholic Beverages and Limitation of Alcoholism 2020-22 was adopted by the Cabinet of Ministers on 30 July 2020, and calls for stricter restrictions on the advertising and availability of alcoholic beverages. It includes a ban on television, radio and internet advertising of special offers (sales and discounts) for all alcohol products, and on trade promotion activities such as two-for-one sales. However, the plan does not include any changes to the tax on alcohol products, which falls under the responsibility of the Ministry of Finance.

The Latvian Government should involve the industry in supporting healthier lifestyles, for example by promoting reformulation and extending advertising regulations

Engagement between the Ministry of Health and representatives of industry, notably food, appears to be positive in Latvia. One example of engagement is a Nutrition Council, set up by the Ministry of Health in 2006, which convenes several times a year and includes the participation a range of industry actors.

In 2011, voluntary marketing regulations were introduced on soft drinks (WHO, 2011_[12]). The Ministry of Health, the LPUF (Latvian Food Business Federation) and the LBDUA (Latvian Non-Alcoholic Beverage Entrepreneurs Association) signed a Cooperation Memorandum to reduce the advertising of soft drinks to children aged 12 or under. In the Memorandum, the industry committed to refrain from advertising soft drinks on television and in cinemas if more than 50% of the audience is children, and from targeting this age group on the internet. Mandatory advertising regulations currently only apply to energy drinks.

Latvia should encourage the industry to take a more active role in promoting healthier lifestyles and habits. Besides the voluntary marketing regulations on soft drinks there is currently no significant collaboration between the Latvian Government and industry – for example food and beverage, or alcohol producers – around promoting healthier lifestyles and habits. There is scope for stronger engagement of industry, following some of the practices found in other OECD countries. For example, in both Spain and the United Kingdom industry has been pushed to take the lead in voluntary reformulation of certain foods, to be followed by evaluations to assess whether a voluntary approach is delivering effective changes. Latvia is working on this, as the Ministry of Health is planning to sign a Memorandum of Cooperation with industry aiming to improve the composition of food products by implementing reformulation.

Moreover, regulations on the marketing of energy drinks should be expanded to other foods and drinks. Advertising restrictions are recommended by the WHO, and it notes that a comprehensive approach covering a wide range of unhealthy foods and advertising channels has the greatest potential to achieve the desired impact (World Health Organization, $2010_{[13]}$).

Tackling obesity

In Latvia, over a quarter (26%) of the population is obese: 28% of women and 23% of men have a body mass index (BMI) of 30 kg/m² or higher – the threshold endorsed by the WHO to define overweight (World Health Organization, 2017_[14]). This is just above the OECD and EU28 average of 25%. In addition, 58%

of adults are overweight (BMI of 25 kg/m² or higher), which again is similar to the OECD average. Overweight and obesity among children has increased over recent years. In 1975, only around 1% of children were obese; by 2016, this had grown to 9% of boys and 5% of girls, with over a fifth of Latvian children overweight.

Overweight and obesity are caused by an energy imbalance between energy in (calories consumed through diet) and energy out (calories burned through physical activity) (World Health Organization, 2018_[15]). In Latvia, both sides of this balance contribute to the obesity epidemic. A large proportion of the Latvian population does not get physical activity through recreational activities, sports or fitness: only 40% of the population does some form of sports at least once a week. People from lower socio-economic groups are even less likely to do this type of physical activity, with 74% of people in the lowest income quintile not engaging in sports or fitness. The frequency of physical activity decreases with age. Only 21% of 15 to 17-year-olds do not do any sports or fitness activities, compared to 50% or more in people over 30. This proportion continues to increase with age, as it reaches 70% among those aged 60 to 64 and 88% for people over 85.

On the other side of the balance, calorie availability has increased in Latvia in the last two decades. In 2000, the food supply was 2 785 calories per capita, per day. In 2017 this had increased by 14% to 3 169 calories (Food and Agriculture Organization, 2019_[16]). In addition to overall calorie intake, the quality of diets also contributes to health. Only 40% of Latvians eat fruit every day, and 42% eats vegetables every day. The frequency of fruit and vegetable consumption increases with income, though it drops slightly for the highest income group. Nevertheless, in every income group less than half of Latvians eat fruit or vegetables every day.

Obesity and overweight reduce life expectancy by an estimated 3.6 years, and cost the Latvian economy around EUR 91 million a year if nothing is done

The prevalence of overweight and obesity has an impact on the population health and economy of Latvia. Using the OECD SPHeP NCD model (OECD, 2019[17]), it is calculated that, over the next 30 years, the average life expectancy in Latvia is 3.6 years lower because of overweight, if no further action is taken. This is one of the highest impacts across all countries analysed. Obesity is one of the leading risk factors contributing to the burden of non-communicable diseases (NCDs), increasing the risk of developing type 2 diabetes, cardiovascular diseases, musculoskeletal disorders, several types of cancer, and depression (WHO, 2017[18]). In Latvia, 79% of all diabetes cases can be attributed to overweight, as well as 7% of cardiovascular diseases, 4% of dementia cases and 2% of cancer cases (OECD, 2019[19]).

As a result, the prevalence of obesity contributes to an increase in health care expenditure. Over the next 30 years, Latvia will spend around 6% of its entire health care budget on treating the consequences of overweight and obesity – around EUR 91 million per year. However, compared to other countries Latvia spends relatively little. This could be due to the fact that non-obesity related conditions make up a larger part of the disease burden in Latvia, compared to other OECD countries.

While Latvia's health care expenditure on overweight and obesity is less than in other countries, obesity still has a large impact on the economy. Combining the impact of overweight on life expectancy, demographics and labour force productivity, the gross domestic product (GDP) of Latvia is 4.5% lower the next 30 years than if there had not been any overweight. This is much greater than the expected impact on GDP on average across the OECD (3.3%), which may be due to the relatively large impact of overweight on Latvia's life expectancy, as well as its impact on the productivity of the workforce.

Policies introduced by the Latvian Government mostly focus on diet rather than promoting physical activity

The Latvian central government has produced strategies and guidelines to promote healthier behaviours. The Latvian Public Health Strategy 2014-20 identifies obesity and overweight as one of the major risk factors contributing to non-communicable diseases in Latvia, and Latvia has set national guidelines for physical activity and a healthy diet, and a national physical activity roadmap. The Ministry of Health, together with the CDPC, also runs a number of campaigns to encourage healthier diets and physical activity, for example establishing health trails in five cities throughout Latvia, along with a health promotion card that offers discounts for healthy leisure services. A number of legislative policies are also used to tackle the obesity epidemic, including nutritional standards for schools, health and social care institutions, and prisons; advertising and sales restrictions on energy drinks; and a tax on sugar-sweetened beverages.

In 2006, Latvia was one of the first OECD countries to ban the sale of unhealthy foods in school, including sodas and confectionary and salted crisps. Moreover, educational institutions, medical treatment institutions, social care and rehabilitation institutions are subject to regulation on nutritional standards.

Since 2016 so-called energy drinks (soft drink with a high content of caffeine or other stimulants like taurine and guarana) cannot be sold to children under 18 years old (FAO, 2016_[20]). Moreover, they are subject to specific marketing regulations, including warnings on the negative effects of energy drink overuse on any advertising materials, a ban on advertising energy drinks in schools and public buildings, and a ban on advertising to children age under 18.

Latvia has a food labelling scheme – but its primary aim is not to encourage healthier choices or reduce obesity. The National Food Quality Scheme, run by the Ministry of Agriculture, uses labels to mark "higher quality products". A Green Spoon label is awarded to products for which at least 75% of ingredients come from one designated country (usually Latvia). There are no nutritional criteria associated with the label, and it has been awarded to products including sausages, cakes, ice cream, white bread, cheddar cheese and beer (Karotite.lv, 2020_[21]).

Latvia has had a tax on sugar-sweetened beverages (SSBs) since 2000. Over the last two decades, the rate of taxation has increased from EUR 2.85 per 100 litre to EUR 7.40 per 100 litre. SSBs are currently taxed uniformly, without differentiation based on the sugar level in the drink. The SSB tax rate in Latvia is in line with other OECD countries, though some countries have higher rates for beverages with a higher sugar content. From 1 January 2022 an amendment to the excise tax will come into place, differentiating between beverages with different levels of sugar. Beverages with less than 8 grammes of sugar per 100 litres will have an excise tax of EUR 7.40, while those with more than 8g sugar per 100 litres will have an excise tax of EUR 7.40, while those with more than 8g sugar per 100 litres will have an excise tax of EUR 14.00. Latvia has a reduced value-added tax rate for fresh vegetables, fruit and berries, and a reduction for fresh meat, fish, eggs and dairy is planned for the coming year.

Latvia should create a comprehensive obesity policy package by expanding or redesigning current policies

A comprehensive policy package is needed to tackle obesity and its drivers. Latvia's current policies could have a considerable impact on diet and physical activity if they were expanded upon or redesigned. In many cases, this would require little additional investment as they are low-cost interventions, or because they build on existing structures.

First, Latvia should expand the nutritional requirements for meals in schools and medical facilities to other public places, such as leisure centres, government-funded afterschool and summer programming, shelters, and vending machines on government-owned or leased property. Moreover, workplaces can be supported in their healthy food procurement efforts.

Second, a more effective food labelling scheme focused on nutritional criteria should be developed. While Latvia has a food labelling scheme in place under the Green Spoon initiative, there are no nutritional criteria associated with the label. It is important to clarify the meaning of the existing label, highlighting that it does not imply a healthier product. In addition, Latvia should consider implementing a food labelling scheme that does help consumers make healthy choices. OECD analysis suggests that an effective food labelling scheme could save 190 life years per year and save EUR 69 000 per year in health care cost in Latvia (OECD, 2019_[19]). The labelling scheme should also be expanded to menus. Evidence shows that menu labelling can positively affect consumer choices, and that there is strong public support for it (Mah et al., 2013_[22]; Pulos and Leng, 2010_[23]; Morley et al., 2013_[24]). A systematic review found that menu labelling reduced the overall energy consumed by 100 kcal on average, and that energy per order in a real-world setting decreased by 78 kcal on average (Littlewood et al., 2016_[25]). In Latvia, menu labelling could save EUR 305 000 per year in health care cost and gain 384 life years (OECD, 2019_[19]).

Third, Latvia should pursue food reformulation more actively. Food reformulation, where the composition of food products is changed to improve their nutritional profile, can contribute to healthier diets. Especially in Latvia, the impact of a food reformulation policy would be considerable. Compared to other countries, Latvia would see one of the largest impacts on the disease burden if calories were reduced by 20% in foods high in sugar, salt, calories and saturated fats (OECD, 2019_[26]). Moreover, it would save EUR 1.3 million per year in health care cost (OECD, 2019_[19]). The Ministry of Health in Latvia has already agreed with the Nutrition Council to explore ways to encourage food product reformulation (Ministry of Health, 2019_[27]). One approach is a public-private partnership (PPP), as has been used in several other OECD countries. Carefully designed PPPs can be beneficial for all stakeholders, including industry, government and consumers, so long as clear objectives and accountability processes are built-in. For governments, working with the industry can mobilise additional resources and increase buy-in. There are also incentives for industry to engage with the government in creating healthier food products, which can create new market opportunities or niches.

Finally, Latvia should expand the advertising regulations that currently only apply to the marketing of energy drinks to children to a greater range of unhealthy food and drinks. Advertising restrictions are recommended by the WHO to reduce the impact of the marketing of unhealthy food and drinks on children (World Health Organization, 2010_[13]), and the use of different marketing approaches targeted at children has been shown to influences food preferences, purchase requests and consumption patterns. Latvia should aim to expand mandatory regulation to other unhealthy food and beverages, to increase its impact on diet and obesity.

The health system needs to play a more significant role in preventing and treating obesity

Latvia recognises that primary care has a vital role in prevention – as shown by the introduction of primary care nurses dedicated to prevention. Moreover, the dedicated health check programmes for noncommunicable diseases aim to identify individuals with risk factors such as obesity and provide them with adequate care to prevent complications. Latvia has also introduced a scheme to allow doctors to prescribe physical activity to patients. This scheme, developed together with the Centre for Sports Management, provides GPs with a handbook to create recommendations for physical activity, taking into account the patient's fitness level, health status and stage of behaviour change. However, the programme is not linked to payments or data collection, and it is unclear what its uptake and impact is. Secondary care also plays a role in obesity prevention and treatment. Children's University Hospital in Riga has run a specialised two-day weight loss programme, including consultations with an endocrinologist, rehabilitatist, physiotherapist, nutritionist and psychologist, which has seen 500 children since 2014.

Despite these initiatives, the role of the health care system in preventing and treating obesity is limited. This is due to a lack of time and resources, as well as limited treatment options under the national health

system. Primary care physicians as well as nurses experience a heavy workload, and prevention activities such as counselling on diet or physical activity – which are not directly reimbursed – are a lower priority. In addition, drug¹ or surgical treatment of obesity is not covered by the national health system. Sessions with nutritionists are not covered under the national insurance either. While some people can pay out-of-pocket for drugs, nutritionist advice or bariatric surgery in private hospitals, the public health system offers few options.

While recognising the limited health budget in Latvia, the obesity epidemic cannot be controlled without the help of the health system. Doctors and other medical specialists are uniquely placed to provide counselling and advice to high-risk individuals. Moreover, they can help treat obesity and prevent further complications or the development of non-communicable diseases. There is considerable untapped potential in the health system to support the fight against obesity. For example, even though General Practitioners are the first point of contact for patients with the health system and a trusted source of information there is no direct reimbursement associated with counselling, and few physicians can afford to make the time.

Latvia should also look to other OECD countries which have introduced obesity counselling without depending on GPs. In Chile, the Vida Sana programme in Chile includes counselling as part of a broader obesity prevention package. Though the programme is run out of primary care centres to reduce the cost of delivering the intervention, medical doctors are only involved if the patient specifically requires medical attention and most sessions are with other professionals such as a physical education teacher, physical activity therapist, or kinesiologist. In Finland the Virtual Hospital 2.0 project includes the development of Health Village – an online resource with information for patients and health care professionals (Terveyskylä.fi, 2020_[28]). One of the "houses" in the village is focused on weight control and includes a 12 month weight management programme, with a virtual coach to each participant with whom they have weekly or monthly interactions. Participants also have access to 160 training sessions, 60 videos and audio tutorials, a photo food journal, group chats and research questionnaires (Pietiläinen, 2020_[29]). The programme is free for patients, and they can be referred to it by primary care physicians, occupational health professionals or other specialists if they have a BMI of more than 25 kg/m² and are over 18 years old.

In addition to prevention activities, primary care physicians and specialists need to be able to treat obesity to prevent further complications. Currently there are no drugs or surgical treatments covered under the national health system for obesity. Instead, people have to pay out-of-pocket to undergo bariatric surgery privately. In addition to widening inequalities, this can also have a negative effect on recovery and patient well-being, as patients may not receive adequate nutritional education or decision guidance. One approach to encouraging better treatment of obesity is to develop guidelines. This can support doctors in delivering the care that is needed, and ensure a consistent and effective approach. However, this would need to be matched by changes in the reimbursement package.

Sustainable obesity prevention and reduction requires future-proofing existing public health programmes

The Healthy Municipality Network is a corner stone of Latvia's approach to health promotion. It enables local governments to respond to the needs of their population and provide tailored interventions in the field of nutrition, physical activity and more. However, this project is strongly reliant on EU funding: around 85% of municipalities' health promotion activities are funded by EU funds. While Latvia is currently working to secure an additional round of funding, these grants remain time limited. A considerable number of other activities and programmes in Latvia also reply on EU project-based funding. To ensure that programmes have maximum and lasting impact, they need to be sustainable without external funding.

A first step to ensuring sustainability is planning for sustainability (Shediac-Rizkallah and Bone, 1998_[30]). Rather than an afterthought once funding runs out, sustainability should be a primary goal of the

programme from the beginning. As such, planning for sustainability should start as soon as possible. Most of the activities under the Networks rely strongly on human capacity. Developing capacity and expertise is therefore a crucial part of ensuring sustainability (Shediac-Rizkallah and Bone, 1998_[30]). In some larger or richer municipalities, the EU funding has been used to hire or train experts in health promotion. These experts will remain in place and can continue to train new hires – thereby ensuring continuation of the programme and lasting expertise. Currently this capacity is lacking in smaller municipalities, threating the sustainability of health promotion projects there. After the planned reorganisation of the municipalities, which is expected to result in fewer municipalities with presumably more resources, capacity building around health promotion should take place in each new municipality.

In addition to human capacity, municipalities should also review other resources that their programmes require. Low-cost interventions, such as outdoor running clubs or educational lectures, can be added to the programme now to test their effectiveness. In some cases, it may also be possible to explore agreements with current facilities, educators or trainers for discounted services. Volunteers can be sought to contribute to the delivery of activities. Overall, it is important to start exploring these matters now to make the programmes future-proof. Most of these elements – the effectiveness of interventions, the expertise of programme managers and the availability of local resources – will differ from one municipality to the next. Therefore, planning for sustainability will fall on the municipalities. The Ministry and the CDPC should continue to support the municipalities' efforts by providing them with guidance materials and training sessions.

Strengthening secondary and tertiary prevention

Secondary prevention aims to reduce the morbidity of a disease or injury that has already occurred through early detection, and putting in place actions to halt or slow the progress of the disease, while tertiary prevention manages the disease once it has occurred to prevent complications. Secondary prevention interventions – screening, health checks – and tertiary prevention – disease management – can reduce the disease burden and economic impact of chronic diseases. In Latvia, non-communicable disease represent a significant and growing health and economic burden, and high levels of smoking, alcohol consumption and obesity make the population particularly vulnerable to chronic diseases. Already, non-communicable diseases are the leading cause of death in Latvia, with circulatory diseases and cancers accounting for the greatest number of deaths (OECD, $2020_{[1]}$). In Latvia mortality from ischemic heart diseases and cerebrovascular diseases in particular was more than twice the 2019 OECD average (OECD, $2020_{[1]}$). Despite the decreasing trends in mortality rates due to cardiovascular diseases (mostly ischaemic heart disease and stroke) in Latvia are amongst the highest in the EU, and well above the OECD average (OECD, $2019_{[9]}$). Mortality from cancer has increased slightly in Latvia, but remains below the OECD average.

In this context, it is especially important that diseases are detected early and controlled effectively when they occur; the resource-tight environment in Latvia makes effective secondary prevention even more important as part of preventing higher-cost treatment of advanced disease, disease complication and comorbid conditions and also preventing premature deaths. 'Treatable mortality' refers to deaths that could be avoided if effective health care interventions, including screening and treatment, were in place, and Latvia has the third highest rate of treatable mortality in the EU (OECD, 2019[9]). The rate of treatable mortality in Latvia was 157 per 100 000 population, more than twice the OECD average of 75 per 100 000 population in 2016. The rate of treatable mortality in Latvia was particularly high for ischaemic heart diseases and stroke; despite falling stroke and ischaemic heart disease mortality rates there is clear room for improvement if Latvia is to catch up with EU and OECD peers.

Health check-ups for chronic disease and chronic disease management falls mostly to General Practitioners

Basic health check-ups for chronic diseases, for example taking blood pressure or cholesterol, or a screening for cardiovascular disease based on age, family history, and risk factors such as body mass index (BMI), can help diagnose persons at-risk of chronic diseases, or diagnose chronic diseases in their earlier stages when they can be managed with fewer complications.

In Latvia, the main responsibility for health checks lies with GPs who carry out preventive examinations of adults and children, cardiovascular risk assessment, as well as cancer screening checks. Latvia does not have a national programme of health checks, put does have policies to incentives some specific tests. In 2018 around one-third of Latvia adults undertook preventive examinations, although it is not possible to establish which tests were in fact undertaken. GPs' second practice nurses are theoretically intended to focus on prevention tasks such as lifestyle advice and checks, but it is not clear that in reality second practice nurses are actually carrying out this role. GPs carry out cardiovascular screenings using a standardised tool, and diabetes screening, but with cardiovascular screening recommended every five years and diabetes screening ever three years the two are not well aligned, and take additional time for already over-stretched GPs. Latvia's primary care pay-for-performance scheme also has some items focused on secondary prevention – for example cancer screening, LDL cholesterol monitoring – but the scheme appears to be a weak incentive for GPs, with less than 3% of GPs achieving all eight targets in 2018.

The bulk of chronic disease management is also the responsibility of General Practitioners in Latvia. For routine care, patients are expected to visit their named GP. However, it is not always clear whether GPs or specialists should be caring for patients with chronic diseases. For example, for diabetes the main burden of care for diabetes should lie with the GP, while for chronic obstructive pulmonary disorder (COPD) a patient can visit a GP, or a specialist, can be cared for in a specialist clinic. OECD data suggests that there is room for improvement in chronic disease management in Latvia; avoidable hospital admissions were above the OECD average for Asthma (93.1 admissions per 100 000 compared to the OECD average of 41.9), and just below it for COPD (148.4 compared to 183.3) in 2017.

For diabetes management, the majority of activities – patient education, nutrition advice, some medication prescribing, foot scans – should take place at the GP level. There are a few diabetes management cabinets in Latvia, run by nurses, which give lifestyle advice, education, insulin support, and advice on disease management. However, there are limits on prescribing of some pharmaceuticals by GPs, which have to be prescribed by endocrinologists in order to be reimbursed. There are no caps on the reimbursement of visits to endocrinologists for patients with a diabetes diagnosis, and patients can self-refer to endocrinologists and have this visits reimbursed if they have a diabetes diagnosis. While data tracking the extent to which stabilised diabetic patients are making repeat specialist visits is not available, this is theoretically possible and arguably a potential source of inefficient use of specialists' time, and representing poor value-for-money. Other limits on GP prescribing, for example on medication for cardiovascular disease were also reported.

It is notable that in 2018, Latvian consumption of anti-diabetics, and cholesterol lowering drugs are the lowest and seventh lowest rates (DDD per 1 000 population) in the OECD (OECD, 2020_[1]). There appear to be some gaps in reimbursement coverage for basic pharmaceuticals and medical devices for persons with chronic disease. For example, anti-coagulants are reimbursed only if a patient has previously experienced a stroke. Some pharmaceuticals for heart failure are subject to a 25% co-payment rate. Prediabetic drug treatment is not reimbursed.

Pre-filled appointment times for cancer screening could increase rates which remain well below the OECD average

Cancer screening stands out as an area where significant improvements should still be made in Latvia, specifically for breast and cervical screening, for which rates are amongst the lowest in the OECD despite improvement over the past decades. In Latvia, a national cancer screening programme is carried out by the National Health Service. Women between 25 and 70 years of age should receive a Papanicolaou (Pap) smear test screening for cervical cancer once every three years, women aged between 50 and 69 should receive mammography screening every second year, and the entire population between age 50 and age 74 should receive faecal immunochemical test once a year (Latvian Government/OECD, 2019_[31]). Screening frequencies are well aligned with those of other European countries (Altobelli and Lattanzi, 2014_[32]). While Latvia's rates of cancer screening are low compared to OECD countries, they have increased in recent years. Rates of breast cancer screening nearly doubled from 21.1% coverage in 2009, to 42.1% in 2018. Cervical cancer screening rates increased even more significantly from 14.9% to 42.8% across the same period (data age-standardised to the OECD population) (OECD, 2020_[1]). This increase is likely in part due to national efforts to increase screening across the last decade. For cervical cancer, organised screening was first implemented in 2009, before which point screening was opportunistic though encouraged (Vīberga and Poljak, 2013_[33]).

It is clear that considerable efforts have been made to increase both breast and cervical screening, from public campaigns to encouraging GPs to reach out to patients directly, centralising the screening invitation information system, and making mobile mammography an option in rural or under-served areas. Sending a personalised letter and following up with an individual phone call are consistent with evidence of best practice (Segura et al., 2001_[34]; European Commission, 2018_[35]), and Latvia has been encouraging GPs to follow up with women in the target group who have not attended screening. However, since capacity of GPs and GP practice nurses is already clearly stretched. Latvia may wish to consider whether other health professionals, for example pharmacists, could be involved in personal follow-up calls to screening invitations. At the same time Latvia should consider including a pre-arranged screening appointment time and location in invitation letters, an approach used in Denmark, Finland, Germany, Ireland, Italy, the Netherlands, Spain, Sweden and the United Kingdom (OECD, 2019_[36]). Latvia can also include a fixed appointment time either in the first screening invitation or in a follow up to persons who have not responded to the first invitation. Additionally, including additional information in languages other than Latvian, alongside the invitation letter which is legally required to be sent in Latvian, would help accessibility for the large population who are not native speakers of Latvian.

Latvia should promote more proactive chronic disease management through organisational and payment incentives

To improve outcomes for people with chronic diseases in Latvia, who represent a significant proportion of the overall disease burden, it will be critical to strengthen chronic disease management. This should include coordinated and proactive interventions for people identified as at-risk of chronic diseases, for example pre-diabetic patients, comprehensive support for disease management and self-management for controlled chronic diseases, and high responsiveness in the event of disease complications.

Improving chronic disease management should also be seen as a way of improving efficiency. Timely interventions in the pre-disease period can stop the progress of a condition and reduce a patient's need for care. Effective chronic condition management can reduce complications which can be very costly, both in terms of more intensive specialist support including hospital stays, and increased disability which can take people out of the workforce earlier in their life course.

Latvia should look to strengthen chronic disease management in a three-step process that could be pursued simultaneously or incrementally depending on capacity, and on whether it is possible to undertake

some pilot projects in the country. First, Latvia should ensure that chronic disease management pathways, or clinical guidelines, are available for all high prevalence chronic diseases. Chronic disease pathways, which could be produced in both patient-facing and clinician-facing formats, should clearly establish the professional responsibilities of health professionals at different stages of disease. For example, it does not seem necessary that stable diabetes patients regularly see specialist endocrinologists, but rather they can be managed by GPs. Having established clear chronic disease management pathways, there is a need to ensure that other levers within the system are effectively aligned with the pathway. For example, when it comes to diabetes, more limits on frequency of specialist visits, or limits to reimbursement for visits without a referral, could be introduced. Second, Latvia should accelerate the development of chronic care management programmes led by dedicated multi-disciplinary teams. For example, a disease management programme for diabetes can offer diet and exercise support to help patients control their blood glucose levels and reduce their BMI, group sessions focused on education or peer support, and regular scheduled check-ups.

Third, Latvia could move towards the development of bundled payments for chronic conditions. Bundled payments for chronic conditions have been introduced in OECD countries such as Canada and France to incentivise coordination of care for chronic conditions between providers, or provide a broader set of care (for example education, regular checks, occasional specific checks) for chronic conditions (OECD, 2020_[37]; OECD, 2016_[38]). Bundled payments can encourage collaboration within and across care settings, contribute to greater standardisation of care for example by requiring adherence to quality criteria, and can strengthen data availability by requiring the collection of monitoring indicators or integration of data systems across care settings, and control overall costs (OECD, 2016_[38]).

Improving health literacy for the population and health professionals should be a priority

Low levels of health literacy, misinformation around common medical care and pharmaceuticals, and possibly distrust of the medical system, appear to be relatively widespread in Latvia, and affect delivery of effective public health interventions across the board (OECD, 2016_[8]). Low levels of health literacy appear to be affecting chronic disease management capacities too, for example reported reluctance of patients to take 'preventive' pharmaceuticals such as statins. In general, people with low overall health literacy who also have a chronic disease know less about their disease, which can complicating chronic disease management (Gazmararian et al., 2003_[39]; Dunn and Conard, 2018_[40]; van der Heide et al., 2018_[41]; Moreira, 2018_[42]). Health literacy amongst health professionals may also need to be improved, for example underscoring the efficacy of generic pharmaceuticals and insuring that inaccurate information is not being shared with patients.

In Latvia increasing health literacy through patient education, education for health care professionals, and making easy-to-understand health information broadly available should be a priority, and does not necessarily entail significant resource investments. Priorities would include: health literacy in school curricula; communication training – for example how to avoid medical jargon, encourage patient questions, and prioritise need-to-know information – for health professionals; and making easy-to-understand information available in written forms, for example brochures, websites or even phone text-message services. Health literacy programmes in schools have been found to represent good value for money (Mcdaid, $2016_{[43]}$). Improving general population health literacy can also have positive impacts for patients with chronic diseases can help individuals better manage their condition, including necessary treatment or control protocols and behaviour modification, and improve shared decision making with health care professionals (Dunn and Conard, $2018_{[40]}$; Poureslami et al., $2016_{[44]}$; van der Heide et al., $2018_{[41]}$).

Create more capacity in primary care for patient education, disease management, and disease detection

Primary care providers, and specifically General Practitioners, are at the heart of secondary and tertiary prevention in Latvia. While some interventions are managed vertically, for instance breast and cervical cancer screening, and there are a small number of chronic disease cabinets for instance for diabetes, the bulk of screening, disease risk detection, patient contact, and chronic disease management, lies with General Practitioners. To strengthen secondary and tertiary prevention capacity, and impact, Latvia should look to increase capacity in primary care.

However, that Latvian GPs are broadly agreed to already be significantly time and resource stretched increasing secondary and tertiary prevention activities in primary care would require some further investment of resources in the sector. If such resources were available, to improve secondary and tertiary prevention the priorities for increasing capacity should be focused on patient education, comprehensive disease management, and some systematic or opportunistic screening and check-ups to detect disease. Exploring whether there are ways for other health workers – for instance nurses or pharmacists – to play a role in delivering some of these key prevention activities is a possibility for Latvia to explore.

Effective use of pharmaceuticals

Ensuring access to essential medicines can make an important contribution towards improving public health. In countries where access to medicines is not guaranteed, or where high out-of-pocket payments prohibit patients from accessing care for financial reasons, patients may forego or postpone filling prescriptions and purchasing medicines. In Latvia, the pharmaceutical sector has been at the centre of attention in recent years. The sector has become costly for both patients and the public payer, impairing patients' access to needed therapeutics and generating substantial pressures on public finances.

The building blocks of an effective and efficient pharmaceutical system are in place in Latvia

Legislation and policies in the field of pharmaceuticals are clearly defined in Latvia. Under the authority of the pharmaceutical department of the Ministry of Health, the State Agency of Medicines (SAM) of Latvia and the NHS are the two main institutions responsible for the delivery of pharmaceutical-related policies. The SAM is the national regulatory authority for pharmaceutical products and assesses quality, safety and efficacy of human medicines. The NHS is responsible for making decisions regarding the reimbursement of pharmaceuticals and inclusion of products in the positive list.

The positive list of outpatient pharmaceutical publically covered consists of four groups. List A includes groups of interchangeable pharmaceutical products, for which the NHS reimburses one unique "reference" price. The groups consist of either products with the same active ingredient, or certain products pertaining to the same pharmacotherapeutic group. List B consists of reimbursed products that cannot be substituted or interchanged. List C is for high-cost pharmaceutical products with annual treatment costs exceeding EUR 4 300, and List M for pharmaceutical products for pregnant women, women up to 70 days postpartum and children under 24 months (Silins and Szkultecka-Dębek, 2017^[45]).

All the medicines included in the positive list are classified into one of the three reimbursement categories (reimbursed at 100%, 75%, and 50%). The reimbursement category depends on the illnesses for which a particular product has been approved. Each reimbursement is made on the basis of a defined reference price.

In Latvia, prices of medicines are regulated by the national authorities. For medicines not included on the positive list, only the distribution chain margins (i.e. wholesalers and pharmacists) are regulated, which

means that for each non-reimbursed medicine the pharmacy prices are the same in any community pharmacy throughout the country. For medicines part of the positive list, manufacturers' prices are negotiated between the NHS and the market authorisation holder (via an External Price Referencing mechanism) and distribution margins are also regulated.

As of 1 April 2020, retail pharmacies must sell to patients the product with the lowest price (i.e. the reference price for the group). In case a patient refuses the medicine sold by the pharmacy and wishes to be given a different reference of the same medicine, the patient is not eligible for reimbursement and has to pay the full price for all the medicines listed in the prescription. In any case, a prescription fee of EUR 0.71 per item applies for medicines reimbursed at 100% (with an exemption for some patient groups, such as children and asylum seekers).

Pharmaceutical expenditure is rising, but weak financial support for outpatient medicines reduces access to care

Pharmaceuticals have represented a growing share of health spending in Latvia for more than a decade. Pharmaceutical expenditure accounted for 21% of current expenditure on health in 2008 and peaked at 27% in 2017 (as compared to 16% on average in the OECD on that year) (OECD and European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, 2019_[46]). However, the rising expenditure on pharmaceutical has not contributed to improving access to medicines for the Latvian population. In Latvia, pharmaceutical consumption is not in line with the burden of disease. Indeed, the country has the third highest level of treatable mortality in the EU, with more than half of it attributable to cardiovascular diseases. Despite this situation, Latvia reports among the lowest levels of cardiovascular drug consumption in the OECD. A similar situation is observed for diabetes or mental health drugs, with high prevalence of these diseases and comparatively lower per-capita consumption of the corresponding treatments (OECD, 2019_[47]).

The current pharmaceutical pricing and reimbursement system is not protecting patients (and more particularly vulnerable populations) from the costs of ill-health. Indeed, Latvians still bear the costs of more than 60% of outpatient pharmaceutical expenditure, much above the average level in OECD countries (38% of outpatient pharmaceutical expenditure paid out-of-pocket). The limited financial support for accessing outpatient medicines contributes to the overall high level of out-of-pocket spending in Latvia, reaching 39% of total health expenditure in 2018 (second highest level in the OECD). As a result, the incidence of catastrophic health spending is very high in Latvia (in 2013, almost 13% of the population experienced catastrophic health spending), with the costs of outpatient medicines being almost exclusively responsible (OECD and European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, 2019[46]) (WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2018[48]).

Latvia needs to improve financial protection for patients for outpatient medicines

Three key factors can explain why outpatient medicines are the most significant source of financial hardship in Latvia. First, the Latvian reimbursement system, with its percentage co-payments and absence of a cap on out-of-pocket payments, provides weak financial protection for patients. Co-payments calculated as percentage of total cost are unfair to the consumer, and ineffective for controlling health expenditure, as they shift the financial risk from the purchasing agency to the households, and expose people to any health system inefficiencies. In addition, such a system disproportionately affects vulnerable populations (e.g. persons on low-income or with chronic conditions). Strong caps on out-of-pocket payments can protect people if they are applied to all co-payments over time, rather than if they are narrowly focused on specific items or types of service. In Latvia, excluding outpatient medicines from the general calculation of the cap on out-of-pocket payments makes it less impactful since the majority of out-of-pocket payments are related to outpatient medicines.

Second, the rather limited size of the positive (reimbursement) list impairs the access to necessary therapeutics. Out of the 4 252 products registered in Latvia, 1 760 (41%) are at least partially reimbursed by the NHS (i.e. products that are part of one of the reimbursement lists). Some essential medicines such as aspirin (anticoagulant), glibenclamide (anti-diabetic), penicillin and erythromycin (antibiotics) are currently not part of the reimbursed products.

Finally, the pricing system is structured around a reference price for each molecule, which creates the possibility of an additional financial burden for patients. Patients may end up paying an extra co-payment in event the cheapest alternative is not available or if they chose not to buy it. The Ministry of Health estimates that in 2017, EUR 25 million were paid by patients because they were not provided with (or did not choose) the cheapest available alternative of a prescribed reimbursed medicine. It is expected that the reforms introduced in April 2020 will contribute to limit this issue in the near future.

Overall, a combination of the following measures should be considered in order to improve patients' financial protection: include co-payments on medicines to the calculation of the general cap on out-of-pocket payments and lower the overall threshold of this cap to make it more protective; revise the reimbursement arrangements, starting with an increase of the reimbursement rate of pharmaceuticals included in the lowest reimbursement category (50% of the price of the cheapest alternative); make new categories of populations exempted of co-payments on outpatient medicines (low-income pensioners for instance); and revising the current positive lists (list A; B, C and M) to include some current important therapeutics not yet part of it.

The efficiency of Latvia's pharmaceutical expenditure is limited

Many countries view generic and biosimilar markets as an opportunity to increase efficiency in pharmaceutical spending. In Latvia, the penetration of generic medicines is quite good. Generics represented in 2017 74% of the market in volume, which is one of the highest rates in OECD countries and some 20 percentage points above the OECD average. However, in terms of value, generic medicines accounted for 43% of the total pharmaceutical market. This level is rather high when compared to countries having similar shares in volume (Canada, the Netherlands) and could be explained at least in part by Latvia's higher relative prices of generics in comparison to all other medicines (off-patent originators and on-patent medicines).

In addition, an overall distrust of generic medicines among prescribers and patients is frequently reported in Latvia, limiting possible additional efficiency gains (Salmane Kulikovska et al., 2019_[49]). There are also currently no financial incentives for doctors to prescribe more generics, nor for pharmacists to dispense cheaper alternatives, and in fact the current distribution margins nudges pharmacists to sell more expensive products.

While more public investment is needed to increase access to pharmaceuticals, efficiency gains are possible

Ultimately, improving access to critical therapeutics in Latvia requires an increase in the funds available. This is necessary in order to enlarge Latvia's positive list and ensure better financial coverage for medicines already reimbursed.

However, efficiency gains could also meaningfully complement upfront public investment (OECD, 2017_[50]). Improving the knowledge of both patients and health professionals on generic medicines can contribute to this effort. New information campaigns and further efforts around initial and continuous professional education would improve understanding and trust of generics. Several countries have carried out information campaigns to promote the use of generics, explaining their equivalence to brand name drugs, including Belgium, Denmark, France, Greece, Italy, Portugal and Spain. In parallel, physicians need to be incentivised to prescribe more generics. Physicians need to be encouraged to prescribe cheaper products,

by for instance creating explicit guidelines on the prescription of the cheapest alternative as first-intention medication, or nudged by prescription software that highlights price differences for products which are therapeutically equivalent. Financial incentives can also be used to encourage generic prescription. Latvia could take inspiration from the several OECD countries already using such financial incentives to improve the efficiency of pharmaceutical spending.

Adjustments to the regulation of the distribution chain can contribute to better control over public spending on medicines

Pharmacists need to be remunerated in a way that incentivises them to dispense the least expensive products. Instead of margins that encourage pharmacists to dispense more expensive drugs, fixed fees per prescription or differentiated margins (between originators and generics for instance) can lead pharmacists to be either indifferent or willing to dispense generics, respectively. Overall, starting to disconnect community pharmacists' remuneration from the price of medicines is a critical step for Latvia. A substantial share of OECD countries have initiated reforms in this direction. In France, distribution margins represented 81% of the remuneration of community pharmacists in 2014. In 2019, with the progressive introduction of various dispensation fees they only represented 26%. Various countries have introduced distribution fees to complement the mark-up remunerations (Denmark, France), while others have in some aspects almost entirely disconnected remuneration from mark-ups (Australia, New-Zealand). Introducing a level of disconnection between medicines prices and the remuneration of community pharmacies in Latvia could facilitate the control of pharmaceutical costs while safeguarding pharmacists' remuneration.

References

Altobelli, E. and A. Lattanzi (2014), Breast cancer in European Union: An update of screening programmes as of March 2014 (Review), Spandidos Publications, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3892/ijo.2014.2632</u> .	[32]
BBC News (2020), <i>Coronavirus: Baltic states open a pandemic'travel bubble' – BBC News</i> , <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-52673373</u> (accessed on 8 September 2020).	[54]
Behmane, D. et al. (2019), <i>Latvia: Health system review. Health Systems in Transition</i> , <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/331419/HiT-21-4-2019-eng.pdf</u> (accessed on 1 April 2020).	[4]
CDPC (2019), <i>Healthy Municipality Network in Latvia</i> , <u>https://www.spkc.gov.lv/lv/veseligas-pasvaldibas1/nacionalais-veseligo-pasvaldib</u> (accessed on 30 January 2020).	[5]
Dunn, P. and S. Conard (2018), "Improving health literacy in patients with chronic conditions: A call to action", <i>International Journal of Cardiology</i> , Vol. 273, pp. 249-251, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijcard.2018.08.090</u> .	[40]
European Commission (2018), <i>Invite women to screening by electronic means: Personalised phone call plus a letter vs. letter</i> <i>ECIBC</i> , <u>https://health.care-guality.jrc.ec.europa.eu/european-breast-cancer-guidelines/Invitation-to-screening-and-decision-aid/electronic-means/personalised-call</u> (accessed on 3 June 2020).	[35]
FAO (2016), <i>Latvia – Law on the Handling of Energy Drinks (2016)</i> , <u>http://www.fao.org/faolex/results/details/en/c/LEX-FAOC174435/</u> (accessed on 2 March 2020).	[20]

Food and Agriculture Organization (2019), <i>FAOSTAT Food Balances</i> , <u>http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/FBS</u> (accessed on 28 January 2020).	[16]
Gazmararian, J. et al. (2003), "Health literacy and knowledge of chronic disease", <i>Patient Education and Counseling</i> , Vol. 51/3, pp. 267-275, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0738-3991(02)00239-2 .	[39]
Gobina, I. et al. (2019), "Implementation of health promoting policies through tailored interventions at health promoting schools and municipalities in Latvia", <i>SHS Web of Conferences</i> , Vol. 68/02002, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/shsconf/20196802002</u> .	[7]
Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation (2017), <i>Latvia Country Profile</i> , <u>http://www.healthdata.org/latvia</u> (accessed on 5 March 2020).	[2]
Karotite.lv (2020), Spoons!, http://www.karotite.lv/sakums (accessed on 29 January 2020).	[21]
Latvian Government/OECD (2019), Latvian Responses to the OECD Public Health Review Questionnaire.	[31]
Littlewood, J. et al. (2016), <i>Menu labelling is effective in reducing energy ordered and consumed:</i> <i>A systematic review and meta-analysis of recent studies</i> , Cambridge University Press, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S1368980015003468</u> .	[25]
Mah, C. et al. (2013), "Ready for policy? Stakeholder attitudes toward menu labelling in Toronto, Canada", <i>Can J Public Health</i> , Vol. 104/3, pp. e229-34.	[22]
Mcdaid, D. (2016), "What do we know about the co-benefits to the education sector of actions targeted at children and young people? HEALTH SYSTEMS AND POLICY ANALYSIS", http://www.euro.who.int/en/about-us/partners/ (accessed on 3 June 2020).	[43]
Ministry of Health (2019), Nutrition Council of 16 October 2019 – Minutes.	[27]
Moreira, L. (2018), "Health Literacy for People-Centred Care: Where do OECD countries stand?", OECD Health Working Papers, No. 107, OECD, Paris, <u>http://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/health-working-papers.htm</u> (accessed on 22 April 2019).	[42]
Morley, B. et al. (2013), "What types of nutrition menu labelling lead consumers to select less energy-dense fast food? An experimental study", <i>Appetite</i> , Vol. 67, pp. 8-15.	[24]
OECD (2020), OECD COVID-19 Health Systems Response Tracker, https://www.oecd.org/health/COVID-19-OECD-Health-System-Response-Tracker.xlsx (accessed on 8 September 2020).	[53]
OECD (2020), OECD Health Statistics 2020, OECD Publishing, Paris, http://stats.oecd.org/.	[1]
OECD (2020), <i>Realising the Potential of Primary Health Care</i> , OECD Health Policy Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/a92adee4-en</u> .	[37]
OECD (2019), "Health at a Glance 2019: OECD Indicators".	[47]
OECD (2019), <i>Health at a Glance 2019: OECD Indicators</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/4dd50c09-en.	[51]

OECD (2019), <i>Latvia: Country Health Profile 2019</i> , State of Health in the EU, OECD Publishing, Paris/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, Brussels, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/b9e65517-en</u> .	[9]
OECD (2019), OECD Reviews of Public Health: Chile: A Healthier Tomorrow, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264309593-en</u> .	[36]
OECD (2019), SPHeP-NCDs Technical Documentation, <u>http://oecdpublichealthexplorer.org/ncd-doc</u> .	[17]
OECD (2019), The Heavy Burden of Obesity: Technical Country Notes.	[19]
OECD (2019), <i>The Heavy Burden of Obesity: The Economics of Prevention</i> , OECD Health Policy Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/67450d67-en</u> .	[26]
OECD (2017), <i>Tackling Wasteful Spending on Health</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264266414-en.	[50]
OECD (2016), <i>Better Ways to Pay for Health Care</i> , OECD Health Policy Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264258211-en</u> .	[38]
OECD (2016), OECD Reviews of Health Systems Latvia, OECD Publishing, Paris.	[6]
OECD (2016), OECD Reviews of Health Systems: Latvia 2016, OECD Reviews of Health Systems, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264262782-en</u> .	[8]
OECD and European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies (2019), "Latvia: Country Health Profile 2019, State of Health in the EU".	[46]
Our World in Data (2020), <i>Coronavirus Pandemic (COVID-19)</i> , <u>https://ourworldindata.org/coronavirus</u> (accessed on 8 September 2020).	[52]
Pietiläinen, K. (2020), HEALTHYWEIGHTHUB.FI-a newly established digital programme for the management of obesity.	[29]
Poureslami, I. et al. (2016), "Priorities for Action: Recommendations from an international roundtable on health literacy and chronic disease management", <i>Health Promotion International</i> , Vol. 32, pp. 743-754, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/heapro/daw003</u> .	[44]
Pulos, E. and K. Leng (2010), "Evaluation of a voluntary menu-labeling programme in full-service restaurants", <i>American Journal of Public Health</i> , Vol. 100/6, pp. 1035-1039.	[23]
Reuters (2019), <i>Latvia fires next salvo in Baltic booze battle</i> , <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-estonia-latvia-alcohol/latvia-fires-next-salvo-in-baltic-booze-battle-idUSKCN1U321V</u> (accessed on 15 May 2020).	[11]
Salmane Kulikovska, I. et al. (2019), "Use of generic medicines in Latvia: awareness, opinions and experiences of the population", <i>Journal of pharmaceutical policy and practice</i> , Vol. 12, p. 1, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s40545-018-0159-5</u> .	[49]
Segura, J. et al. (2001), "A randomised controlled trial comparing three invitation strategies in a breast cancer screening programme", <i>Preventive Medicine</i> , Vol. 33/4, pp. 325-332, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/pmed.2001.0891</u> .	[34]

 Shediac-Rizkallah, M. and L. Bone (1998), "Planning for the sustainability of community-based health programs: conceptual frameworks and future directions for research, practice and policy", <i>Health Education Research</i>, Vol. 13/1, pp. 87-108, https://academic.oup.com/her/article-abstract/13/1/87/607311 (accessed on 5 February 2020). 	[30]
Silins, J. and M. Szkultecka-Dębek (2017), "Drug Policy in Latvia", Value Health Reg Issues	[45]
Terveyskylä.fi (2020), <i>What is Terveyskylä.fi?</i> , <u>https://www.terveyskyla.fi/tietoa-</u> <u>terveyskylpercentageC3%A4stpercentageC3%A4/mikpercentageC3%A4-on-</u> <u>terveyskylpercentageC3%A4-fi</u> (accessed on 24 February 2020).	[28]
van der Heide, I. et al. (2018), <i>Health literacy in chronic disease management: a matter of interaction</i> , Elsevier USA, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2018.05.010</u> .	[41]
Vīberga, I. and M. Poljak (2013), "Cervical cancer screening in Latvia: A brief history and recent improvements (2009-11)", Vol. 22, pp. 27-30, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2478/v10162-012-0027-y</u> .	[33]
WHO (2017), "10 facts on obesity", WHO, <u>https://www.who.int/features/factfiles/obesity/en/</u> (accessed on 10 April 2019).	[18]
WHO (2011), Policy – Sadarbības Memorands par izmaiņām uz bērniem vērstu bezalkoholisko dzērienu reklamēšanā / Cooperation Memorandum on changes to child-friendly non-alcoholic beverages advertising, <u>https://extranet.who.int/nutrition/gina/en/node/25710</u> (accessed on 26 February 2020).	[12]
WHO FCTC Implementation Database (2018), <i>Latvia Factsheet</i> , <u>https://untobaccocontrol.org/impldb/latvia/</u> (accessed on 6 March 2020).	[10]
WHO Regional Office for Europe (2018), "Can people afford to pay for health care? New evidence on financial protection in Latvia".	[48]
World Health Organization (2019), WHO Global Information System on Alcohol and Health (GISAH), <u>http://apps.who.int/gho/data/node.main.GISAH?lang=en</u> (accessed on 12 November 2019).	[3]
World Health Organization (2018), <i>Obesity and overweight fact sheet</i> , <u>https://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/obesity-and-overweight</u> (accessed on 28 January 2020).	[15]
World Health Organization (2017), <i>Obesity and overweight – Fact sheet</i> , <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/obesity-and-overweight</u> (accessed on 24 February 2020).	[14]
World Health Organization (2010), Set of recommendations on the marketing of foods and non- alcoholic beverages to children, <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/44416 January</u> <u>9789241500210_eng.pdf</u> (accessed on 13 July 2017).	[13]
1 The Public Health System in Latvia

As Latvia is facing various health challenges while working with a limited health care budget, a well-functioning public health system is crucial. This chapter will explore the public health picture in Latvia, and describe the public health system tasked with addressing these challenges. It looks at the organisational structure, leadership and governance, partnerships and collaborations, financial resources, knowledge development and workforce.

1.1. Introduction

Public health issues have gained importance across OECD countries in recent years. Aging populations and rising prevalence of chronic diseases, combined with limited health care budgets, mean that governments are looking for ways to prevent disease and ill-health. Latvia is no exception to this trend. This chapter gives an overview of the public health picture in Latvia and the structure of the health system. It aims to provide a summary of the strengths and weaknesses of Latvia's public health system, and make recommendations to strengthen this system. The description of public health policies in this chapter is structured according to a framework for analysing public health capacity (Figure 1.1).

Figure 1.1. Appraising Latvia's public health capacity – analytical framework



Source: OECD analysis.

1.2. The public health picture in Latvia

1.2.1. Health status of the Latvian population

Latvia faces a number of public health challenges – some similar to the other OECD countries, some more pressing. To start with, Latvia has the lowest life expectancy in the OECD, at 74.9 years versus the OECD average of 80.6 years (Figure 1.2). However, Latvia has seen one of the greatest increases in life expectancy over the past 15 years. Between 2002 and 2018, life expectancy in Latvia increased by 4.8 years, while the OECD average increased by 3.5 years.

Figure 1.2. Life expectancy

Life expectancy at birth in 2018 or nearest year (years) and change in life expectancy between 2002 and 2018 (years)



Source: OECD (2020[1]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.

People in Latvia have a lower perceived health status than most other OECD countries. Only 47% of people in Latvia would rate their health status as "good" or "very good", compared to 68% of people in the OECD on average (Figure 1.3). Women are less likely to rate their health status highly, with 42% reporting "good" or "very good" health, compared to 52% of men (OECD, 2020_[1]).

Figure 1.3. Perceived health status



Percentage of the population (total aged 15+) that rates their health status as "Good" or "Very good", 2018 or nearest year

Source: OECD (2020[1]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.

1.2.2. Burden of disease

Like in other OECD countries, non-communicable diseases (NCDs) are the leading cause of mortality in Latvia. Cardiovascular disease is one of the main contributors to the disease burden in Latvia: in 2019, ischaemic heart disease and stroke were the first and second most common cause of both overall deaths and premature deaths (Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, 2020_[2]). When compared to the OECD average, Latvia sees higher mortality due to diseases of the circulatory system: 58% versus 36% on average (Figure 1.4). Other OECD countries see a relatively larger share of deaths due to cancers. However, in absolute terms, cancer mortality is higher in Latvia: 303 deaths per 100 000 population are due to cancer, compared to 231 per 100 000 in the OECD on average (OECD, 2020_[1]).

Figure 1.4. Causes of mortality in Latvia¹



Percentage of all cause mortality, age-standardised, 2017 or nearest year

Latvia has a higher than average incidence of acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) (Figure 1.5). In 2018, Latvia saw 5.1 cases per 100 000 population, compared to an OECD average of 1.4 per 100 000, based on rates age-standardised to the OECD population. Late diagnosis of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection is an issue in Latvia, as approximately 30% of all new HIV cases are identified at the AIDS stage. In addition, there is a challenge around HIV and tuberculosis (TB) co-infection: according to data from the Latvian CDPC, approximately 10.8% of all TB patients also have HIV, and approximately 10% of all HIV/TB co-infections are multi-drug-resistant forms of TB (Latvia Centre for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017_[3]).

HIV/AIDS, as well as other infectious diseases such as hepatitis B and C and TB, are a public health priority for Latvia, and are addressed in the Action Plan for the Prevention of HIV, Sexually Transmitted Infections and Hepatitis B and C for 2018-20. HIV prevention points (HPPs) provide information and counselling, rapid testing, and supplies (such as syringes, needles, condoms). In 2015, there were 19 HIV prevention points, of which 16 were located in cities and three mobile units that serviced seven other cities (Grāmatiņa, $2015_{[4]}$). In 2019, HPPs were visited by 7 010 people, of whom 2 466 were intravenous drug users and 4 544 non-intravenous drug users.

Note: ¹Data for Latvia is 2015. Source: OECD (2020_[1]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.</u>

Figure 1.5. Incidence of acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS)

Incidence per 100 000 population, 2018 or latest year



Source: OECD (2020[1]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.

Latvia has one of the highest rates of mortality from suicide: the age-standardised rate in Latvia is 18.1 deaths per 100 000 population, compared to an OECD average of 11.5 per 100 000 (Figure 1.6). However, this rate has decreased considerably over the last two decades, as it was 36.7 per 100 000 in 1997.

The Latvian Mental Health Care Access Improvement Plan 2019-20 highlighted the importance of addressing mental health (Legislation of the Republic of Latvia, 2019_[5]). The Plan identifies a number of key issues to address, including the high rate of suicide, the low rate of consultation for mental health problems in primary care settings, and high rates of bullying in schools. Particular weaknesses identified in the mental health system include under-use of multi-disciplinary teams in inpatient care, weak links between primary and specialist care, insufficient availability of psychotherapy, and shortages in human resources.

The Plan set out by Latvia to address these weaknesses aims to provide the population with evidencebased, up-to-date, high-quality and appropriate access to mental health care through mental health promotion, disease prevention programs and by promoting the early diagnosis of mental illness, early treatment and medical rehabilitation. The most important aspects of the plan are raising public awareness of mental health issues, reducing stigma against mental illness, promoting and improving help options for people with mental health problems, suicide prevention, and promoting cross-sectoral and team cooperation in the field of mental health. Increased education for family doctors and nurses, as well as medical practitioners working in prisons, is also planned. Latvia is also looking to make changes to the regulatory framework to increase the amount of funding for the multi-professional teams.

40 |

Figure 1.6. Mortality from intentional self-harm



Deaths per 100 000 population (standardised rates), 2017¹ and 1997 or nearest year

In Latvia, mortality from road traffic accidents is also higher than in most OECD and EU countries. The mortality rate in Latvia is 9.3 per 100 000 population per year – which is about 50% higher than the averages for the EU28 (6.2 per 100 000) (Figure 1.7). The rate in Latvia is also higher than in Lithuania (8.0 per 100 000) and Estonia (6.1 per 100 000). To address this issue, Latvia has a road traffic safety programme that spans the years 2014-20, with recent activities focusing on high risk sites treatment and reduced speed limits at dangerous locations (European Road Safety Observatory, 2017_[6]). Latvia's National Action Plan on the Consumption of Alcoholic Beverages and Limitation of Alcoholism 2020-22 will explore whether it is possible to reduce the legal blood alcohol concentration for all drivers from 0.5% to 0.2%.

Note: 1Most recent OECD data for Latvia is from 2015. Source: OECD (2020[1]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.

Figure 1.7. Mortality from road traffic accidents

Estimated road traffic death rate (per 100 000 population), 2016



Source: WHO (2020[7]), Global Health Observatory Database, https://www.who.int/data/gho.

1.2.3. Health risk factors

While tobacco consumption among Latvian women is around the OECD average (14.5% in Latvia in 2014, when latest data is available, versus 13.9% in the OECD), tobacco consumption among Latvian men is among the highest in the OECD (Figure 1.8). In Latvia, 36.0% of men over the age of 15 smoke daily, compared to 22.3% on average in the OECD. On the other hand, smoking in men has decreased considerably in recent years (from 46% in 2008), while the smoking prevalence in women has stayed roughly the same albeit with a slight increase, up from 13% in 2008 (OECD, 2020_[1]).

To reduce the smoking rate, a range of policies have been implemented. Latvia taxes tobacco products, with the tax accounting for 80% of the retail price (World Health Organization, $2019_{[8]}$). This is above the WHO recommended guideline of 75% (World Health Organization, $2014_{[9]}$). Since 2008, the affordability of cigarettes (as measured as the share of per capita GDP needed to purchase 100 packs) has not changed (World Health Organization, $2019_{[8]}$).

In addition to taxation, Latvia has put in place a wide range of measures: people under the age of 18 are not allowed to purchase tobacco products, all types of tobacco advertising is banned (including sponsorship) as is smoking in most public places, and products need to have a health warning that takes up 50% or more of the package. Smoking is not allowed on the balconies of apartment buildings, nor is smoking in the presence of a child.

In addition, there are public campaigns and educational activities in schools. These policies form a comprehensive package and cover nearly the entire WHO Framework on Tobacco Control, but one element that had been currently missing was a ban on the display of tobacco products at points of sales

(WHO FCTC Implementation Database, 2018^[10]). This changed on 1 October 2020, as Latvian retailers are now required to put tobacco out of view of consumers.

Figure 1.8. Tobacco consumption per capita

Percentage of male/female population 15+ who are daily smokers, 2018 or nearest year



Source: OECD (2020[1]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en

Latvia has a relatively high alcohol consumption, at 12.6 litres per capita per year, compared to 8.8 litres in the OECD on average in 2018 (Figure 1.9). This is equal to about two and a half bottles of wine per week, or ten pints of beer. In addition, Latvia has a high prevalence of heavy episodic or "binge" drinking (drinking at least 60 grammes of pure alcohol at a single occasion). In Latvia, 59% of the population reported binge drinking in the 30 days prior, compared to 43% on average in the OECD (World Health Organization, 2019_[11]).

Figure 1.9. Alcohol consumption per capita



Recorded alcohol consumption in litres per capita (age 15+), 2018 or nearest year

A comprehensive policy package is needed to address harmful alcohol consumption, and Latvia already has a number of policies in place. These include taxation on alcohol products, a ban on sales to people younger than 18 years, a ban on the off-trade sale of alcoholic beverages between 10pm and 8am, educational campaigns and some advertising restrictions. Advertising restrictions include a requirement that 10% of the product is covered with a warning label. However, there are important limitations to the current regulations. For example, currently beer and wine are exempt from the restrictions on television and radio advertising.

Moreover, while Latvia does have a tax on alcohol, the level of the tax has historically been low – driving alcohol tourism from nearby countries such as Finland and Estonia. The revenue from this cross-border trade means that there is a financial incentive for Latvia to keep taxes on alcohol low. When Estonia decreased the tax on alcoholic drinks by 25% in 2019, Latvia responded by reducing their tax on strong alcoholic drinks by 15% (Reuters, 2019_[12]).

The Ministry of Health is in the process of exploring more extensive regulations (Latvian Ministry of Health, 2020_[13]). The National Action Plan on the Consumption of Alcoholic Beverages and Limitation of Alcoholism 2020-22 was adopted by the Cabinet of Ministers on 30 July 2020 and calls for stricter restrictions on the advertising and availability of alcoholic beverages (Box 1.1). It includes a ban on television, radio and internet advertising of special offers (sales and discounts) for all alcohol products, and on trade promotion activities such as two-for-one sales. However, the plan does not include any changes to the tax on alcohol products, which falls under the responsibility of the Ministry of Finance.

Source: OECD (2020[1]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en

Box 1.1. National Action Plan on the Consumption of Alcoholic Beverages and Limitation of Alcoholism 2020-22

On 30 July 2020 Latvia's National Action Plan on the Consumption of Alcoholic Beverages and Limitation of Alcoholism 2020-22 was adopted by the Cabinet of Ministers. Under this plan, a number of policies will be implemented:

- Labelling of alcoholic beverages with warnings against drinking while pregnant and when driving, as well as nutrient labels that include the energy content;
- Exploring whether it is possible to reduce the legal blood alcohol concentration limit for all drivers 0.2%;
- Exploring the possibility of reviewing the sales hours of alcoholic beverages, taking into account the experience of other countries;
- Prohibiting the trade promotion activities (like discounts, sales, for buying multiple alcoholic beverages at the same time or purchase of alcoholic beverages together with other products or services with a discount);
- Prohibiting TV, radio, and internet advertising of special offers (sales and discounts) for all alcohol products;
- Exploring whether it is possible to prohibit the sale of alcoholic beverages with over 22% alcohol-by-volume packaged as a single serving intended for immediate consumption;
- The plan also suggests exploring the potential for setting up a public health promotion fund, earmarking 0.5% of excise tax revenue on alcohol, tobacco and gambling and lottery taxes.

Source: Latvian Ministry of Health (2020_[13]), Order of the Cabinet of Ministers No. 412 – Action Plan for Reducing Alcohol Consumption and Limiting Alcoholism 2020-22, <u>https://likumi.lv/ta/id/316448-par-alkoholisko-dzerienu-paterina-mazinasanas-un-alkoholisma-ierobezosanas-ricibas-planu-20202022-gadam</u>

Another major risk factor in Latvia is obesity and overweight: 26% of the Latvian population is obese and 58% is overweight (World Health Organization, 2020_[14]). Moreover, over a fifth of children is overweight. This is driven by both diet and physical inactivity. A large proportion of the Latvian population does not get physical activity through recreational activities, sports or fitness: only 40% of the population does some form of sports at least once a week (see figure 2.4 in Chapter 2). On the other side of the energy balance, calorie availability has increased in Latvia in the last two decades. More details on obesity and the policies to tackle it can be found in Chapter 2.

Latvia also has to manage the higher health needs that come with an aged population. In Latvia, 22% of the population is currently aged 65 years or older (Figure 1.10). This is higher than the OECD average of 18%. However, Latvia will see less of an increase in the coming 30 years. As a result, by 2050 in Latvia 28%, and in the OECD on average 25%, will be 65 years old or older.

Figure 1.10. Population ageing – 2019 and 2050



Percentage of the total population that is 65 years old or over, 2019 and 2050

Source: the United Nations (2019[15]), World Population Prospects, <u>https://population.un.org/wpp/Download/Standard/Population/</u> OECD (2020[1]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.</u>

In terms of natural disasters that could create public health emergencies, Latvia is exposed to both (small) earthquakes and floods, with the latter posing the greatest risk (World Bank, 2016_[16]). One such flooding event occurred in 2017, when heavy rain in late summer and autumn led to flash floods (European Parliament, 2018_[17]). However, while there was substantial damage to crops and infrastructure, the impact on public health was very limited and there were no casualties.

1.3. Organisational structure

Since regaining independence in 1991, Latvia has undergone a number of health system reforms (OECD, 2016_[18]). Currently, Latvia has single-purchaser national health system, funded by general tax revenues, which offers universal health coverage. This coverage provides access to a relatively full range of health care services, delivered by both public and private providers, although out-of-pocket payments are high. This section describes the organisation of the health system in Latvia.

1.3.1. Primary care

A strong, well-established primary care sector is one of the Latvian health system's key attributes (OECD, 2016_[18]). Primary care services commissioned by the National Health Service (NHS) are provided mostly by private general practitioners (GPs) (OECD, 2019_[19]). While registration is voluntary, most people are signed up with a GP practice. As in many other OECD countries, GPs act as a gatekeeper to secondary care. They are paid through a range of different mechanisms, including a capitated budget, fixed monthly

bonuses (for example for serving rural areas), payments for specific medical procedures (including vaccination and preventive check-ups) and, since 2013, a pay-for-performance scheme (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]).

In recent years, Latvia has worked to improve the role of primary care in prevention and public health. The Primary Health Care Development Plan 2014-16 aimed to position primary health care as the most accessible, effective and comprehensive level of care (OECD, 2016[18]). In addition to increasing the availability of primary care, this plan aimed to increase the role of primary health care in prevention diagnostics and treatment.

As a result, GPs now play an important role in national screening programs. They inform and remind patients to use screening services, offer intestinal screening services, and perform health checks for specific chronic diseases (see Chapter 3 for more information). Patients who have not visited a GP in over a year are supposed to be contacted for a prophylactic visit, during which BMI, vision, blood pressure and vaccination coverage are checked. For this activity, doctors receive EUR 2 (for patients under 65 years of age) or EUR 1 (for patients over 65 years of age).

To encourage more prevention activities in primary care, practices with more than 1 200 patients or 600 patients under the age of 18 patients are given funding for a second practice nurse, whose primary focus is supposed to be prevention (OECD, 2016^[18]). In reality though, the time of the additional practice nurse is often spent on activities other than prevention due to the heavy workload that many GP practices experience, though GP practices are left to arrange their own time and workflow arrangement.

1.3.2. Secondary care

Despite the investments in primary care, Latvia's health system remains hospital centric (OECD, 2019_[19]). To remedy this, recent reforms have focused on concentrating specialised care in fewer hospitals and shifting other care to the ambulatory setting. In-hospital care is paid through a combination of fixed budgets (for emergency care and observational wards), case payments, payments for bed-days and diagnosis-related group (DRG) (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]).

Most hospitals are publicly owned by the municipalities (OECD, $2016_{[18]}$). However, due to an uneven distribution of public health care services, long waiting times and high co-payment rates, the demand for private hospital care has increased in recent years. Between 2000 and 2016, the proportion of private hospital beds increased from 3% to 10% (OECD, $2019_{[19]}$).

The role of secondary care in public health and prevention is very limited. In some cases, patients will need to go to a hospital for prevention activities such as an examination of cytological smears from the cervix and posterior vault (Leishman – Nohta combined microscopy of stained preparation), further, depending on screening results women receive a human papillomavirus (HPV) test or biopsy for cervical cancer, and some tertiary prevention and disease management is done by specialists (see Chapter 3 for more information). There are also isolated examples of prevention programmes organised within hospitals, such as the weight loss programme run in the Children's University Hospital in Riga (see Chapter 2 for more information).

1.3.3. Delivery of essential public health operations in Latvia

Vaccination programmes

The vaccination programme is governed by Cabinet Regulation No.330, introduced on 26 September 2000, and last revised in March 2019 (Likumi.lv, 2000_[21]) (Likumi.lv, 2019_[22]). These Vaccine Regulations define a list of mandatory vaccinations. For children, these include tuberculosis, diphtheria, tetanus, pertussis, polio, measles, rubella, mumps, *Haemophilus influenzae* type b infection, hepatitis B, chickenpox, pneumococcal infection, rotavirus infection, and human papillomavirus infection. These

vaccines are provided free of cost for the patient. Other vaccines deemed mandatory, such as diphtheria and tetanus for adults, rabies for people who may have contracted this disease, and flu for pregnant women, tick-borne encephalitis (children from one year to 18 years declared place of residence is in a tick-borne encephalitis endemic area) are also covered in full by the state budget.

It is important to note that the term "mandatory" applies to state institutions and vaccination providers, not the public (Walkinshaw, 2011_[23]). In other words, it is mandatory for the state to provide these vaccines free of cost, but people can decline vaccination. In this case, doctors are required to obtain a written and signed refusal statement.

Vaccines are generally provided by the GPs, who also monitor the childhood vaccination schedule for their patients. Coverage in Latvia is high compared to the OECD average: 96% of children receive their diphtheria tetanus toxoid and pertussis (DTP) vaccination, compared to 95% on average in the OECD (Figure 1.11). The coverage of the first dose of measles vaccine is even higher, at 98%, compared to an OECD average of 95%.

Figure 1.11. Childhood immunisation rates

Immunization coverage by the nationally recommended age (%), for diphtheria tetanus toxoid and pertussis (DTP) vaccine, and first dose of measles vaccine, 2018



Source: OECD (2020[1]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.

The Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (CDPC) is in charge of planning, coordinating and monitoring the implementation of the state immunisation programme. In 2017, the CDPC launched a programme of educational activities for medical professionals about HPV vaccination. Seminars were organised in five regions of Latvia and in total 360 medical practitioners were trained. This was followed-

48 |

up in 2018 with a public awareness campaign to explain the need to vaccinate girls against HPV infection, aimed at the parents of girls aged 12 to 18.

Tackling Antimicrobial resistance (AMR)

Systematic surveillance of AMR was introduced in Latvia in 2006. More recently, the Ministry of Health has developed a short-term policy planning document – the Antimicrobial Resistance Limiting and Proper Antibiotic Use Action Plan "One Health" for 2019-20 – which is the first policy document in Latvia that has defined the problem of AMR (Ministry of Health, $2019_{[24]}$) (see Box 1.2). This "one health" approach was developed together with the Ministry of Agriculture.

Box 1.2. Antimicrobial Resistance Limiting and Proper Antibiotic Use Action Plan "One Health" for 2019-20

The Latvian action plan on AMR covers several different areas (Ministry of Health, 2019[24]):

- Improving AMR monitoring
- Improving the use and tracking of antimicrobials
- Improving surveillance, control and prevention of communicable diseases
- Limiting the spread of multi-drug-resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB)
- Strengthening inter-institutional cooperation on AMR
- Promoting science and research in AMR
- Building the capacity of laboratories
- Improving specialist education, training and public awareness on AMR in public health
- Improving education and public awareness on AMR in animal health

Source: Ministry of Health (2019_[24]), On the Antimicrobial Resistance Control and Precautionary Antibiotic Use Plan "One Health" 2019-20, https://likumi.lv/ta/id/308758-par-antimikrobialas-rezistences-ierobezosanas-un-piesardzigas-antibiotiku-lietosanas-planu-viena-veseliba-2019-2020-gadam

To raise awareness, the CDPC runs public education initiatives about the prudent use of antibiotics each year on European Antibiotic Awareness Day. The CDPC disseminates information for the general public, for health care specialists and other stakeholders about the AMR threat to public health and the importance of prudent antibiotic use.

The largest university hospitals have implemented stewardship programmes to encourage better prescription of antibiotics. The Ministry of Health is now working on the implementation of an EU Structural Reform Support programme in collaboration with the Swedish Public Health Agency, to facilitate the development of stewardship programmes in other hospitals and health care institutions.

Food safety

The Food and Veterinary Service, which falls under the Ministry of Agriculture, is responsible for food safety in Latvia (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]). The Food and Veterinary Service carries out control of compliance with safety, quality, and other specific requirements for food products, and they are in charge of food labelling activities, including the Bordeaux and Green Spoon front-of-pack labels (see Chapter 2 for more details). Eleven regional boards provide veterinary surveillance and food control throughout Latvia, while the central office is in charge of strategic planning and providing methodological assistance to regional boards. (Ministry of Agriculture, 2020_[25]).

1.4. Leadership and governance

1.4.1. Key actors in the Latvian health system

The Ministry of Health is the leading government authority in the health sector and is responsible for public health, health care and pharmaceutical care. The Ministry of Health plays an important role in the health system, as it develops the national health policy, as well as coordinating and monitoring its implementation. The Ministry of Health also oversees important executive organisations, such as the NHS, the State Agency for Medicines and the CDPC. The Ministry's budget, as well as that of the NHS, are approved by the parliament (Saeima) (Figure 1.12).



Figure 1.12. The Latvian Health System (simplified)

Source: Adapted from Behmane et al. (2019[20]), Latvia: Health system review. Health Systems in Transition, https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/331419/HiT-21-4-2019-eng.pdf.

Other ministries are in charge of certain aspects of health (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]). The Ministry of Finance, through the State Treasury, is in charge of the financial flows from the state budget to the health care system. The Ministry of Welfare oversees social rehabilitation and home help (for instance hygiene support, help with household tasks, in the home or in institutional settings), disabled and impaired individuals. The Ministry of Agriculture oversees food safety, and the Ministry of Education and Science manages several educational facilities in the health sector. The Ministry of Defence, Interior and Justice finances health services for specific population groups (e.g. armed forces, inmates).

The National Health Service (NHS) is an administrative institution subordinate to the Ministry of Health. The aim of the NHS is to allocate the state budgetary funds for health care and to contract care from providers (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]). The NHS agrees contracts with providers, determining the range of services, number of patients and funding. It is also tasked with implementing the state policy for the planning of health care services and ensuring rational and effective use of the state budget for health. The NHS has five territorial branches that contract health care providers for their populations.

The Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (CDPC), also an administrative institution subordinate to the Ministry of Health, implements public health policy in the areas of epidemiological safety and disease prevention, health care quality, and health promotion. In addition to disease monitoring, it also implements various policies of the Ministry. For example, the CDPC is main coordinator and budget holder of HIV prevention points (HPP) network; it produces and disseminates health information campaigns; and it works with municipalities to support them in their health promotion and disease prevention activities (see Chapter 2 for more information).

Local municipal governments are responsible for ensuring accessibility of health care services and health promotion, and depending on budget and local priorities, they maintain hospitals and long-term social care facilities. They also are also charged with local health promotion activities, including promoting healthy lifestyles, controlling alcoholism, and protecting vulnerable groups. While the municipalities are in charge of health promotion, they receive support and oversight from the Ministry and the CDPC to accomplish this task (Box 1.3).

Box 1.3. Balancing local and central government

After Latvia regained independence, a push was made towards a decentralised system that relied more on the municipalities for managing and implementing health policy (OECD, 2016^[18]). However, partially due to the small size of the municipalities and the country in general, the system shifted back to a more centralised model.

Local Governments do still participate in health policy and governance. The Union of Local Governments of Latvia has a separate Health and Social Affairs Committee, which actively operates and solves various issues related to the health sector and often participates in the Ministry's discussions. Section 15 of Part 2 of the Local Government Law stipulates that the Local Administration is to ensure the availability of health care, as well as to promote a healthy lifestyle and sports for the population.

Currently there are 119 municipalities, with populations ranging from just over 1 000-36 000 people (Centrālā statistikas pārvalde, 2011_[26]). The expertise and capabilities of these municipalities are equally variable, resulting in inequalities in access to health services and health promotion (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]). To address this, the system is being reorganised, and a reduction to 43 larger municipalities is expected in 2021.

The State Agency for Medicines is in charge of registering medical drugs, devices and treatment methods. While until recently health technology assessment (HTA) was under the remit of the NHS, it has recently moved to the State Agency for Medicines (see Chapter 4 for more information).

The Health Inspectorate performs audits of health care providers to ensure compliance with the conditions of service provision determined in NHS contracts, as well as adherence to the mandatory requirements of health care institutions (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]).

The State Emergency Medical Service implements a unified national policy for emergency and disaster medicine, organises and provides pre-hospital emergency medical care, stores state medical stockpiles and organises trainings in first aid.

Voluntary private health insurance accounts for a minor share of financing of health care in Latvia, and the role of private insurers therefore is limited (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]).

1.4.2. Management of public health emergencies and the COVID-19 crisis

In a case of a public health emergency, the State Disaster Medicine Plan (SDMP) and the Hospital Disaster Medicine Plans are activated to manage and coordinate the disaster response. Both were developed according regulation of Cabinet of Ministers No. 948 "Roles of organisation of Disaster medical system". The SDMP describes coordination mechanism for emergencies caused by biological, chemical, radioactive agents, climatic impact on health, mass casualties and pandemic preparedness. Based on the type of threat each SDMP annex consists of the list of points of contact relevant to exchange and receive information (including health and non-health sectors, for example, police, fire and rescue service, environmental health services). Each annex also describes key functions and tasks attributed to all involved actors. At the level of Ministry of Health emergency situations are coordinated and leading decisions are accepted by State Operational Medical comity (SOMC).

The CDPC is responsible for the monitoring and prevention of communicable and noncommunicable diseases. Its nine regional offices, in Rīga, Daugavpils, Rēzekne, Valmiera, Gulbene, Jelgava, Jēkabpils, Liepāja and Ventspils, are responsible for epidemiological surveillance and monitoring, outbreak investigation of infectious diseases, and emergency management of epidemics (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]).

Like all other OECD countries, in the Spring of 2020 Latvia was confronted with the outbreak of the new coronavirus COVID-19 which demanded a whole-of-government response. At the time of writing in early September 2020, Latvia recorded a peak of COVID-19 cases in March 2020 with a daily high of 71 cases (Our World in Data, 2020[27]). Since June daily recorded cases have fluctuated around 0-19 per day. As of the week of 8 September 2020 new daily confirmed cases were at 2.5 per million population, well below the European Union average of 51.95. As of early September 2020 Latvia had recorded 35 deaths from COVID-19, a rate of 18.56 per million population, significantly below both the European Union average of 317.42 per million population and below neighbouring Estonia (48.25 per million population) and Lithuania (31.59 per million population) (Our World in Data, 2020[27]).

Latvia recorded its first case of COVID-19 in March 2020, and begun introducing a series of containment measures from mid-March. Containment measures included limits on public gatherings, closure of schools, limits to international travel, and a requirement that Latvians practice social distancing both inside and outside (OECD, 2020_[28]). After initial boarder closures, from May free movement was allowed between Latvia, Lithuania and Estonia as part of a so-called "Baltic Bubble". At the beginning of September 2020, as average daily cases in Estonia (16.91 per million population) and Lithuania (10.18 per million population) were rising Latvia was considering tightening travel restrictions on these countries (BBC News, 2020_[29]; Our World in Data, 2020_[27]).

Like other OECD countries, at the beginning of the crisis Latvia also took steps to prepare for the health system impact of the COVID-19 outbreak. In Latvia this included using medical equipment from the private sector, stockpiling and procuring additional protective equipment and pharmaceuticals (OECD, 2020_[28]). Special new structures include mobile testing points of the Emergency medical service and drive-throughs (public and private) were set up, and the capacity of COVID-19 laboratory testing capacity was increased. To increase health care capacity overtime working hours are allowed in excess of the maximum overtime hours prescribed by the Labor Law, but not exceeding 60 hours per week for medical practitioners working in the Emergency medical service, in-patient institutions, as well as for epidemiologists working in the CDPC. the government also increased a financial bonus for health workers, amounting to an additional 20-50% of the monthly salary for March, April and May (OECD, 2020_[28]).

The primary research phase of this review was undertaken in late 2019, prior to the start of the major COVID-19 outbreak in Europe. The review was finalised in late 2020, as the COVID-19 crisis continued to evolve.

1.5. Partnerships and collaboration

1.5.1. Ministries that have a role in public health policy

Along with the Ministry of Health, which leads public health governance and policy setting in Latvia, numerous other Ministries contribute to the delivery of health promotion and disease prevention efforts in different ways. The Ministries of Welfare, of Agriculture, and of Environmental Protection and Regional Development in particular play a role in public health activities.

The Ministry of Welfare is the leading institution of the state administration in the areas of labour, social security, children's and family rights as well as equal rights for people with disability and gender equality. The Ministry of Welfare has responsibility for vulnerable populations, nursing care and social care services – although these are usually organised by local authorities – and promoting healthy work places. In addition, the Ministry of Welfare is implementing a 'healthy aging' project with the support of the European Union, which aims to extend and improve the working life of the population, and identify evidence-based strategies to promote active ageing.

Latvia's Ministry of Agriculture is the main governmental institution responsible for the sector of agriculture, food, forestry and fisheries. The Ministry's main responsibilities are to assure sustainable systems in these areas, including assuring food safety and animal welfare. In addition, the Ministry of Agriculture, in collaboration with the Ministry of Health, works on the topic of antimicrobial resistance in order to improve the quality and analysis of data on antimicrobial resistance and antibiotic use, to improve the prevention and monitoring of communicable diseases in both public and animal health, and to raise awareness among professionals and the general public of responsible and prudent use of antibiotics in humans and animals.

The Ministry of Agriculture, in collaboration with the Ministry of Health, is responsible for the food nutrition labelling and food safety. The Ministry of Education and Science is the main governmental institution responsible for education, sports, youth, state language policies. It is also involved in the anti-doping policy implementation in cooperation with the Ministry of Health and the National Anti-Doping Agency. The Ministry of Education and Science in collaboration with the Ministry of Health and other organisations have established the draft of The Sports Policy Guidelines 2021-2027. This draft aims to promote physical activity for all, including youth, paralympic and elite sports, including the preparation of athletes within the competitive programmes; improve disabled people's access to sports; and promote the development of the sports infrastructure. The policy of the Ministry of Education and Science of Latvia has developed the Education Development Guidelines 2020–2030, which addresses the integration of physical activity in education. This includes general (primary and secondary) education, along with higher education, and focuses on ethnic minorities, low socio-economic groups, and children and youth. Health education in Latvia has been integrated in the general education programmes for all education levels (preschool, primary and secondary, as well as vocational) and the Ministry of Health was involved in the development of the content of subjects like biology, chemistry, natural science, social sciences, sports, where health themes are included

More broadly, there is ongoing collaboration across Ministries for issues related to health. This includes co-operation of the Ministry of Health with the Ministry of Welfare around agreements for prescribing and paying for sick-leave certificates, or collaboration with the Ministry of Education and Science on, for instance, issues such as exempting students from state tests because of health; first aid and health care in educational institutions; requirements for children's camps; integration of children with disabilities in educational institutions, and so on.

1.5.2. Public involvement in policy making for public health

Latvia takes some steps to involve the public in health care planning, both through general public consultation or through engagement with Non-Governmental Organisations, some of which are required

by law. The 2013 'Procedures for the Public Participation in the Development Planning Process' requires that certain procedures for public participation in the development planning process of the government and state institutions are followed (Republic of Latvia, 2013_[30]). Opportunities for public participation includes participation in the planning of legal acts, opportunities to review planning documents, participation in interinstitutional working groups and advisory councils, and involvement in public discussions and consultations.

The Ministry of Health has established long-term cooperation with various Non-Governmental Organisations (NGOs), involving them in the development and implementation of health care policy. NGOs are also involved in several commissions and councils established in public administration. Inter-sectoral policies affecting the health sector are dealt with in ad-hoc inter-ministerial working groups where NGOs are also involved. Interdisciplinary commissions within the Ministry of Health in which NGOs are engaged include the Anti-microbial Resistance Limitation Commission, the National Anti-Smoking Committee and the Nutrition Council and others (see Chapter 2). Advisory groups on specific topics bring in expertise from a range of Ministries, as well as stakeholders from outside of government. A Human Biomonitoring Council established in 2016, for example, brings together expertise from the Ministry of Health and related public health institutions, from the Ministries of Environmental Protection and Regional Development, of Agriculture, of Education and Science, of Welfare, as well as input from Riga Stradiņš University, the Latvian Medical Association and the Environmental Consultative Council.

There is also active engagement with a range of professional associations, for example the Latvian Public Health Association, Latvian Physicians' Association, the Health Care Employers' Association, the Latvian Family Physicians' Association, the Latvian Midwives' Association, the Latvian Nurses' Association, and the Latvian Pharmacists' Association. Some professional groups have been assigned regulatory tasks, for example around licensing and education.

There is also engagement between the Latvian Ministry of Health and a number of patient groups. For example, with the Latvian Haemophilia Society, Latvian Cystic Fibrosis Society, or the Oncological Patient Support Association 'Tree of Life'. Some patient associations receive EU funding to support their activities, and some associations receive funding from pharmaceutical companies.

Overall the relationship between the Ministry of Health and patient representatives seemed to be a positive one. It appeared that patient groups were regularly consulted with, even if their demands are not always met, and there are frustrations with the capacity of the current Latvian health system.

1.5.3. Engagement with representatives of industry

Engagement between the Ministry of Health and representatives of industry, notably food, appears to be positive in Latvia. Voluntary marketing regulations on soft drinks were introduced in 2011, notably a voluntary commitment from industry to limit advertising of soft drinks to children. The Nutrition Council, set up by the Ministry of Health, convenes several times a year and includes the participation of the Latvian Food Business Federation, Latvian Hotel and Restaurant Association (for more information see also Chapter 2). The Latvian Confederation of Employers – the largest employers organisation of Latvia, representing 42% of all employees in Latvia – and the Foreign Investors Council in Latvia – a non-governmental organisation that brings together the largest companies from various countries and sectors that have made significant investments in Latvia – also engage with the government in policy discussions.

As Chapter 2 sets out, there is scope for stronger engagement of industry with promoting healthier lifestyles for Latvians, following some of the practices that can be found in other OECD countries. For example, as detailed in the Chapter 2, both in Spain and the United Kingdom the food and beverage industry has been pushed to take the lead in voluntary reformulation of certain foods, followed by evaluations to assess whether a voluntary approach is delivering effective changes. Latvia is working on this, as the Ministry of

Health of Latvia is planning to sign a Memorandum of Cooperation with industry aiming to improve the composition of food products by implementing reformulation.

1.6. Financial resources

1.6.1. The case for investing in health promotion and disease prevention

When invested in the right way, spending on public health and prevention activities can be highly costeffective, reducing health care expenditure, reducing years of life lost, and increasing participation in the labour market. A 2014 analysis of investment in public health services and capacity at the European level found that spending on prevention can be cost-effective and provide good value-for-money in both the short and longer term (World Health Organization, 2014_[31]). National analyses, for example from England, have found that many public health interventions are either cost-saving or cost-effective (Owen et al., 2012_[32]; Owen and Fischer, 2019_[33]). The OECD's economics of public health analysis has identified interventions across a range of public health areas, and in particular with regards to reducing noncommunicable diseases, which are represent excellent investments in population health.

The effectiveness of spending on public health depends on the policies and interventions where investments are made. Many of the interventions that represent the best value-for-money are population-level investments that target broad health improvements, for example reducing obesity or harmful alcohol consumption. The WHO 'best buy' interventions also includes several 'prevention' interventions that are highly cost effective, including tobacco and alcohol legislation, reducing salt, and increasing physical activity (World Health Organization, 2014_[31]; World Health Organization, 2011_[34]). A significant number of interventions – including vaccinations, mental health promotion, violence prevention, and road traffic injury prevention – are investments that can give returns on investment within 1-2 years (World Health Organization, 2014_[31]). Other public health interventions – including those discussed in the other chapters of this Review – are also be cost-effective when well-implemented, for example cancer screening or chronic disease management programmes as discussed in Chapter 3.

OECD analysis has identified cost-effective public health policies and policy packages, in particular in terms of reducing the burden of obesity and reducing harmful alcohol consumption (OECD, $2019_{[35]}$; OECD, $2015_{[36]}$). For example, across OECD countries, each USD 1 invested in reducing overweight and obesity, up to USD 5.6 will be returned in economic benefits through reduced health care costs, and increased labour market participation. By helping to tackle overweight and obesity regulation of advertising, and menu labelling, would save USD 5.6 and USD 4.8 respectively in GDP benefits, for each dollar invested (OECD, $2019_{[35]}$).

1.6.2. Latvia had one of the lowest levels of health spending in the OECD

Latvia had one of the lowest levels of health spending in the OECD in 2019, both in terms of per capita expenditure – USD 1 924 (adjusted for purchasing power parity, or PPP) in Latvia compared to the OECD average of USD PPP 4 170– and as a percentage of GDP – 6.2% in Latvia, compared to the OECD average of 8.9% (OECD, 2020_[1]) (Figure 1.13, Figure 1.14).



Figure 1.13. Health expenditure per capita, 2019 (or nearest year)

Note: 1. Australian expenditure estimates exclude all expenditure for residential aged care facilities in welfare (social) services. 2. Includes investments.

Source: OECD (2020[1]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en, World Health Organization (2020[37]) Global Health Expenditure Database, https://apps.who.int/nha/database.





Note: Expenditure excludes investments, unless otherwise stated. 1. Australian expenditure estimates exclude all expenditure for residential aged care facilities in welfare (social) services. 2. Includes investments. Source: OECD (2020_[11]), *OECD Health Statistics 2020*, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en</u>, World Health Organization (2020_[37]) *Global Health Expenditure Database*, <u>https://apps.who.int/nha/database</u>. However, in recent years the Latvian Government has been looking to increase health spending. Additional funding of EUR 190.07 million was allocated in 2018 compared to 2017, followed by EUR 142.51 million in 2019 compared to 2018, and additional EUR 78.19 million in 2020 compared to 2019. This additional investment had been initially financed from a mix of budget reallocation, a budget deficit increase allowed by the European Commission, and revenues raised by an increase in social contributions.

1.6.3. High levels of cost-sharing reduces access to health care

Household out-of-pocket payments represented 39.2% of total health spending in Latvia in 2018, compared to the OECD average of 20.1% (OECD, 2019_[38]; OECD, 2019_[19]). In 2014, 34.7% of Latvians reported having foregone care because of affordability, and in 2013 15.2% of Latvian households experienced catastrophic health spending (households spending 40% or more of total household resources on health care) (OECD, 2019_[38]). In 2017 out-of-pocked spending represented 4.2% of Latvian household spending on average, higher than the OECD average of 3.3%, and higher than neighbouring countries such as Lithuania (3.3%), Estonia (3.1%), and Poland (2.6%) (ibid.). Some key public health functions – for example breast and cervical cancer screening, and vaccinations – are available with no out-of-pocket payments. However, if Latvians are foregoing health care for cost reasons it may be making the population less likely to proactively seek health care, consult early in the case of health concerns, or even engage actively in the management of a chronic disease.

Additionally, Latvia has relatively limited mechanisms in place to protect the population from catastrophic health spending and/or protecting poorer populations from foregoing health care due to cost. During the financial crisis period from 2008-10 Latvia introduced exemptions for cost-sharing for vulnerable and low-income groups, and in 2016 the OECD encouraged Latvia to consider re-introducing some or all of these exemptions (OECD, 2016_[39]). Exemptions to co-payments remain extremely limited. For example, co-payment exemptions for financial need are applied only if an individual's average monthly income during the last three months does not exceed a set threshold, and if the individual does not own monetary accumulations, securities or property. The total annual contribution for inpatient and outpatient treatment is also relatively high (excluding the purchasing of outpatient medicines, spectacles and dental services) (WHO, 2017_[40]) (see also Chapter 4).

As of 2020 Latvia introduced changes to co-payment for different health care services and patient categories, primarily to protect elderly persons over age 65 from risk of catastrophic health expenditure, which is a welcome development. Children under age 18 are already exempt from co-payments for general practitioner visits, and all Latvians can attend a GP visit once a year for a general preventive health check-up. Mandatory vaccines are purchased centrally and provided free of charge. Employees whose workplace means that they need additional vaccinations, for example yellow fever or hepatitis B, should have the cost of this vaccine borne by their employer. Additional vaccines for patients with chronic or acute disease are compensated at 50% by State budget resources. Flu vaccines are also covered in full for children aged 6-23 months, for children up to the age of 18 with health risks, and at 50% for people aged over 65 and adults with certain health risks. During 2020 flu vaccinations were fully covered (100%) for over 65s and adults with certain health risks, as part of efforts to reduce pressure on the health system given the COVID-19 outbreak.

1.6.4. Spending on health promotion and prevention is low but increasing, but funding sources may not be sustainable

Latvia's health system is, in general, stretched for resources, and the public health sector is no exception. As a percentage of current expenditure on health, Latvia spends less than the OECD average on prevention; in 2018 Latvia spent 2.2% of the total health budget on prevention, compared to the OECD average of 2.7% (OECD, 2020_[1]) (see Figure 1.15). Latvia also spent less on prevention as a percentage

of GDP than the OECD average; in 2018 Latvia spent 0.16% of GDP on prevention, compared to the OECD average of 0.25% (OECD, $2020_{[1]}$).





Source: OECD (2020[1]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en, World Health Organization (2020[37]) Global Health Expenditure Database, https://apps.who.int/nha/database.

Spending on public health is spread across a range of different functions in Latvia, for example centralised purchasing of vaccines, funding for cancer and newborn screening, and prevention activities in primary care delivered by General Practitioners. In 2018, total government spending on prevention was 44.7 EUR million (excluding municipal spending and EU funds) was split across health condition monitoring programmes (49%), immunisation programmes (21%), early disease detection programmes (15%), epidemiological surveillance and risk and disease control programmes (8%), information, education and counselling programmes (7%) (Central Statistical Bureau of Latvia, 2018_[41]). A further EUR 3.4 million was spent on health promotion with multi-sectoral approach (ibid.).

However, when it comes to targeted health promotion and prevention programmes, for example national campaigns, efforts to support weight loss or increased physical activity, smoking cessation programmes, Latvia appears to be highly reliant upon funding from the European Union. For example, Latvia's Public Health Strategy for 2014-20 has been primarily funded by EU funds (OECD, 2016_[39]), and EU funding which runs until 2023 has been used to pay for municipalities to develop their own local health promotion plans, overseen by the Ministry of Health. There is a risk that too much reliance on EU funding for impedes building a sustainable set of health promotion and prevention programmes, if funding in priority areas cannot be assured over the longer term.

In terms of municipal public health programmes, these local efforts should be tailored to local needs, but focus on areas such as physical activity, nutrition, alcohol, tobacco, mental health, and sexual and reproductive health. The expectation of the central government appears to have been that municipalities would receive start-up capital from these EU funds, but then be expected to cover the ongoing costs of these programmes out of local budgets from 2023. As of 2020 the projected central budget did not include provisions to continue to support municipalities, nor was there a mechanism to ensure that municipalities continued to fund public health programmes out of their own budget.

1.7. Knowledge development

1.7.1. Most public health information is centralised and analysed by the CDPC

The principal institutions responsible for health data collection in Latvia are the CDPC, the NHS, and the Central Statistical Bureau (CSB). The CDPC is responsible for collecting and summarising all health-related statistical data in Latvia, including data collected by the NHS and the CSB. The CDPC is also responsible for complying with international obligations by submitting certain data to WHO and Eurostat.

All statistical reports consist of aggregated data and do not include personal identifiers. The CDPC collects cause of death statistics and the NHS all data related to state-paid health services, service provision and payment information received from all contracted providers (such as for instance hospitals, health centres or GPs). The NHS data system also contains information on all services provided for individual patients, including patient personal data, diagnoses, procedure codes (according to a national coding system), and a provider identifier. The CSB collects statistical information on some key health indicators, for example, the use of emergency medical services or population morbidity. The CSB is in charge of communications with the OECD and also Eurostat for some indicators (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]).

1.7.2. Latvia is developing its eHealth system but further progress is needed

The current eHealth system intents to provide a secure system to record and exchange medical and patient information. The use of the central electronic system is voluntary for medical institutions; however, since January 2018 electronic sick leave certificates and prescriptions for outpatient pharmaceuticals reimbursed by the NHS have been mandatory.

In practice, the eHealth system consists of two parts, one for the public and one for authorised health care professionals. The public section, accessible through the eHealth portal, provides information on the health care system, healthy lifestyles, databases, etc. After authentication, patients can view their basic health data, check current prescriptions or sick leave certificates. Health care professionals are able to enter and process patient data and prescribe medications, as well as sick leave certificates, while pharmacists can access prescriptions for the patient and mark their delivery to the pharmacy.

The NHS is responsible for the implementation of the national eHealth strategy and the establishment of the necessary infrastructure and running of the eHealth support service. However, it is up to health care providers to equip themselves with the necessary IT material (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]).

Latvia could still stand to increase use of real-world health care data to inform biomedical research and evaluation. A "learning health care system" based on electronic health records and other routinely collected data holds large promises for facilitating medical research and improving effective and efficient use of medicines, is at an early stage in Latvia, although mechanisms for data access for research are in place (OECD, 2021 (forthcoming)_[42]). The Centre for Disease Prevention and Control evaluates researchers' and research institutions' applications for the use of identifiable patient data recorded in the medical documents in specific research under Cabinet Regulation No. 446 which covers cases where it is not possible to obtain informed consent from the patient. If approved, data for research from different sources is provided/available on a person level with a direct identifier (personal ID, etc.). Requests for a data extraction from the public monitoring system for health care quality and efficiency are approved by a special project council consisting of representatives from the Centre for Disease Prevention and Control, National Health Service, State Emergency Medical Service and Health Inspectorate. In this case, approved applicants' access pseudonymised data (OECD, 2019_[43]).

Latvia has developed a Health System Performance Assessment Framework (including health care quality, patient safety and efficiency indicators). Within this framework, principles and procedures for data provision, data linkage, health data protection, and access for research are set out (OECD, 2019[43]).

1.7.3. Heath information to citizens increased substantially in recent years but health literacy remains low

Public health information available to citizens has increased in Latvia. The Ministry of Health developed a portal called "Your Health", where citizens may obtain information on their rights and responsibilities, health care organisation, how to apply for health care services, health prevention, healthy lifestyle, special recommendations for specific patient groups etc. The Ministry of Health uses this support to also inform patients about regulatory issues, planned reforms and provides links to other national and international institutions.

Other public institutions share online information regarding their activities and responsibilities: the NHS for instance provides information on the financing of health services, tariffs and access to contracted health care providers; the CDPC information on health promotion, infectious disease control, epidemiological data and other health statistics; and the SAM on responsible medicines utilisation and medicines shortages (among others) (Behmane et al., 2019[20]).

Yet, despite these recent improvements the health literacy of the Latvian population appears to be rather limited; there have been no recent studies of health literacy in Latvia, although in 2020 "Study on the knowledge and skills of the Latvian population in the field of health or health literacy" has been put out for procurement. Digital Transformation Guidelines are currently being developed in Latvia, which also includes health literacy, and health education is promoted through the Public Health Guidelines, while the education sector promotes children's health education. However, given how important good health literacy is for person-centredness in health systems, for supporting chronic disease management, and for promoting healthy habits in the population, Latvia could still follow other OECD countries in introducing targeted efforts to increase health literacy (see Box 1.4).

Box 1.4. Increasing health literacy

Health literacy supports individuals become partners in the co-production of health. When individuals are educated and empowered on health information, they will be able to make informed decisions about the care that they, or others, receive. It also encourages individuals to take more responsibility for own health. It is thus a key element in the move towards people-centred health systems. Evidence shows it can improve patient experience, support self-care practices and may contribute to improve certain health outcomes.

The proportion of a population seeking health information in the internet is one of the indicators used to measure health literacy. Half of all EU residents sought health information on line in 2017, a figure that has almost doubled since 2008. The highest proportions were in the Netherlands and Finland (about 70%). Latvia reported among the lowest levels, with only 43% of people seeking health information on line in 2017.

Austria, Australia, Germany or New-Zealand have all developed health literacy programmes. In Austria for instance, the national government has structured its health literacy approach into three areas of intervention: (i) improving the organisational health literacy of the health care system, i.e. health literacy becomes a quality dimension of health care organisations and of the health system, (ii) improve personal health literacy with a focus on information, education and training, and (iii) improve health literacy in the consumer and service sector with specific attention to the quality of information that supports decision on product purchasing or service utilisation. For each sub-goal, a number of interventions has been defined and are subject to a monitoring process focusing on progress of interventions. Another area of future action focus digital health literacy which is slowly gaining relevance.

Source: Moreira (2018_[44]), *Health Literacy for People-Centred Care: Where do OECD countries stand?*, http://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/health-working-papers.htm, OECD (2018_[45]), *Health at a Glance: Europe 2018*, https://ec.europa.eu/health/files/state/docs/2018_healthatglance_rep_en.pdf.

1.8. Workforce

1.8.1. Latvia reports fewer health professionals than the OECD average

While the number of practising doctors in Latvia is slightly below the OECD average, at 3.2 doctors per 1 000 population (3.5 in OECD countries), the number of nurses is nearly half the OECD average (4.6 per 1 000 vs. 8.8, see Figure 1.16). While the number of doctors per 1 000 population has been continuously increasing since 2001, the number of nurses has been decreasing since 2010 and the nurse-to-population ratio is currently one of the lowest among OECD countries (1.4 nurses per physician in 2016) (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]).



Figure 1.16. Doctors and nurses numbers in OECD countries, 2017 or nearest year

62 |

Note: In Portugal and Greece, data refer to all doctors licensed to practice, resulting in a large overestimation of the number of practising doctors (e.g. of around 30% in Portugal). In Austria and Greece, the number of nurses is underestimated as it only includes those working in hospital. Source: OECD (2020[1]), OECD Health Statistics 2019, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.

Since 2000, Latvia has witnessed an increase in the overall number of graduates of health-related study and training. In particular, the number of medical graduates increased more than four times between 2000 and 2015 (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]). However, many of them choose to work in different professions or move abroad and consequently the health authorities continue to grapple with important health workforce shortages, more particularly in rural areas.

1.8.2. The regional repartition of the health workforce is very imbalanced

There is considerable variation in the distribution of doctors across regions in Latvia. Physician density across the country reveals a clear divide between urban and rural areas that constitutes an important access barrier for many Latvians living outside major urban centres. In 2018, the ratio of practising medical doctors per population was more than three times higher in the Riga area than in rural regions such as Zemgale or Kurzeme. (OECD, 2019[19]). While population density is far higher in Riga and other cities than rural areas of Latvia, securing geographical access to health care can nonetheless be a concern in less populated areas. The age composition of the currently practising GP workforce is a further concern, as the retirement of substantial numbers of GPs is anticipated in the next few years, foreshadowing the development of additional shortages of primary care physicians.

In light of these issues, the Latvian authorities have begun taking steps to increase the supply of physicians in rural areas. For example, since April 2015 medical universities are required to give priority to applicants who have agreed to practise in a rural area on completion of their training. the government has also raised salaries for all groups of health professionals and increased the number of student places in nursing schools. Also, since 2018 an EU-funded project has provided financial incentives to attract medical

practitioners to work in regions outside Riga. In 2020, EU funding will also be used to try to attract physicians to public health care services in Riga, in parallel with these measures to attract practitioners to rural areas. As of July 2019, 315 medical practitioners have received such financial support. Beneficiaries include doctors of various specialties, as well as medical assistants, nurses, midwives and physiotherapists (OECD, 2019_[19]).

1.8.3. GPs are a strong feature of the Latvian primary health care system

Primary care is provided by a network of GP practices, mostly private entrepreneurs, and few employed by health centres. Registration with a family doctor is voluntary but most Latvians choose to sign up with one practice.

GPs act as health-system gatekeepers, providing referrals for patients to visit most specialists (some specialists such as gynaecologists do not require to be referred to by a GP though). Most GPs work in solo practices, conversely to what has been reported in many OECD countries where there has been a shift towards larger teams in recognition of the economic and communal benefits of working with peers (OECD, 2016_[18]). GPs are paid using a mix of capitation, fee for service, fixed practice allowances (capitation) and, since 2013, payments on quality indicators. The family medicine curricula was introduced as a new specialty in 1990 in Latvia (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]).

Continuous medical education is offered and organised by universities and medical professional associations, under different formats. Proof of having participated and validated a certain number of continuous medical courses (credits) is required for recertification every 5 years, regardless of the type of health care institution in which doctors work (Behmane et al., 2019[20]).

1.8.4. Training of public health professionals in Latvia is well-established

Since 1997, Riga State University has offered a 4-year Bachelor programme in public health, training approximately 20 students every year. After their Bachelor's degree, graduates as well as other health professionals (physicians, nurses, etc.) can engage in a 2-year Master's programme in Public Health, after which they may pursue a doctoral degree (Behmane et al., 2019_[20]). From 2020 the University of Latvia is offering a Master's Programme in Epidemiology and Statistics.

In 2014, RSU and Riga International School of Economics and Business Administration (RISEBA) established a joint full-time Professional Master's degree in Health Management and a professional Business Establishment Executive, which lasts 1.5-2 years (Behmane et al., 2019[20]).

Other public health professionals include:

- Public health physicians: these are physicians who undertook a 4 years residency specialisation in public health (the other medical specialties that include a substantial amount of training in public health are general medicine, infectiology and sport medicine).
- Nutritionists, who receive a four-years dedicated training.

In addition, nurses' training has been revised in 2019 and the curricula now includes more focus on public health matters (environmental health, prevention, social determinants of health, etc.) and the possibility for them to further specialise. Also, as mentioned previously, to encourage more prevention activities in primary care, practices with more than 1 200 adult patients or 600 patients under the age of 18 on their patient list are given funding for a second practice nurse, whose primary focus is supposed to be more on prevention.

1.9. Conclusion

When it comes to the overall Latvian public health system architecture, Latvia's Ministry of Health is clearly turning attention to prevention and promotion activities. However, despite noticeable improvements over the last decades, Latvia is facing a considerable public health challenge: life expectancy is low, the burden of non-communicable and infectious diseases is high, and risk factors such as smoking, alcohol consumption and obesity are prevalent.

To address these issues, Latvia has a centralised health system controlled by the Ministry of Health. The role of local governments in public health is limited, but this may change after the municipalities are reorganised, and the local government role in public health has grown in recent years. Most preventive care falls under the remit of primary care, however this sector is under-resourced and overloaded. GP and municipalities are expected to play a key role and both appear over-stretched and over-loaded. Latvia should consider allowing other health system actors to take on some GP tasks – such as pharmacists offering routine health checks – as well as looking to introduce more capacity in the system by giving additional support to GPs, especially tied to incentives to undertake prevention activity. Municipalities, too, could likely be stronger public health actors through more strategic planning, especially in light of the instability of financing for programmes such as municipality-level group fitness classes or healthy eating education, which are currently mainly paid for with EU funding. This could mean using funding that is currently available to pay for training for staff in health promotion, so that the expertise in this area remains within the municipality beyond the horizon of the current programmes. There is also scope for Latvia to strengthen regulation around harmful alcohol consumption, continuing to pursue the tighter regulations on availability and marketing of alcoholic beverages planned for 2020-22.

There is scope for Latvia to make better use of existing resources, such giving pharmacists a more significant role in public health education and prevention activities, but it remains that Latvia has one of the lowest levels of health spending in the OECD, and high levels of cost-sharing reduces access to health care. While spending on health promotion and prevention is low but increasing, funding sources may not be sustainable. Latvia would be well-placed to maintain the commitment made in recent years to increasing health spending, and focus on investing in public health interventions that represent good value-for-money, including those examples given in this chapter which include a comprehensive policy package to reduce harmful alcohol consumption, strengthening the health information infrastructure, and promoting health literacy.

References

BBC News (2020), <i>Coronavirus: Baltic states open a pandemic 'travel bubble' - BBC News</i> , <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-52673373</u> (accessed on 8 September 2020).	[29]
Behmane, D. et al. (2019), <i>Latvia: Health system review. Health Systems in Transition</i> , <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/331419/HiT-21-4-2019-eng.pdf</u> (accessed on 1 April 2020).	[20]
Central Statistical Bureau of Latvia (2018), <i>Health care expenditure (based on SHA methodology)</i> , https://www.csb.gov.lv/en/statistics/statistics-by-theme/tables/metadata-health-	[41]

care-expenditure-based-sha-methodology (accessed on 18 November 2020).

Centrālā statistikas pārvalde (2011), <i>Population and Housing Census 2011: Resident population</i> on 1 March 2011 by territorial unit and sex, <u>https://data1.csb.gov.lv/pxweb/en/iedz/iedz_tautassk_demogr_tsk2011/TSG11-</u> <u>01.px/table/tableViewLayout1/?rxid=dcc30576-1e14-481f-a372-9698956b3f68</u> (accessed on 5 March 2020).	[26]
European Parliament (2018), <i>MEPs approve</i> €17.7 <i>million in EU aid after intense floods in Latvia</i> , <u>https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20181105IPR18262/meps-approve-EU17-7-million-in-eu-aid-after-intense-floods-in-latvia</u> (accessed on 15 May 2020).	[17]
European Road Safety Observatory (2017), Road Safety Country Overview - Latvia.	[6]
Grāmatiņa, L. (2015), Hepatitis prevention in the context of HIV prevention point work in Latvia.	[4]
Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation (2020), <i>Latvia Country Profile</i> , <u>http://www.healthdata.org/latvia</u> (accessed on 5 March 2020).	[2]
Latvia Centre for Disease Control and Prevention (2017), <i>Registered TB / HIV cases in Latvia,</i> 1998-2017 per year, <u>https://www.spkc.gov.lv/lv/tuberkuloze-1/7_tb_hiv_20171.pdf</u> (accessed on 17 November 2020).	[3]
Latvian Ministry of Health (2020), Order of the Cabinet of Ministers No. 412 - Action Plan for Reducing Alcohol Consumption and Limiting Alcoholism 2020-2022, <u>https://likumi.lv/ta/id/316448-par-alkoholisko-dzerienu-paterina-mazinasanas-un-alkoholisma- ierobezosanas-ricibas-planu-20202022-gadam</u> (accessed on 17 November 2020).	[13]
Legislation of the Republic of Latvia (2019), <i>Mental health care access improvement plan 2019-2020 [Psihiskās veselības aprūpes pieejamības uzlabošanas plāns 2019.–2020] - Order of the Cabinet of Ministers No. 299</i> , <u>https://likumi.lv/ta/id/307701</u> (accessed on 3 November 2020).	[5]
Likumi.lv (2019), Amendments to the Cabinet Regulations No. 330: Vaccination Regulations, https://likumi.lv/ta/id/305718 (accessed on 5 March 2020).	[22]
Likumi.lv (2000), <i>Cabinet Regulation No. 330: Vaccine Regulations</i> , https://likumi.lv/ta/en/en/id/11215 (accessed on 5 March 2020).	[21]
Ministry of Agriculture (2020), <i>Food and Veterinary Service - About us</i> , <u>https://www.zm.gov.lv/en/partikas-un-veterinarais-dienests/statiskas-lapas/startpage?nid=2913#jump</u> (accessed on 15 May 2020).	[25]
Ministry of Health (2019), On the Antimicrobial Resistance Control and Precautionary Antibiotic Use Plan "One Health" 2019-2020, <u>https://likumi.lv/ta/id/308758-par-antimikrobialas-</u> rezistences-ierobezosanas-un-piesardzigas-antibiotiku-lietosanas-planu-viena-veseliba-2019- 2020-gadam (accessed on 5 March 2020).	[24]
Moreira, L. (2018), <i>Health Literacy for People-Centred Care: Where do OECD countries stand?</i> , <u>http://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/health-working-papers.htm</u> (accessed on 29 April 2020).	[44]
OECD (2020), OECD COVID-19 Health Systems Response Tracker, <u>https://www.oecd.org/health/COVID19-OECD-Health-System-Response-Tracker.xlsx</u> (accessed on 8 September 2020).	[28]

OECD (2020), OECD Health Statistics 2020, http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.	[1]
OECD (2019), <i>Health at a Glance 2019: OECD Indicators</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/4dd50c09-en</u> .	[38]
OECD (2019), <i>Latvia: Country Health Profile 2019</i> , State of Health in the EU, OECD Publishing, Paris/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, Brussels, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/b9e65517-en</u> .	[19]
OECD (2019), Monitoring the Adoption of the Council Recommendation on Health Data Governance - Results of the 2019 survey and next steps (DELSA/HEA(2019)18).	[43]
OECD (2019), <i>The Heavy Burden of Obesity: The Economics of Prevention</i> , OECD Health Policy Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/67450d67-en</u> .	[35]
OECD (2018), <i>Health at a Glance: Europe 2018</i> , <u>https://ec.europa.eu/health/sites/health/files/state/docs/2018_healthatglance_rep_en.pdf</u> .	[45]
OECD (2016), OECD Reviews of Health Systems Latvia, OECD Publishing, Paris.	[18]
OECD (2016), OECD Reviews of Health Systems: Latvia 2016, OECD Reviews of Health Systems, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264262782-en</u> .	[39]
OECD (2015), <i>Tackling Harmful Alcohol Use: Economics and Public Health Policy</i> , OECD Publishing, <u>http://http//dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264181069-en</u> .	[36]
OECD (2021 (forthcoming)), OECD Review of Digital Transformation for Latvia.	[42]
Our World in Data (2020), <i>Coronavirus Pandemic (COVID-19)</i> , <u>https://ourworldindata.org/coronavirus</u> (accessed on 8 September 2020).	[27]
Owen, L. and A. Fischer (2019), "The cost-effectiveness of public health interventions examined by the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence from 2005 to 2018", <i>Public Health</i> , Vol. 169, pp. 151-162, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2019.02.011</u> .	[33]
Owen, L. et al. (2012), "The cost-effectiveness of public health interventions", <i>Journal of Public Health</i> , Vol. 34/1, pp. 37-45, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fdr075</u> .	[32]
Republic of Latvia (2013), <i>Procedures for the Public Participation in the Development Planning Process</i> , <u>https://likumi.lv/ta/en/en/id/197033-procedures-for-the-public-participation-in-the-development-planning-process</u> (accessed on 26 March 2020).	[30]
Reuters (2019), <i>Latvia fires next salvo in Baltic booze battle</i> , <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-estonia-latvia-alcohol/latvia-fires-next-salvo-in-baltic-booze-battle-idUSKCN1U321V</u> (accessed on 15 May 2020).	[12]
United Nations (2019), <i>World Population Prospects</i> , <u>https://population.un.org/wpp/Download/Standard/Population/</u> (accessed on 6 March 2020).	[15]
Walkinshaw, E. (2011), "Mandatory vaccinations: The international landscape.", <i>Canadian Medical Association journal</i> , Vol. 183/16, pp. E1167-E1168, http://dx.doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.109-3993 .	[23]

WHO (2017), Financial protection in high-income countries: a comparison of the Czech Republic, Estonia and Latvia, http://www.who.int/health_financing/events/who_europe_uhc_day_report_web.pdf.	[40]
WHO FCTC Implementation Database (2018), <i>Latvia Factsheet</i> , https://untobaccocontrol.org/impldb/latvia/ (accessed on 6 March 2020).	[10]
World Bank (2016), <i>Europe and Central Asia Country Risk Profiles for Floods and Earthquakes</i> , <u>http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/958801481798204368/pdf/111015-REVISED-</u> <u>WP-ECA-Country-risk-profiles-PUBLIC.pdf</u> (accessed on 15 May 2020).	[16]
World Health Organization (2020), <i>Global Health Expenditure Database</i> , <u>https://apps.who.int/nha/database</u> (accessed on 18 November 2020).	[37]
World Health Organization (2020), <i>Global Health Observatory Database</i> , WHO, Geneva, <u>https://www.who.int/data/gho</u> (accessed on 18 November 2020).	[7]
World Health Organization (2020), <i>Obesity and overweight - Fact sheet</i> , <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/obesity-and-overweight</u> (accessed on 24 February 2020).	[14]
World Health Organization (2019), <i>Country profile Latvia Summary of MPOWER measures in Latvia</i> .	[8]
World Health Organization (2019), WHO Global Information System on Alcohol and Health (GISAH), <u>http://apps.who.int/gho/data/node.main.GISAH?lang=en</u> (accessed on 12 November 2019).	[11]
World Health Organization (2014), <i>Fact Sheet - Tobacco Taxation</i> , <u>https://www.euro.who.int/data/assets/pdf_file/0007/250738/140379_Fact-sheet-Tobacco-</u> <u>Taxation-Eng-ver2.pdf</u> (accessed on 15 May 2020).	[9]
World Health Organization (2014), The Case for Investing in Public Health, WHO, Copenhagen.	[31]
World Health Organization (2011), <i>From Burden to "Best Buys": Reducing the Economic Impact of Non-Communicable Diseases in Low-and Middle-Income Countries</i> , WHO, Geneva, http://www.who.int (accessed on 18 November 2020).	[34]

2 Tackling obesity in Latvia

Obesity is a growing public health issue in Latvia, despite efforts at different levels of society to improve diet and physical activity. To tackle the rise in obesity, Latvia has implemented a range of policies, including local health promotion programmes, restrictions on the food and drinks sold in schools, and a tax on sugar-sweetened beverages. To further step up the response, three recommendations are made. Firstly, Latvia should expand or redesign a number of its obesity policies, to ensure they have maximum impact. Secondly, it is important to ensure the long-term sustainability of the large number of initiatives that are funded on a project-basis. Thirdly, while there are some quick-wins to empower the health system to deliver prevention and treatment activities, adequate reimbursement or other financial incentives need to be put in place.

2.1. Introduction

Obesity is a growing concern for most OECD countries – Latvia included (see Box 2.1). As a major risk factor for many non-communicable diseases, obesity has considerable consequences for both population health and the economy. To curb the rise of obesity, a wide range of policy options are available to encourage healthier diets and increase physical activity.

This chapter looks at how the obesity epidemic can be tackled in Latvia. It starts with an overview of the prevalence and distribution of obesity in Latvia, as well as its main risk factors. Then the policies and initiatives currently in place in Latvia are reviewed, covering different levels of society, including the central government, municipalities, schools, the healthy system and industry. Finally, recommendations are made to improve Latvia's obesity strategy.

Box 2.1. The Heavy Burden of Obesity

Almost one in four people in OECD countries are currently obese. This epidemic has far-reaching consequences for individuals, society and the economy. In its recent report on The Heavy Burden of Obesity, the OECD used microsimulation modelling to explore and quantify the burden of obesity and overweight in 52 countries (including OECD, European Union and G20 countries).

The report shows how obesity and overweight reduce life expectancy, increase health care costs, decrease workers' productivity and lower GDP. It also explores different interventions that can help to tackle the epidemic by supporting a healthy lifestyle. These interventions can improve health whilst at the same time reducing health care cost and aiding the economy. As such, they are an excellent investment.

The Public Health Review of Latvia draws on some of the results of the Heavy Burden of Obesity report – to make the economic case for investing in the prevention and treatment of obesity and overweight. More details for Latvia can be found in the main report, as well as the technical country notes (OECD, 2019_[1]).

Source: OECD: The Heavy Burden of Obesity, 2019 (OECD, 2019[2]).

2.2. Obesity in Latvia

This section provides an overview of the obesity epidemic in Latvia. It looks at the prevalence of obesity and overweight, which are around the OECD average but increasing over time – especially in children. It also explores two of the main drivers of obesity: diet and physical activity. Finally, this section shows the considerable impact that obesity and overweight have on life expectancy, health care expenditure and the economy.

2.2.1. Over a quarter of the Latvian population is obese, and more than half is overweight

In Latvia, over a quarter (26%) of the population is obese: 28% of women and 23% of men have a body mass index (BMI) of 30 kg/m² or higher – the threshold endorsed by the WHO to define overweight (World Health Organization, n.d._[3])(Annex Figure 2.A.1). This is just above the OECD and EU28 average of 25%. In addition, 58% of adults are overweight (BMI of 25 kg/m² or higher), which again is similar to the OECD average.

Figure 2.1. Prevalence of obesity and overweight in OECD countries



Prevalence of obesity and pre-obesity among the adult population (2016)

Note: Obesity is defined as BMI>=30 kg/m²; overweight as BMI>=25 kg/m². Pre-obesity is a BMI between 25 and 30 kg/m². Source: World Health Organization Global Health Observatory, 2017. For details on the comparability of OECD and WHO obesity and overweight data, please refer to Annex 2.A.

Over the past 40 years, the prevalence of obesity in Latvia has increased drastically (Figure 2.2). While in 1975 only 7% of men and 20% of women were obese, in 2016 this had increased to 23% of men and 28% of women. In 1975, more women than men were overweight, but in the intervening decades, men have overtaken women.
Figure 2.2. Prevalence of obesity and overweight in Latvia over time



Prevalence of obesity and overweight (including obesity) by sex among adult population, crude estimate

Note: Obesity is defined as BMI>=30 kg/m²; overweight as BMI>=25 kg/m² Source: World Health Organization Global Health Observatory, 2017. For details on the comparability of OECD and WHO obesity and overweight data, please refer to Annex 2.A.

Overweight and obesity among children has also increased over recent years (Figure 2.3). In 1975, only around 1% of children were obese. In 2016, this had grown to 9% of boys and 5% of girls. In addition, over a fifth of children is now overweight.

Figure 2.3. Prevalence of childhood obesity and overweight in Latvia over time



Prevalence of obesity and overweight (including obesity) by sex among the population aged 5-19, crude estimate

Note: For children, overweight is defined as a BMI > +1 standard deviations above the median, and obesity as BMI > +2 standard deviations above the median.

Source: World Health Organization Global Health Observatory, 2017. For details on the comparability of OECD and WHO obesity and overweight data, please refer to Annex 2.A.

2.2.2. Both diet and physical inactivity contribute to the obesity epidemic in Latvia

Overweight and obesity are caused by an energy imbalance between energy in (calories consumed through diet) and energy out (calories burned through physical activity) (World Health Organization, 2018_[4]). In Latvia, both sides of this balance contribute to the obesity epidemic.

A large proportion of the Latvian population does not get physical activity through recreational activities, sports or fitness: only 40% of the population does some form of sports at least once a week. People from lower socio-economic groups are even less likely to do this type of physical activity, with 74% of people in the lowest income quintile not engaging in sports or fitness (Figure 2.4). The frequency of physical activity decreases with age (Figure 2.5). Only 21% of 15 to 17-year-olds do not do any sports or fitness activities, compared to 50% or more in people over 30. This proportion continues to increase with age, as it reaches 70% among those aged 60 to 64 and 88% for people over 85.

Figure 2.4. Prevalence of physical activity frequency in Latvia, by income quintile

Number of days in a typical week doing sports, fitness or recreational (leisure) physical activities that cause at least a small increase in breathing or heart rate for at least 10 minutes continuously, by income quintile from 1 (lowest incomes) to 5 (highest incomes)



Source: European Health Interview Survey (EHIS) wave 2, 2014.

Figure 2.5. Prevalence of physical activity frequency in Latvia, by age group

Number of days in a typical week doing sports, fitness or recreational (leisure) physical activities that cause at least a small increase in breathing or heart rate for at least 10 minutes continuously, by age group





On the other side of the balance, calorie availability has increased in Latvia in the last two decades. In 2000, the food supply was 2 785 calories per capita, per day. In 2017 this had increased by 14% to 3 169 calories (Food and Agriculture Organization, 2019_[5]).

In addition to overall calorie intake, the quality of diets also contributes to health. Only 40% of Latvians eat fruit every day, and 42% eats vegetables every day. The frequency of fruit and vegetable consumption increases with income, though it drops slightly for the highest income group (Figure 2.6). Nevertheless, in every income group less than half of Latvians eat fruit or vegetables every day.

Figure 2.6. Prevalence of fruit and vegetable consumption frequency, by income quintile

Frequency of eating fruit, or of eating vegetables or salad; income quintiles from 1 (lowest income) to 5 (highest income)



Source: European Health Interview Survey (EHIS) wave 2, 2014.

2.2.3. Obesity has a considerable impact on health and the economy

The prevalence of overweight and obesity has an impact on the population health and economy of Latvia. Using the OECD SPHeP NCD model (OECD, 2019_[6]), it is calculated that, over the next 30 years, the average life expectancy in Latvia is 3.6 years lower because of overweight (Figure 2.7). This is one of the highest impacts across all countries analysed.

Figure 2.7. The impact of overweight on life expectancy



The impact of overweight on the average life expectancy in years, average 2020-50

Source: OECD (2019[2]), The Heavy Burden of Obesity, https://www.oecd.org/health/the-heavy-burden-of-obesity-67450d67-en.htm.

74 |

Obesity is one of the leading risk factors contributing to the burden of non-communicable diseases (NCDs), increasing the risk of developing type 2 diabetes, cardiovascular diseases, musculoskeletal disorders, several types of cancer, and depression (WHO, $2017_{[7]}$). In Latvia, 79% of all diabetes cases can be attributed to overweight, as well as 7% of cardiovascular diseases, 4% of dementia cases and 2% of cancer cases (OECD, $2019_{[1]}$).

As a result, the prevalence of obesity contributes to an increase in health care expenditure. Over the next 30 years, Latvia will spend around 6% of its entire health care budget on treating the consequences of overweight and obesity – around EUR 91 million per year (Figure 2.8). However, compared to other countries Latvia spends relatively little. This could be due to the fact that non-obesity related conditions make up a larger part of the disease burden in Latvia, compared to other OECD countries.

Figure 2.8. Health expenditure associated with overweight



Health expenditure due to overweight per year, as a percentage of total health expenditure, average 2020-50

While Latvia's health care expenditure on overweight and obesity may be less than in other countries, obesity still has a large impact on the economy. Combining the impact of overweight on life expectancy, demographics and labour force productivity, the gross domestic product (GDP) of Latvia is 4.5% below trend over the next 30 years (Figure 2.9). This is much greater than the OECD average of 3.3%, which may be due to the relatively large impact of overweight on Latvia's life expectancy, as well as its impact on the productivity of the workforce.

Source: OECD (2019[2]), The Heavy Burden of Obesity, https://www.oecd.org/health/the-heavy-burden-of-obesity-67450d67-en.htm.

Figure 2.9. The impact of overweight on GDP

Percentage difference in GDP due to overweight, average 2020-50



Source: OECD (2019/2), The Heavy Burden of Obesity, https://www.oecd.org/health/the-heavy-burden-of-obesity-67450d67-en.htm.

2.3. Latvia's approach to tackling obesity

In an attempt to tackle some of the key social and environmental determinants of obesity, countries around the world have significantly up-scaled their policy actions (OECD, 2019_[2]). These policies generally focus on education and information; increasing the availability of healthy choices; changing the price of health-related choices; and regulating or restricting the promotion of unhealthy choices. While some policies may be very effective, none of them is sufficient in isolation. Instead, multi-component obesity strategies are needed.

Latvia has also implemented a number of policies and programmes to tackle the rise in unhealthy diets and physical inactivity. This section will discuss these policies, covering different levels of society. At the central level, the government has put in place various population-level policies to encourage healthier lifestyles. Schools and municipalities have implemented programmes to reduce risk factors at the local level. The health system, including GPs, specialists and nutritionists, is tasked with prevention and treatment of individual patients. Finally, the private sector – in particular the food sector – also has a role to play in tackling the obesity epidemic.

2.3.1. The government has implemented a range of population-level policies to encourage healthier behaviours

The central government has produced strategies and guidelines to promote healthier behaviours. The Latvian Public Health Strategy 2014-20 identifies obesity and overweight as one of the major risk factors contributing to non-communicable diseases in Latvia. The Latvian Public Health Strategy 2021-27 is currently being developed, and includes various activities to tackle obesity, including:

- educating society about healthy nutrition (promoting fruit and vegetable consumption, reducing consumption of products that have high content of salt, sugar and fats);
- implementing food reformulation in cooperation with food industry;

76 |

- exploring the possibility to design a consumer friendly front-of-pack labelling to promote healthier products;
- updating nutrition recommendations for specific age groups;
- exploring the possibility to develop weight loss programmes for adults and promoting health care professional involvement in obesity prevention and treatment.

To promote physical activity, a national physical activity roadmap was developed in cooperation with the WHO Regional Office, Ministry of Health, the Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (CDPC) and Ministry of Education and Science. This roadmap provides recommendations for policy makers and implementers on how to promote physical activity. For example, includes recommendations on educating health care professionals to promote physical activity around pregnancy, and the inclusion of physical activity in workplace safety and health protection policies.

Latvia has also set national guidelines for physical activity and a healthy diet. The Ministry of Health updated their nutritional recommendations in 2017, and they include recommendations for different population groups, including adults, children, seniors, vegetarians, pregnant women, and infants.

The Ministry of Health, together with the CDPC, also runs a number of campaigns to encourage healthier diets and physical activity. One such campaign was the 2015 "Active Lifestyle" programme. This included the establishment of health trails in five cities throughout Latvia (Jūrmala, Tukums, Ogre, Cēsis and Varakļāni). Health trails were 2-3 km long tracks with eight to ten posters explaining different exercises along the way. In 2019, as part of the Movement campaign ("Kustinācija"), Movement Ambassadors were trained to provide free group exercise classes in the municipalities.

In addition to education and information, Latvia has also introduced a number of legislative policies to tackle the obesity epidemic. These include nutritional standards for schools and health care institutions; advertising and sales restrictions on energy drinks; a tax on sugar-sweetened beverages and a reduced value-added tax rate for fresh vegetables, fruit and berries.

In 2006, Latvia was one of the first OECD countries to ban the sale of unhealthy foods in school, including sodas and confectionary and salted crisps. Moreover, educational institutions, medical treatment institutions, social care and rehabilitation institutions are subject to regulation on nutritional standards (Likumi.lv, 2018_[8]). The regulations set the daily nutritional requirements of meals, including the calories they must provide and their composition. For example, meals for primary and secondary school students need to provide 700 grammes of vegetables, fruit and berries per week (Likumi.lv, 2018_[8]). The regulations also prohibit serving certain food products such as fried potatoes, mechanically separated meats¹, and soft drinks with caffeine.

The latter product is subject to wider restrictions. In Latvia, so-called energy drinks (soft drink with a high content of caffeine or other stimulants like taurine and guarana) cannot be sold to children under 18 years old since 2016 (FAO, 2016[9]). Moreover, they are subject to specific marketing regulations:

- Advertisements need to include warnings on the negative effects of energy drink overuse, covering at least 10% of the advertisement.
- Advertisement of energy drinks on walls of educational establishments, public buildings and structures in not allowed.
- Advertisements cannot associate energy drinks with sports, or suggest that energy drinks can quench thirst or can/should be consumed with alcohol.
- Advertisements are prohibited before, during and after TV programmes targeting children under the age of 18, or in print media targeting this group.
- At the point of sale, warning signs need to be shown with the text: "High caffeine content. Not recommended for children and pregnant and breastfeeding women."
- Promotions offering energy drinks for free to children under the age of 18 are not allowed.

Other than the restrictions on the advertisement of energy drinks, Latvia does not have any regulation on the advertising of other unhealthy food and beverages.

Latvia does have a food labelling scheme – but its primary aim is not to encourage healthier choices. The National Food Quality Scheme, run by the Ministry of Agriculture, uses labels to mark "higher quality products" (Ministry of Agriculture, n.d._[10]). The Green Spoon label is awarded to products for which at least 75% of ingredients come from one designated country (usually Latvia), while the Bordeaux Spoon label is awarded to products that were produced in one designated country (again, usually Latvia) (Figure 2.10).

Figure 2.10. Green and Bordeaux Spoon label



Source: (Karotite.lv, n.d.[11]).

While there are quality criteria associated with the scheme, these focus on production and processing quality issues, such as animal welfare, environmental protection, the use of genetically modified organisms and synthetic dyes. There are no nutritional criteria associated with the label, and it has been awarded to products including sausages, cakes, ice cream, white bread, cheddar cheese and beer (Karotite.lv, n.d._[11]). The labels have a high degree of recognition, with 92% of consumers recognising the Green Spoon label and 67% of consumers trusting the label (Karotite.lv, 2019_[12]).

Latvia also has had a tax on sugar-sweetened beverages (SSBs) since 2000. Over the last two decades, the rate of taxation has increased from EUR 2.85 per 100 litre to EUR 7.40 per 100 litre. SSBs are taxed uniformly, without differentiation based on the sugar level in the drink. The SSB tax rate in Latvia is in line with other OECD countries when adjusted to purchasing power parities, though some countries have higher rates for beverages with a higher sugar content (Figure 2.11). From 1 January 2022 an amendment to the excise tax will come into place, differentiating between beverages with different levels of sugar. Beverages with less than 8 grammes of sugar per 100 litres will have an excise tax of EUR 7.40, while those with more than 8g sugar per 100 litres will have an excise tax of EUR 14.00. Latvia also has a reduced value-added tax rate for fresh vegetables, fruit and berries, and a reduction for fresh meat, fish, eggs and dairy is planned for the coming year.

Figure 2.11. SSB tax rates in selected OECD countries



Tax rate by sugar content, expressed in USD per litre, adjusted for purchasing power parities (PPP)

Source: OECD analysis of the NOURISHING database, 2019, World Cancer Research Fund International.

2.3.2. Local governments promote healthy lifestyles under the Healthy Municipalities Network, but have limited resources and expertise

According to the Law on Local Governments, one of the functions of local governments is to promote a healthy lifestyle and sports activities for their local population (Likumi.lv, 1994_[13]). Activities are expected to be financed from the budget of the municipality.

Health promotion activities in municipalities mainly fall under the Healthy Municipalities Network (CDPC, n.d._[14]). This Network, a collaboration between the Ministry of Health, the CDPC and the WHO, aims to promote the exchange of best practices, experience and ideas among local governments; to provide local governments with methodological support in dealing with various public health and health promotion issues; and to improve knowledge of municipal employees on issues of public health and health promotion. Currently, 114 out of 119 municipalities are part of this Network.

While the Healthy Municipalities Network is aimed at overall health, diet and physical inactivity are the primary focus in many municipalities. A survey among 42 municipalities that are part of the Network found that physical inactivity was the most common target behaviour followed by nutrition, with 95% and 77% of municipalities reporting initiatives in these areas, respectively (Gobina et al., 2019[15]). These activities include nutrition lectures, cooking courses, ice skating, cardio fitness classes, swimming, Nordic walking and running groups.

To deliver these activities and recruit participants, municipalities work with local stakeholders such as schools, doctors and gyms. This happens at an ad-hoc basis, and coordination with the health system seems limited. Municipalities also use social media and local newspapers to notify people of the activities taking place, but anecdotal evidence suggests that they struggle to reach lower socio-economic groups. If confirmed, this may increase health inequalities across population groups, affecting the overall impact of the intervention

Oversight and coordination of the programme is in the hands of the Ministry of Health and the CDPC. Once a year, the municipalities submit a report to the CDPC detailing the activities that were carried out. The CDPC organises meetings and seminars for coordinators to provide training and exchange knowledge. In 24 municipalities the CDPC is in charge of running the activities that are financed through EU structural funds. Among these 24 municipalities are those that are not part of the Network and those that have decided not to receive the money from EU structural funds (mainly due to administrative reasons)

80 |

To pay for trainers, facilities and programme coordinators, the municipalities are supposed to use their own budget (in line with the Law on Local Government). However, currently, most health promotion activities undertaken by the municipalities as part of the Network are funded through EU structural funds. For the period from 2017 to 2023, overall funding for health promotion activities in municipalities is around EUR 32 million, of which EUR 27 million (around 85%) comes from EU funds.

The effectiveness of the programme is often dependent on the human resources and expertise available within the municipality. While larger or richer municipalities are able to hire dedicated staff with a background in public health, in smaller municipalities the responsibilities for health promotion fall on general staff. Half of the municipalities report that they are hindered in their activities by a lack access to expertise and professionals (Gobina et al., 2019[15]).

This also translates into a lack of knowledge about how to approach the right target groups, reported by half of the municipalities (Gobina et al., 2019_[15]). Municipalities are expected to identify and target specific population groups, like the elderly, mums and babies, or children, as well as difficult to reach groups such as people on lower incomes. Whether these target groups are reached and how effective the programmes are is not currently being evaluated.

2.3.3. Schools will soon teach health education as part of a new curriculum, and some have additional health promotion activities

There are a number of health promotion programmes and policies in Latvian schools that can help to improve nutrition and increase physical activity. In addition to the nutritional standards, the ban on the sale of unhealthy foods and the restrictions on the sale and advertisement of energy drinks (see the section on central government policies), the curriculum is being reformed to include health education, and various health promotion activities take place as part of the Healthy Schools Network.

To address changes in society, such as globalisation and the increase in information technology, Latvia is reshaping its educational curriculum (Skola2030.lv, 2019^[16]). The aim is to create a curriculum that is more integrated, enables children to act on unprecedented and complex situations, and to provide them with resources that are more closely linked to real life. Part of the new curriculum is a subject called "Health and physical activity". The Ministry of Health was involved in developing the new material for this subject (through the CDPC was not).

In elementary school, the new "Health and physical activity" subject will include physical activities, as well as education about lifestyle, its relation to health, and safety issues (Skola2030.lv, 2019[17]). In high school, schools are required to offer a wide range of physical activities – ranging from team sports and individual competitive sports to dance and outdoor activities. Students are required to choose at least five different physical activities across four modules, with the aim of finding an activity they enjoy and would like to continue doing in their spare time.

Similar to the programme for municipalities, schools in Latvia can become part of the Healthy Schools Network. Also managed by the CDPC, the Healthy Schools Network currently includes 103 primary, secondary and pre-schools across Latvia (about 10% of all schools). Some of the activities that school organise include sport days, mental health promotion, and healthy breakfast days. These activities take place during school hours and as extra-curricular activities.

Schools do not directly receive EU funding for health promotion activities, but as they are municipal organisations, many of the activities in schools are carried out by municipalities (which can use EU funding) or in close cooperation with them. The CDPC provides materials and information for schools, for example on hand washing or related to world health days. Every year the CDPC also organises educational health

promoting activities (hand washing, water safety, breast self-exam for girls, etc.). The CDPC organises meetings and seminars for Healthy Schools Network coordinators to receive training and exchange knowledge. Like the municipalities, the schools report to the CDPC once a year on their activities.

As there is no funding associated, the success of this programme is greatly dependent on the motivation of the school personnel. The support that CDPC can give to schools is also limited as only one part-time resource is dedicated to the Network. 64% of schools reported that funding is one of the main issues associated with running health promotion activities (Gobina et al., 2019^[15]).

2.3.4. The health system should play a more significant role in preventing and treating obesity

Latvia recognises that primary care has a vital role in prevention – as shown by the introduction of primary care nurses dedicated to prevention. Every patient in a GP practice is supposed to receive an annual prophylactic examination, where BMI is evaluated and recommendations for physical activity and nutrition are provided. Moreover, the dedicated health check programmes for non-communicable diseases aim to identify individuals with risk factors such as obesity and provide them with adequate care to prevent complications (discussed in more detail in Chapter 3 on secondary and tertiary prevention).

Latvia has also introduced a scheme to allow doctors to prescribe physical activity to patients. This scheme provides GPs with a handbook to create recommendations for physical activity, taking into account the patient's fitness level, health status and stage of behaviour change. The programme is not linked to payments or data collection, and it is unclear what its uptake and impact is.

Secondary care also plays a role in obesity prevention and treatment. Since 2014, the Children's University Hospital in Riga has run a specialised weight loss programme. This two-day programme consists of an individual consultation on day one with a multi-disciplinary team (including an endocrinologist, rehabilitologist, physiotherapist, nutritionist and psychologist); and a cooking class with a nutritionist and the child's parents, and physical activity session with a physiotherapist on day two. Patients need to be referred by an endocrinologist or paediatrician within the hospital, and currently there is a two to three month waiting list. About 500 children have gone through the programme. It is paid for by the state, but only available in the one hospital.

In secondary care, nutritionist consultations are funded by the NHS if the patient received specific care (e.g. medical rehabilitation in multi-professional team; health care services for rare diseases; enteral and parenteral nutrition), but not for obesity.

Despite these initiatives, the role of the health care system in preventing and treating obesity is limited. This is due to a lack of time and resources, as well as limited treatment options under the national health system. Primary care physicians as well as nurses experience a heavy workload, and prevention activities such as counselling on diet or physical activity – which are not reimbursed separately – may not be carried out systematically. In addition, drug² or surgical treatment of obesity is not covered by the national health system. Sessions with nutritionists are not covered under the national insurance either. While some people can pay out-of-pocket for drugs, nutritionist advice or bariatric surgery in private hospitals, the public health system offers few options.

2.3.5. The industry has committed to voluntary advertising regulations and engages with the Ministry on food policy

The private sector can potentially play a significant role in promoting healthier diets and increasing physical activity. As many people spend a large part of their waking hours in office buildings, it is important to create a health-promoting working environment as the example of Japan shows (OECD, 2019^[18]). In addition, the private sector – in particular the food and drinks sector – has a direct influence on Latvian diets through

the products they produce, sell and market. Therefore, incentives to produce more nutritionally balanced products may, in principle, significantly improve people's diets (OECD, 2019_[2]).

The CDPC organises seminars and creates materials to promote healthy behaviours in the workplace. Leaflets and videos provide ideas about exercises that can be done in the workplace (CDPC, n.d._[19]). These materials were sent to municipalities and made available through the CDPC website as well as social networks. It is unclear what the uptake and impact of these materials is. The CDPC also closely collaborates with other institutions, such as the State Labour Inspectorate and Institute of Occupational Safety and Environmental Health of Riga Stradiņš University, to provide for example joint seminars on health promotion in workplaces.

In 2011, voluntary marketing regulations were introduced on soft drinks (WHO, 2011_[20]). The Ministry of Health, the LPUF (Latvian Food Business Federation) and the LBDUA (Latvian Non-Alcoholic Beverage Entrepreneurs Association) signed a Cooperation Memorandum to reduce the advertising of soft drinks to children aged 12 or under. In the Memorandum, the industry committed to refrain from advertising soft drinks on television and in cinemas if more than 50% of the audience is children, and from targeting this age group on the internet.

To engage with the food industry, as well as various other stakeholders involved in the food chain and nutrition, the Ministry of Health set up the Nutrition Council in 2006. The main aim of the Council is to analyse diet-related public health problems, develop proposals to tackle diet-related issues, and encourage nutrition policy implementation. The Council usually convenes once or twice a year.

The Council is chaired by the health minister, and participants include representatives from the CDPC, other ministries (the Ministry of Agriculture, Ministry of Education and Science, Ministry of Welfare), industry (Latvian Food Business Federation, Latvian Hotel and Restaurant Association), academia (Riga Stradinš University, University of Latvia, Latvia University of Life Sciences and Technologies), and professional organisations (Latvian Diet Physicians Association, Latvian Association of Local and Regional Governments, Latvian Association of Paediatricians).

During meetings of the Council, there are presentations on the latest news in the field of nutrition, and proposed policies or regulations are discussed. For example, the Council discussed amendments to the nutritional guidelines, and draft regulation on the permissible amount of trans-fats in food. This approach enables the Ministry to gather feedback on proposed policies, as well as get buy-in from key stakeholders, including the industry.

In the latest meeting of the Council, which took place in December 2019, the members of the Council discussed ways to improve the composition of food products through reformulation. They agreed to set up a separate meeting with industry stakeholders to discuss a voluntary approach to reformulation, and explore the signing of a Memorandum of Cooperation (Ministry of Health, 2019[21]).

2.4. Recommendations

While Latvia has implemented a range of policies that help curb the rise of obesity, more can be done. In this section, recommendations to improve the obesity strategy are provided. Firstly, it is recommended that, to create a comprehensive policy package, a number of existing activities and policies are expanded or redesigned to increase their impact. Secondly, it is important that Latvia takes steps to ensure the long-term sustainability of the many project-funded activities. Finally, the health system needs to be empowered to play its important role in preventing and treating obesity.

2.4.1. Expand or redesign existing activities and policies to create a comprehensive policy package

A comprehensive policy package is needed to tackle obesity and its drivers (OECD, 2019_[2]). Latvia's current policies could have a considerable impact on diet and physical activity if they were expanded upon or redesigned. In many cases, this would require little additional investment as they are low-cost interventions, or because they build on existing structures.

Healthy food procurement

A systematic review found that healthy food procurement programmes in a variety of locations (schools, worksites, hospitals, care homes, correctional facilities, government institutions, and remote communities) contribute to the increased purchases of healthier foods and lower purchases of food high in fat, sodium and sugar (Niebylski et al., 2014_[22]). While Latvia already has a comprehensive regulations covering health and educational institutions (including social care, social rehabilitation institutions and prisons), the nutritional requirements can be expanded to other places.

The city of Philadelphia (United States) has set Comprehensive Nutrition Standards for all food and beverages purchased, prepared or served by all city agencies, including city-funded afterschool and summer programming, shelters and vending machines on city-owned or leased property (Philadelphia Department of Public Health, 2018_[23]). The local public health team of Blackpool Council (United Kingdom) developed nutritional guidelines which are now in place in council-run leisure centres; and the council is encouraging its partners, local organisations and businesses to follow suit (Local Government Assocation, 2016_[24]). The Norwegian Directorate of Health and the Norwegian Food Safety Authority have developed an online Diet Planner, which workplace canteens can use to create weekly healthy menus (www.kostholdsplanleggeren.no).

Food and menu labelling

While Latvia has a food labelling scheme in place, there are no nutritional criteria associated with the label (other than on the use of food colouring). In practice, it has been awarded to less-healthy products including sausages, cakes, ice cream, white bread, cheddar cheese and beer (Karotite.lv, n.d.[11]). Yet the label's high consumer trust, its green colours and its focus on "quality" products may mislead consumers to believe that Green Spoon products are also a healthier choice.

It is important to clarify the meaning of the existing label, highlighting that it does not imply a healthier product. In addition, Latvia should consider implementing a food labelling scheme that does help consumers make healthy choices. An effective food labelling scheme could save 190 life years per year and save EUR 69 000 per year in health care cost in Latvia (OECD, 2019[1]). Several other OECD countries have already implemented such schemes (see Box 2.2).

Box 2.2. Food labels in other OECD countries

Many countries have introduced voluntary labelling schemes for producers of healthy or healthier products (OECD, 2019_[2]). The label provides at-a-glance information for consumers, as well as an incentive for producers to formulate healthier products. It can be used to signpost products that are considered healthy (e.g. where the nutrient content meets specific requirements), healthier than other products of a similar type (e.g. products with a significant reduction in salt content) or to give easy-to-interpret information on the nutritional composition of products. Mandatory label are less common, and generally take the form of warning labels for products that are less healthy.

One example of a voluntary scheme is the "Keyhole" logo (Figure 2.12), which has been used since 2009 in Denmark, Norway and Sweden, and more recently in Iceland, Lithuania and Macedonia (Öhrvik and Lagestrand Sjölin, 2018_[25]). The criteria for food to be allowed to carry the logo are set by the national authorities, and favour food lower in fat, sugar or salt, or higher in healthy fat, fibre or wholegrain, compared to other food products in the same category. This allows consumers to select the healthiest option within a category, for example meat, oils or ready meals. Soft drinks, candy and cakes, or foods with artificial sweeteners, are not eligible for the label. The use of the logo by food producers is voluntary and free of charge.

Figure 2.12. The Keyhole logo



Source: (Öhrvik and Lagestrand Sjölin, 2018[25]).

Some countries have introduced warning labels for foods high in salt, sugar, fat or calories. Contrary to the voluntary healthy food labels, these types of schemes need to be mandated. In 2016, Chile introduced a mandatory food labelling system that uses four black labels to indicate whether a certain foodstuff is high in calories, salt, sugar or fat (Figure 2.13) (Taillie et al., $2020_{[26]}$). The thresholds for the labels are universal rather than per food category. An evaluation of the scheme found that purchase volume of "high in" beverages decreased by 22.8 mL per capita per day, or 23.7%, after the regulation was implemented (Taillie et al., $2020_{[26]}$). Similar labelling schemes have since been adopted in Peru, Mexico, and Israel.

Figure 2.13. Chile's food labels



Source: Chile Ministry of Health.

The labelling scheme can also be expanded to menus. Evidence shows that menu labelling can positively affect consumer choices, and that there is strong public support for it (Mah et al., 2013_[27]; Pulos and Leng, 2010_[28]; Morley et al., 2013_[29]). A systematic review found that menu labelling reduced the overall energy consumed by 100 kcal on average, and that energy per order in a real-world setting decreased by 78 kcal on average (Littlewood et al., 2016_[30]). Some OECD countries or regions have already implemented mandatory menu labelling regulations (see Box 2.3). In Latvia, menu labelling could save EUR 305 000 per year in health care cost and gain 384 life years (OECD, 2019_[1]).

Box 2.3. Menu labelling in other OECD countries

United States: Since 2018, all chain restaurants in the United States with at least 20 locations are required to disclose the number of calories contained in standard items on menus and menu boards (FDA, 2018_[31]). In addition, two statements must be displayed: one saying that written nutritional information is available upon request and one about daily calorie intake. The latter must say that 2 000 calories a day is recommended, but that calorie needs vary.

Ontario, Canada: From 2017 onwards, the "Healthy Menu Choices Act, 2015"" requires restaurants and other food outlets with 20 or more locations in Ontario to display calories on menus for standard food items (Ontario.ca, 2019_[32]). In addition to the number of calories, the menu must also include contextual information to help educate customers about their daily caloric requirements, stating that "Adults and youth (ages 13 and older) need an average of 2 000 calories a day, and children (ages 4 to 12) need an average of 1 500 calories a day. However, individual needs vary."

Australia: Four states in Australia require chain restaurants with more than 20 locations in the state (or more than 50 across Australia) to display the kilojoule content of menu items. In addition, a statement recommending a daily energy intake of 9 700 kilojoule (ca. 2 300 calories) per adult must be included. The Australian Capital Territory has similar regulation for any chain with more than seven locations (World Cancer Research Fund International, 2019_[33]).

Reformulation

Food reformulation, where the composition of food products is changed to improve their nutritional profile, can contribute to healthier diets. Especially in Latvia, the impact of a food reformulation policy would be considerable. Compared to other countries, Latvia would see one of the largest impacts on the disease burden if calories were reduced by 20% in foods high in sugar, salt, calories and saturated fats (OECD, 2019_[2]). Moreover, it would save EUR 1.3 million per year in health care cost (OECD, 2019_[1]).

The Ministry of Health in Latvia has already agreed with the Nutrition Council to explore ways to encourage food product reformulation (Ministry of Health, 2019_[21]), and is planning to sign a Memorandum of Cooperation with industry aiming to improve the composition of food products by implementing reformulation.

One approach is a public-private partnership (PPP), as has been used in several other OECD countries (see Box 2.4). Carefully designed PPPs can be beneficial for all stakeholders, including industry, government and consumers. For governments, working with the industry can mobilise additional resources and increase buy-in.

There are several reasons why the industry may be willing to engage with national governments to create healthier food products. Firstly, engaging with the government to develop healthier products can create new opportunities and market niches for the industry. In the soft drinks industry there has been a diversification of producers' product portfolios, introducing products that consumers perceive as a healthier choice (Daniel B. Kline, 2018_[34]). This may help offset losses in less healthy products. Secondly, the

industry may also be willing to work with government to prevent stronger legislative action. The United Kingdom's sugar reduction programme specifically states that if the voluntary reformulation programme does not result in sufficient progress, alternative levers would be introduced (Department of Health & Social Care, 2016_[35]). Lastly, collaborating with the government can improve the public image of producers, and support their corporate social responsibility efforts. In Spain, the government has introduced the NAOS Strategy Awards (Strategy for Nutrition, Physical Activity and Obesity Prevention), which are awarded to food and beverage producers for their initiatives on obesity prevention (Aecosan, 2019_[36]).

To ensure the success of the PPP, it is important to minimise the potential for conflicts of interest, by setting clear objectives and accountability processes. Governments should also be wary of PPPs being used as a promotional tool only without real impact. As with any intervention, a PPP programme should include a monitoring and evaluation plan. This should be done under the responsibility of the government. A first step would be to conduct a baseline measurement of the nutritional composition and sales of different food groups, to inform both the development of targets and to use as a reference for progress made.

Box 2.4. Public-private partnerships in food reformulation in other OECD countries

Spain

Spain has set up a reformulation initiative, described in "The collaboration plan for the improvement of food and beverage composition and other measures, 2020" (AECOSAN, 2018_[37]). This initiative was the result of cooperation between the Spanish Food Safety and Nutrition Agency and a number of food sector associations, representing almost 400 companies. This aims was to reduce the amount of added sugar, salt and saturated fat in processed food and to increase the availability of healthier options in a number of different retail settings. Reduction targets for subcategories of food and beverages were developed and agreed with the industry.

To allow companies enough time to develop and introduce the newly reformulated products, a timeframe of three years was set, from 2017 to 2020" (AECOSAN, 2018_[37]). At the end of this period an evaluation will take place, which will compare the nutritional composition of food products to the baseline measurement that was done in 2016.

England

As part of its strategy on childhood obesity, "Childhood obesity: A plan for action", England set up a voluntary sugar reduction programme in 2016 (Public Health England, 2018_[38]). The target was to reduce the amount of sugar coming from foods that children consume the most by 20% by 2020. In 2017, the programme was extended to other food groups. This calorie reduction programme challenged the food industry to achieve a 20% reduction in calories by 2024. Public Health England, an executive agency of the Department of Health and Social Care, worked with industry organisations to develop the plans for this calorie reduction programme.

Public Health England is also in charge of evaluating progress made against the targets (Public Health England, 2019_[39]). For progress on sugar reduction, a baseline measurement was done in 2015. In 2018, there had been a 2.9% reduction in average sugar content (based on the sales weighted average in grammes per 100 grammes) for retail and manufacturer branded products (in-home sector). For the out-of-home sector, for which the baseline measurement took place in 2017, the reduction in average sugar content was 4.9%. However, the average calorie content of single serve products in the out-of-home sector increased by 1.8%.

Marketing restrictions

Advertising restrictions are recommended by the WHO to reduce the impact of the marketing of unhealthy food and drinks on children (World Health Organization, 2010_[40]). The use of different marketing approaches targeted at children has been shown to influence food preferences, purchase requests and consumption patterns. In addition to regulating advertising in mass media, policy makers are advised to make settings where children gather (e.g. nurseries, schools, playgrounds) free from all forms of marketing of unhealthy foods. Regulation generally concerns advertising to children, as they do not recognise the persuasive intent of advertising, nor do they have the capacity to critically evaluate commercial messages (Graff, Kunkel and Mermin, 2012_[41]).

Latvia has introduced relatively extensive regulations on the marketing of energy drinks to children, covering both traditional mass media advertising as well as promotions and display advertising in schools. In addition, there are some voluntary restrictions on the advertisement of soft drinks. However, soft drinks and energy drinks make up only a small part of children's' diet. Latvia should aim to expand mandatory regulation to other unhealthy food and beverages, to increase its impact on diet and obesity (see Box 2.5).

Box 2.5. Marketing regulations on unhealthy food and drinks in other OECD countries

Chile

In Chile, the mandatory "high in" labels (see Box 2.2) are used as the basis for marketing restrictions. Products that carry a warning label cannot be sold or advertised in schools, nor can they be advertised to children under 14. They cannot be given away for free, or accompanied by presents such as toys or games. This regulation is complemented by a second law, prohibiting marketing to all audiences of food with labels between 6am and 10pm on TV and in cinemas. The definition of marketing directed at children includes advertisement with children, with the voices of children, with music for children, or depicting a place for children (e.g. schools); or when a television audience consists of more than 20% children (OECD, 2019[42]).

Ireland

The Irish Children's Commercial Communications Code restricts the advertising of high fat, sugar and salt (HFSS) foods to children (Broadcast Authority of Ireland, n.d._[43]). HFSS foods are designated in accordance with the Nutrient Profiling Model developed by the UK Food Standards Agency. Advertisements for HFSS foods cannot air during children's programmes (defined as programmes with an audience profile of which over 50% are under 18 years of age); and they cannot include licensed characters (such as characters from movies or video games), health and nutrition claims or promotional offers.

Korea

Since 2010, Korea restriction the advertisement of energy-dense, nutrient-poor (EDNP) foods targeting children (Lee et al., 2017_[44]). These regulations forbid television advertising of EDNP foods before, during, and after all TV programs broadcast between 5pm and 7pm The EDNP foods subject to the regulations include snacks and meal substitutes favoured by children that do not meet nutritional standards set by the Korean Food and Drug Administration. These standards include threshold levels for energy, sugar, saturated fat, sodium and minimum levels of protein per single serving size.

Workplace programmes

The CDPC has developed materials for companies that they can use to encourage physical exercise in the workplace. However, there are many more things that can be done by companies and organisations to create a health-promoting workplace, including providing facilities such as showers and bike racks to encourage active transport, promoting the use of stairs, providing healthy options in canteens and vending machines, and organising physical activity classes.

The Ministry of Welfare is also involved in healthy workplace programmes. The Ministry provides information on promoting health in the workplace on its public information website <u>www.stradavesels.lv</u>. It also participates in the Healthy Workplaces campaign of European Agency for Safety and Health at Work (EU-OSHA), and developed an active ageing strategy which emphasises the importance of healthy ageing and includes activities that prevent obesity and other health risk factors.

To promote the implementation of such interventions, Latvia should consider setting up a network similar to the one for schools and municipalities. This would allow companies to exchange ideas and get motivation. As an incentive, an awards scheme could be considered, as has been used in Japan (see Box 2.6). Programmes to target workplace sedentary behaviour could save EUR 256 000 in health care expenditure per year; while workplace wellness programmes could save EUR 93 000 (OECD, 2019_[1]).

Box 2.6. Workplace health promotion award schemes in Japan

The government of Japan has set up a number of awards schemes to reward companies who invest in health promotion, and to encourage others to follow their example.

The Smart Life Project, run by the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare, was started in 2011 and aims to get companies to engage in health promotion around four themes:

- Smart Walk: "Plus 10", promotes an additional 10 minutes of daily exercise, for example brisk walking during the commute, cleaning or gardening
- Smart Eat: "Plus one dish every day", promotes including an additional portion of vegetables each day
- Smart Breath: "Eradication of tobacco smoke", focuses of smoking cessation
- Smart Check: "Regularly knowing your body condition", promotes the participation in medical check-ups and screening

To encourage participation, the Ministry rewards the most inventive or successful interventions. Companies, organisations and local governments can self-nominate for an excellence award.

Similar to the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare encouraging and its Smart Life Project, the Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry (METI) promotes its Health and Productivity Management (HPM) through an awards scheme. HPM tries to incorporate investment in employees' health as a corporate philosophy, which can benefit the company as a whole.

To highlight best practices in HPM, the METI, together with the Tokyo Stock Exchange (TSE), established the Health & Productivity Stock Selection for TSE-listed enterprises in 2014. Companies are selected through a METI-run Survey on Health and Productivity Management. Programmes are evaluated based on five criteria:

- the positioning of health and productivity management in management philosophy and policies;
- the existence of frameworks for tackling health and productivity management issues;
- the establishment and implementation of systems for ensuring health-conscious management;
- the presence of measures for assessing and improving health and productivity management;
- and adherence to laws and regulations and risk management.

In 2016, the METI also established an awards programme Program for large organisations and small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) that are not TSE-listed: the Certified Health and Productivity Management Organization Recognition. This award programme is administered by the Nippon Kenko Kaigi, an organisation collaborating with communities and workplaces to improve health.

Source: (OECD, 2019[18]).

2.4.2. Ensure the long-term sustainability of project-funded programmes

The EU-funded health promotion activities in municipalities, often as part of the Healthy Municipality Network, are a corner stone of Latvia's approach to health promotion. It enables local governments to respond to the needs of their population, and provide tailored interventions in the field of nutrition, physical activity and more. However, these activities is strongly reliant on EU funding. While Latvia is currently working to secure an additional round of funding, these grants remain time limited. A considerable number of other activities and programmes in Latvia also reply on EU project-based finding, such as projects to

train and attract doctors and develop health technology. To ensure that programmes have maximum and lasting impact, they need to be sustainable without external funding.

A first step to ensuring sustainability is planning for sustainability (Shediac-Rizkallah and Bone, 1998_[45]). Rather than an afterthought once funding runs out, sustainability should be a primary goal of the programme from the beginning. As such, planning for sustainability should start as soon as possible.

An evaluation of the effectiveness of different interventions in the programme is needed to prioritise for the future (see Box 2.7). When funding becomes more limited, efforts and resources should focus on interventions that are effective, that have the greatest impact across the population, and that are most likely to be successful in the future. To be part of the Healthy Municipality Network, municipalities are required to develop a health promotion plan. In this plan, they should plan ahead for when EU funding runs out, selecting and prioritising those interventions that are most cost-effective.

Box 2.7. Evaluating public health interventions

To help countries identify, implement and evaluate best practice interventions, the OECD Public Health is working on a new project on best practices. As part of this project, the OECD will publish a handbook, which provides guidelines on evaluating existing interventions. It will cover the entire process from developing a logic model, identifying the best evaluation metrics, collecting and analysing data, and disseminating the results.

In addition to identifying priority interventions that should be continued in the long-term, evaluation can help in many ways:

- To understand whether the programme is delivering its intended outcomes, for the intended population
- To determine the best way to design and deliver the programme, to improve the programme
- To ensure the optimal use of time and resources
- To justify continued funding
- To ensure services are equitable and accessible
- To satisfy questions of accountability
- To advance health promotion by sharing knowledge about effective programmes

Source: (Louise O'Connor-Fleming et al., 2006[46]; Lobo, Petrich and Burns, 2014[47]; Public Health Ontario, 2016[48]).

Most of the activities under both Networks rely strongly on human capacity. Developing capacity and expertise is therefore a crucial part of ensuring sustainability (Shediac-Rizkallah and Bone, 1998_[45]). To this end, the CDPC organises educational meetings for local health promotion coordinators of Healthy Municipalities Network. In some larger or richer municipalities, the Healthy Municipalities funding has been used to hire or train experts in health promotion. These experts will remain in place and can continue to train new hires – thereby ensuring continuation of the programme and lasting expertise. Currently this capacity is lacking in smaller municipalities, threatening the sustainability of health promotion projects there. After the planned reorganisation of the municipalities, which is expected to result in fewer municipalities with presumably more resources, capacity building around health promotion should take place in each new municipality (see Box 2.8).

Box 2.8. Capacity building in local governments through a National Training Strategy

Training is an important part of capacity building. A National Training Strategy can help to raise the standards of training through standardised materials and accreditation. To develop a National Training Strategy, it is important to conduct a training needs analysis. This analysis is based on the views of the municipalities as well as other stakeholders, and should take into account:

- The existing knowledge and experience of local government staff;
- The scope and type of training needed for improved knowledge and professional skills;
- Municipalities' willingness to participate in training and their ability to pay;
- Any external constraints threatening the successful implementation.

Based on this needs analysis, a curriculum can be developed.

In addition, the Strategy should identify the best way to deliver training. This can include "training the trainer" (for example training managers to train their staff), internships or exchanges, self-learning through distance learning materials, or training events by a team of professional trainers.

The Strategy should also cover a potential accreditation process, best practice awards and a communications programme.

Source: (Council of Europe, 2005[49]).

In addition to human capacity, municipalities should also review other resources that their programmes require. Low-cost interventions, such as outdoor running clubs or educational lectures, can be added to the programme now to test their effectiveness. In some cases, it may also be possible to explore agreements with current facilities, educators or trainers for discounted services. Volunteers can be sought to contribute to the delivery of activities. Overall, it is important to start exploring these matters now to make the programmes future-proof.

Most of these elements – the effectiveness of interventions, the expertise of programme managers and the availability of local resources – will differ from one municipality to the next. Therefore, planning for sustainability will fall on the municipalities. The Ministry and the CDPC should continue to support the municipalities' efforts by providing them with guidance materials and training sessions.

2.4.3. Empower the health system to play its part in obesity prevention and treatment

While recognising the limited health budget in Latvia, the obesity epidemic cannot be controlled without the help of the health system. Doctors and other medical specialists across all levels of care are uniquely placed to provide counselling and advice to high-risk individuals. Moreover, they can help treat obesity and prevent further complications or the development of non-communicable diseases. There is considerable untapped potential in the Latvian health system that can be used in the fight against obesity.

As general practitioners are the first point of contact for patients with the health system and a trusted source of information (Sassi, $2010_{[50]}$), they play an important role in counselling on diet and physical activity for patients with a high BMI. However, as there is no dedicated reimbursement associated with counselling and resources are limited, few physicians can afford to make the time. In addition to putting in place adequate payment mechanisms, other medical professionals and e-health solutions can help reduce the burden on already-overloaded primary care physicians (see Box 2.9).

Box 2.9. Diet and physical activity counselling in other OECD countries

Chile

The Vida Sana counselling and physical activity programme has been part of the national prevention package in Chile since 2014. This one-year programme targets patient with obesity, or overweight with other risk factors, and provides them with individual and group counselling sessions with nutritionists and psychologists.

The programme consists of eight individual care appointments (one with a medical doctor, five with a nutritionist, two with a psychologist); five group interventions (Nutritionist-Psychologist workshops) and physical activity sessions three times a week for 12 months, guided by a physical education teacher (Ministerio de Salud, n.d._[51]).

To reduce the cost of delivering the intervention, medical doctors are only involved if the patient specifically requires medical attention, for example for specific diseases. The 144 hours of physical activity classes are guided by a physical education teacher, physical activity therapist, or kinesiologist. While the sessions take place in primary care centres, the programme is completely independent and run by dedicated councillors (OECD, 2019_[42]).

Finland

As part of the Virtual Hospital 2.0 project, the Finnish Ministry of Social Affairs and Health has supported hospitals in developing Health Village – an online resource with information for patients and health care professionals (Terveyskylä.fi, 2020_[52]). One of the "houses" in the village is focused on weight control. The HealthyWeightHub.fi (Painonhallintatalo.fi) provides both public information on weight loss, as well as a referral-based weight management programme and a bariatric surgery programme.

The weight management programme is 12 months long, and provides a virtual coach to each participant with whom they have weekly or monthly interactions. Participants also have access to 160 training sessions, 60 videos and audio tutorials, a photo food journal, group chats and research questionnaires (Pietiläinen, $2020_{[53]}$). The programme is free for patients, and they can be referred to it by primary care physicians, occupational health professionals or other specialists if they have a BMI of more than 25 kg/m² and are over 18 years old.

The bariatric surgery programme starts two months before the surgery and continues 12 months after (Pietiläinen, $2020_{[53]}$). In Helsinki University Hospital, this digital programme is now part of the standard care pathway, and over 85% of patients who underwent weight loss surgery have used it. In a sample of 100 patients, the hospital saw the number of surgery-related contacts decrease by 30% and the number of emergency visits to the hospital by more than 50% (DigitalHealthVillage.com, n.d._[54]).

Latvia has introduced a programme to facilitate the prescription of physical activity. However, due to the limited information available about the uptake and effectiveness of this programme, it is difficult to say whether it is having a positive impact. The fact that there are no financial incentives linked to the programme is likely to limit the uptake in an already overstretched primary care system. Nevertheless, other countries with physical activity programmes have shown promising results (see Box 2.10).

Box 2.10. Prescribing physical activity in other OECD countries

Sweden

In the Swedish physical activity prescription programme patients at risk of developing noncommunicable diseases receive written, individualised prescriptions for physical activity. These prescriptions can be written by any qualified, licensed health care practitioner, and not necessarily a medical doctor. The prescription includes recommendations for both everyday physical activities as well as cardio, strength and flexibility training. The prescription also specifies duration, frequency and intensity of the exercise, and can be tailored to specific diseases.

An evaluation concluded that the programme significantly increased self-reported moderate physical activity level, with the proportion of patients reporting doing hardly any exercise decreasing from 35% to 16% (Kallings et al., 2008^[55]).

Netherlands

The Netherlands has had a physical activity prescription programme since 2002 ("bewegen op recept"), targeting physically inactive patients at higher risk of cardiovascular diseases, hypertension or type two diabetes. Patients enrol in the programme through an evaluation with their GP and pay a one-off fee of EUR 100 to ensure their commitment. GPs can then write the prescription, which enables patients to access exercise clinics or classes for free or for a reduced fee, where they receive training and counselling

An evaluation of the programme in one city found that after the 18 week programme the proportion of participants that met the Dutch physical activity guidelines had increased from 33% to 49% (Versteeg and Walraven, 2014_[56]). Moreover, of those participants that had never done sports before, 37% still participated in group sports a year later.

In addition to prevention activities, primary care physicians and specialists need to be able to treat obesity to prevent further complications. Currently there are no drugs or surgical treatments for obesity covered under the national health system. Instead, people have to pay out-of-pocket to undergo bariatric surgery privately. In addition to widening inequalities, this can also have a negative effect on recovery and patient well-being, as patients may not receive adequate nutritional education or decision guidance.

One approach to encouraging better treatment of obesity is to develop guidelines (see Box 2.11). This can support doctors in delivering the care that is needed, and ensure a consistent and effective approach across all levels of health care. However, this would need to be matched by changes in the reimbursement package. To make the case for this additional investment, Latvia can use modelling exercises to compare the cost of the intervention to the cost of inactivity on obesity. For example, the OECD SPHeP model could be used to compare the cost of covering certain treatments with its impact on health care expenditure, labour force productivity and GDP.

Box 2.11. Obesity treatment guidelines in other OECD countries

Iceland has recently introduced guidelines for the treatment of obesity by physicians, which include amongst others (Directorate of Health, 2020_[57]):

- Identify obesity based on BMI and an assessment of abdominal fat accumulation with waist circumcision
- Recommend a diverse, well-composed and energy-deficient diet
- Recommend physical activity focusing on both cardio and strengthening
- Diagnose and treat any mental illness and distress
- Diagnose and treat any sleep disorders
- Cognitive behavioural therapy can be recommended, covering the aspects of behaviour that need to be adjusted to achieve and maintain weight loss
- Surgery should be considered for individuals aged 18-65 years with a BMI ≥ 40 kg/m2 or those with a BMI ≥ 35 kg/m2 and obesity-related adverse events (diabetes 2 and other metabolic disorders, cardiovascular disease, sleep apnoea, serious sleep disorders)
- Ensure that facilities are suitable for obese individuals.

In the **United Kingdom**, the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) provides guidelines to improve health and social care. Their guidelines on obesity include (NICE, 2014_[58]):

- Equip health care settings for treating people who are severely obese
- Identify obesity based on BMI but to interpret with caution, and considerer waist circumference
- Encourage adults to do at least 30 minutes of physical activity on five or more days a week
- Not to recommend unduly restrictive and nutritionally unbalanced diets, because they are ineffective in the long term and can be harmful
- Consider pharmacological treatment only after dietary, exercise and behavioural approaches have been started and evaluated
- Weight-loss surgery can be considered for people with a BMI of 40 kg/m2 or more, or between 35 kg/m2 and 40 kg/m2 and other significant disease.

In the **Netherlands**, guidelines for the identification and treatment of obesity in primary care have been developed, and include (Van Binsbergen JJ et al., 2010_[59]):

- Identify obesity based on BMI and waist circumference
- Explain the drivers and potential consequences of obesity
- Aim to reduce weight by 5% to10% (more is unrealistic) and focus on health improvement rather than becoming skinny
- Provide advice on diet and exercise
- Recommend behavioural therapy for emotional and external eaters
- Drug treatment is not recommended
- Weight-loss surgery is recommended for people with a BMI of 40 kg/m2 or more, or a BMI between 35 kg/m2 and 40 kg/m2 and a comorbidity.

2.5. Conclusion

Obesity is a large and growing public health challenge in Latvia. To address this issue, Latvia has put in place a number of policies and interventions, acting at all levels of society. However, more can and should be done to halt the rise in obesity. Firstly, Latvia should expand or redesign existing policies to ensure they have maximum impact. For example, nutritional standards for schools and medical institutions can be expanded to other sectors, and the food labelling scheme should be redesigned so that it can support consumers in making healthier choices. Secondly, as many initiatives currently rely on project funding, it is important to ensure their long-term sustainability. This includes evaluating the effectiveness of different activities, as well as building capacity. Thirdly, the health system needs to be empowered to play its role in preventing and treating obesity. This can be done by using different routes to deliver counselling, or implementing pathways for the treatment of obesity – but will also require changes to the reimbursement or financial incentives for prevention and treatment activities.

References

AECOSAN (2018), Collaboration PLAN for the improvement of the composition of food and beverages and other measures 2020.	[37]
Aecosan (2019), NAOS Strategy Awards, http://www.aecosan.msssi.gob.es/en/AECOSAN/web/nutricion/seccion/Premios_NAOS.htm.	[36]
Broadcast Authority of Ireland (n.d.), <i>Codes & Standards</i> , <u>https://www.bai.ie/en/codes-standards/</u> (accessed on 27 February 2020).	[43]
CDPC (n.d.), <i>Healthy Municipality Network in Latvia</i> , <u>https://www.spkc.gov.lv/lv/veseligas-</u> pasvaldibas1/nacionalais-veseligo-pasvaldib (accessed on 30 January 2020).	[14]
CDPC (n.d.), <i>Vingrojumu komplekss biroju darbiniekiem (Exercises for office workers)</i> , <u>https://www.spkc.gov.lv/upload/Bukleti/buklets_biroju_darbiniekiem.pdf</u> (accessed on 31 January 2020).	[19]
Council of Europe (2005), <i>Toolkit of local government capacity-building programmes</i> , Council of Europe, Strasbourg.	[49]
Daniel B. Kline (2018), <i>PepsiCo Continues Its Push Into Healthy Snacks</i> , <u>https://www.fool.com/investing/2018/06/01/pepsico-continues-its-push-into-healthy-snacks.aspx</u> .	[34]
Department of Health & Social Care (2016), "Childhood Obesity: A Plan For Action", <i>HM Government</i> , <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.7748/ns.31.1.15.s17</u> .	[35]
DigitalHealthVillage.com (n.d.), <i>Success Stories</i> , <u>https://www.digitalhealthvillage.com/en/success-stories/digital-care-pathway-for-gastric-</u> <u>bypass-patients-benefits-the-patients-and-brings-significant-savings-to-society#scroll</u> (accessed on 24 February 2020).	[54]
Directorate of Health (2020), <i>Clinical guidelines for the treatment of obese adults</i> , <u>https://www.landlaeknir.is/um-embaettid/frettir/frett/item38668/kliniskar-leidbeiningar-um-</u> <u>medferd-fullordinna-einstaklinga-med-offitu-komnar-ut</u> (accessed on 26 February 2020).	[57]

96	
----	--

FAO (2016), <i>Latvia - Law on the Handling of Energy Drinks (2016)</i> , <u>http://www.fao.org/faolex/results/details/en/c/LEX-FAOC174435/</u> (accessed on 2 March 2020).	[9]
FDA (2018), <i>Menu Labeling Requirements</i> , <u>https://www.fda.gov/food/food-labeling-</u> <u>nutrition/menu-labeling-requirements</u> (accessed on 4 February 2020).	[31]
Food and Agriculture Organization (2019), <i>FAOSTAT Food Balances</i> , <u>http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/FBS</u> (accessed on 28 January 2020).	[5]
Glasgow, R., T. Vogt and S. Boles (1999), <i>Evaluating the public health impact of health promotion interventions: The RE-AIM framework</i> , American Public Health Association Inc., <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.89.9.1322</u> .	[63]
Gobina, I. et al. (2019), "Implementation of health promoting policies through tailored interventions at health promoting schools and municipalities in Latvia", <i>SHS Web of Conferences</i> , Vol. 68/02002, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/shsconf/20196802002</u> .	[15]
Graff, S., D. Kunkel and S. Mermin (2012), "Government can regulate food advertising to children because cognitive research shows that it is inherently misleading.", <i>Health affairs (Project Hope)</i> , Vol. 31/2, pp. 392-8, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2011.0609</u> .	[41]
Kallings, L. et al. (2008), "Physical activity on prescription in primary health care: A follow-up of physical activity level and quality of life", <i>Scandinavian Journal of Medicine and Science in Sports</i> , Vol. 18/2, pp. 154-161, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0838.2007.00678.x</u> .	[55]
Karotite.lv (2019), <i>Green and Bordeaux spoon - the best known food quality marks in Latvia</i> , <u>http://www.karotite.lv/jaunumi/zala-un-bordo-karotiteatpazistamakas-partikas-kvalitates-</u> <u>zimes-latvija-2</u> (accessed on 29 January 2020).	[12]
Karotite.lv (n.d.), Spoons!, http://www.karotite.lv/sakums (accessed on 29 January 2020).	[11]
Lee, Y. et al. (2017), "Effect of TV food advertising restriction on food environment for children in South Korea", <i>Health Promotion International</i> , Vol. 32/1, pp. 25-34, <u>https://academic.oup.com/heapro/article/32/1/25/2950911</u> (accessed on 27 February 2020).	[44]
Likumi.lv (2018), Noteikumi par uztura normām izglītības iestāžu izglītojamiem, sociālās aprūpes un sociālās rehabilitācijas institūciju klientiem un ārstniecības iestāžu pacientiem (Regulations on Nutrition Standards for Students of Educational Institutions, Customers of Social Care and Social Rehabilitation Institutions and Patients of Medical Institutions), http://likumi.lv/doc.php?id=245300 (accessed on 30 January 2020).	[8]
Likumi.lv (1994), <i>Par pašvaldībām</i> , <u>https://likumi.lv/ta/en/en/id/57255-on-local-governments</u> (accessed on 20 November 2020).	[13]
Littlewood, J. et al. (2016), <i>Menu labelling is effective in reducing energy ordered and consumed:</i> <i>A systematic review and meta-analysis of recent studies</i> , Cambridge University Press, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S1368980015003468</u> .	[30]
Lobo, R., M. Petrich and S. Burns (2014), <i>Supporting health promotion practitioners to undertake evaluation for program development</i> , BioMed Central Ltd., <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-14-1315</u> .	[47]
Local Government Assocation (2016), Healthier Food Procurement.	[24]

Louise O'Connor-Fleming, M. et al. (2006), "A framework for evaluating health promotion programs", <i>Health Promotion Journal of Australia</i> , Vol. 17/1, pp. 61-66, http://dx.doi.org/10.1071/he06061 .	[46]
Mah, C. et al. (2013), "Ready for policy? Stakeholder attitudes toward menu labelling in Toronto, Canada", <i>Can J Public Health</i> , Vol. 104/3, pp. e229-34.	[27]
Ministerio de Salud (n.d.), <i>Vida Sana</i> , <u>http://ssms.cl/como-me-cuido/programas-de-salud/vida-</u> <u>sana/</u> (accessed on 24 February 2020).	[51]
Ministry of Agriculture (n.d.), <i>Food quality schemes</i> , <u>https://www.zm.gov.lv/en/partika/statiskas-</u> lapas/food-quality-schemes?nid=1150 (accessed on 29 January 2020).	[10]
Ministry of Environmental Protection and Regional Development (n.d.), <i>Green public procurement</i> , <u>http://www.varam.gov.lv/eng/darbibas_veidi/green_public_procurement/</u> (accessed on 29 January 2020).	[62]
Ministry of Health (2019), Nutrition Council of 16 October 2019 - Minutes.	[21]
Morley, B. et al. (2013), "What types of nutrition menu labelling lead consumers to select less energy-dense fast food? An experimental study", <i>Appetite</i> , Vol. 67, pp. 8-15.	[29]
NICE (2014), Obesity: identification, assessment and management Guidance NICE.	[58]
Niebylski, M. et al. (2014), "Healthy food procurement policies and their impact", <i>International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health</i> , Vol. 11/3, pp. 2608-2627, http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/ijerph110302608 .	[22]
OECD (2020), <i>Health at a Glance: Europe 2020</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/82129230-en.	[61]
OECD (2019), OECD Reviews of Public Health: Chile: A Healthier Tomorrow, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264309593-en</u> .	[42]
OECD (2019), OECD Reviews of Public Health: Japan: A Healthier Tomorrow, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264311602-en</u> .	[18]
OECD (2019), SPHeP-NCDs Technical Documentation, <u>http://oecdpublichealthexplorer.org/ncd-doc</u> .	[6]
OECD (2019), The Heavy Burden of Obesity: Technical Country Notes.	[1]
OECD (2019), <i>The Heavy Burden of Obesity: The Economics of Prevention</i> , OECD Health Policy Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/67450d67-en</u> .	[2]
Öhrvik, V. and K. Lagestrand Sjölin (2018), The Nordic Keyhole scheme.	[25]
Ontario.ca (2019), <i>Guide to menu-labelling requirements</i> , <u>https://www.ontario.ca/document/guide-menu-labelling-requirements</u> (accessed on 4 February 2020).	[32]
Philadelphia Department of Public Health (2018), <i>Philadelphia Nutrition Standards</i> , <u>http://www.phila.gov/nutritionstandards</u> (accessed on 23 November 2020).	[23]

98 |

Pietiläinen, K. (2020), HEALTHYWEIGHTHUB.FI-a newly established digital program for the management of obesity.	[53]
Public Health England (2019), <i>Sugar reduction: Report on progress between 2015 and 2018</i> , <u>http://www.facebook.com/PublicHealthEngland</u> (accessed on 4 February 2020).	[39]
Public Health England (2018), <i>Calorie reduction: The scope and ambition for action</i> , <u>http://www.facebook.com/PublicHealthEngland</u> (accessed on 4 February 2020).	[38]
Public Health Ontario (2016), <i>Evaluating health promotion programs: introductory workbook</i> , Queen's Printer for Ontario, Toronto, <u>https://www.publichealthontario.ca/-</u> /media/documents/evaluating-hp-programs-workbook.pdf?la=en (accessed on 30 March 2020).	[48]
Pulos, E. and K. Leng (2010), "Evaluation of a voluntary menu-labeling program in full-service restaurants", <i>American Journal of Public Health</i> , Vol. 100/6, pp. 1035-1039.	[28]
Sassi, F. (2010), Obesity and the Economics of Prevention – Fit not Fat, OECD, http://www.sourceoecd.org/socialissues/9789264063679 (accessed on 12 July 2017).	[50]
Shediac-Rizkallah, M. and L. Bone (1998), "Planning for the sustainability of community-based health programs: conceptual frameworks and future directions for research, practice and policy", <i>Health Education Research</i> , Vol. 13/1, pp. 87-108, <u>https://academic.oup.com/her/article-abstract/13/1/87/607311</u> (accessed on 5 February 2020).	[45]
Skola2030.lv (2019), <i>Pārmaiņu iemesli (Reasons for change)</i> , <u>https://www.skola2030.lv/lv/macibu-saturs/macibu-satura-pilnveide/nepieciesamibas-</u> <u>pamatojums</u> (accessed on 31 January 2020).	[16]
Skola2030.lv (2019), Veselība un fiziskās aktivitātes (Health and physical activity), https://www.skola2030.lv/lv/skolotajiem/macibu-jomas/veseliba-un-fiziskas-aktivitates (accessed on 30 January 2020).	[17]
Taillie, L. et al. (2020), "An evaluation of Chile's Law of Food Labeling and Advertising on sugar- sweetened beverage purchases from 2015 to 2017: A before-and-after study", <i>PLOS Medicine</i> , Vol. 17/2, p. e1003015, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1003015</u> .	[26]
Terveyskylä.fi (2020), <i>What is Terveyskylä.fi?</i> , <u>https://www.terveyskyla.fi/tietoa-</u> <u>terveyskyl%C3%A4st%C3%A4/mik%C3%A4-on-terveyskyl%C3%A4-fi</u> (accessed on 24 February 2020).	[52]
Van Binsbergen JJ et al. (2010), "NHG-Standaard Obesitas", <i>Huisarts Wet</i> , Vol. 53/11, pp. 609- 625, <u>https://www.nhg.org/standaarden/volledig/nhg-standaard-obesitas</u> (accessed on 26 February 2020).	[59]
Versteeg, E. and I. Walraven (2014), Onderzoeksrapport Bewegen op Recept Zaanstad.	[56]
WHO (2017), "10 facts on obesity", <i>WHO</i> , <u>https://www.who.int/features/factfiles/obesity/en/</u> (accessed on 10 April 2019).	[7]

WHO (2011), Policy - Sadarbības Memorands par izmaiņām uz bērniem vērstu bezalkoholisko dzērienu reklamēšanā / Cooperation Memorandum on changes to child-friendly non-alcoholic beverages advertising, <u>https://extranet.who.int/nutrition/gina/en/node/25710</u> (accessed on 26 February 2020).	[20]
WHO Global Health Observatory (2018), Mean body mass index (BMI) trends among adults, WHO, <u>https://www.who.int/gho/ncd/risk_factors/overweight_obesity/bmi_trends_adults/en/</u> (accessed on 5 April 2019).	[60]
World Cancer Research Fund International (2019), <i>NOURISHING database</i> , <u>https://www.wcrf.org/int/policy/nourishing-database</u> (accessed on 30 January 2020).	[33]
World Health Organization (2018), <i>Obesity and overweight fact sheet</i> , <u>https://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/obesity-and-overweight</u> (accessed on 28 January 2020).	[4]
 World Health Organization (2010), Set of recommendations on the marketing of foods and non- alcoholic beverages to children, <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/44416/1/9789241500210_eng.pdf</u> (accessed on 13 July 2017). 	[40]
World Health Organization (n.d.), <i>Obesity and overweight - Fact sheet</i> , <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/obesity-and-overweight</u> (accessed on	[3]

24 February 2020).

Annex 2.A. Data on obesity and overweight

As part of the Health Statistics, the OECD collects data on overweight and obesity prevalence (Annex Figure 2.A.1). This data comes from national surveys, and is presented without any adjustment by age group, and split by measured and self-reported estimates.

The World Health Organization (WHO) also reports overweight and obesity prevalence data as part of the WHO Global Health Observatory ($2018_{[60]}$). This dataset provides both crude and age-standardised estimates based on a range of data sources. Age standardization is a technique used to increase the cross-country comparability of data when the age profiles of the populations included in the analysis are different and when there are significant differences in the age group-specific prevalence rates of the dimension under consideration – as it is the case for overweight and obesity rates.

Due to the difference in data sources, and adjustments such as age-standardisation, the prevalence values of the OECD and WHO datasets can be different.

In this report, the WHO data was used as it has more comprehensive country and historical coverage.

Annex Figure 2.A.1. Prevalence of obesity

Self-reported prevalence of obesity (BMI>=30 kg/m²) by sex among population aged 15 and over, 2018 (or latest year)



Note: OECD Health Statistics 2020 are based on EU-SILC 2017 and EHIS 2014 for several countries. Source: OECD (2020_[61]), *Heath at a Glance: Europe 2020*, <u>http://oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/health-at-a-glance-europe-2020_82129230-en</u>.

Notes

¹ Mechanically separated meat is derived from the meat left on animal carcasses once the main cuts have been removed. The resultant product generally has the appearance of a smooth paste, and is used as an ingredient for food products.

² Liraglutide is only reimbursed for diabetic patients, with weight loss being a side effect.

3 Strengthening Latvia's secondary and tertiary prevention policies

Secondary prevention aims to reduce the morbidity of a disease or injury that has already occurred through early detection, and putting in place actions to halt or slow the progress of the disease, while tertiary prevention manages the disease once it has occurred to prevent complications. In Latvia, there are some clear shortcomings when it comes to secondary and tertiary prevention, with low rates of cancer screening coverage, and high rates of complications from chronic diseases such as diabetes. Some improvements should be made to vertical prevention programmes, for example strengthening the cancer screening invitations system(s). Much of the potential to improve secondary and tertiary prevention lies in health system strengthening – investing in the health workforce, strengthening GP responsibilities and capacities, creating chronic disease management pathways for care delivery – and eliminating inefficiencies, in particular better aligning payment schedules with best practice patient pathways and chronic disease care.

Secondary prevention aims to reduce the morbidity of a disease or injury that has already occurred through early detection, and putting in place actions to halt, slow or treat the progress of the disease, while tertiary prevention manages the disease once it has occurred to prevent complications or disease progression. In Latvia, there are some clear shortcomings when it comes to secondary and tertiary prevention, with low rates of cancer screening coverage, and high rates of complications from chronic diseases such as diabetes, high cholesterol or hypertension. Some improvements should be made to vertical prevention programmes, for example strengthening the cancer screening invitations system(s). Much of the potential to improve secondary and tertiary prevention lies in health system strengthening – investing in the health workforce, strengthening primary care responsibilities and capacities, creating chronic disease management pathways for care delivery – and eliminating inefficiencies, in particular better aligning payment schedules with best practice patient pathways and chronic disease care.

This chapter begins by examining the total burden of disease in Latvia, focusing in particular on high burden diseases that are known to be amenable to secondary prevention strategies such as screening and health check-ups (notably cancer, heart disease, and diabetes). Secondly, the chapter describes the existing secondary and tertiary prevention systems in place in Latvia, including both vertical screening programmes such as for breast and cancer care, and screening, health check-ups and disease management delivered through primary care settings. Finally, the chapter highlights key areas for strengthening Latvia's secondary and tertiary prevention approach, giving recommendations for policies that represent good value-for-money, and will have a positive impact on the health outcomes of the Latvian population.

Box 3.1. What are secondary and tertiary prevention?

There are a range of different ways that secondary and tertiary prevention can be defined and distinguished, and this chapter follows the definitions set out here. Secondary prevention is considered as covering all forms of early detection and screening, while tertiary prevention includes disease management and early treatment to prevent poorer health outcomes.

Secondary prevention aims to reduce the morbidity of a disease or injury that has already occurred (Baumann and Ylinen, 2017_[1]). This is done through an early detection, when its detrimental effects are still limited, to be followed up with treatment to halt or slow its progress. Secondary prevention includes activities such as screening programmes for specific diseases (e.g. mammograms to detect breast cancer or colonoscopies to detect colorectal cancers) and health checks covering a range of risk factors and morbidities. Robust secondary prevention, when well joined-up with other health system processes, can help funnel patients towards effective disease management approaches. Interventions to control risk factors for chronic diseases, for example daily, low-dose aspirins and/or diet and exercise programs to reduce risk of heart attack or stroke for patients with hypertension, are sometimes included as part of secondary prevention strategies.

Tertiary prevention aims to lessen the impact of illness on a person's life and functioning, prevent worsening of symptoms or development of secondary complications. Tertiary prevention is usually focused on helping people to manage long-term, often complex health problems or injuries, such as chronic diseases or permanent impairments, to maximise daily functioning, quality of life, and life expectancy. Tertiary prevention covers interventions put in place to treat, halt or slow down progress of a disease, including programmes such as cardiac or stroke rehabilitation programmes, chronic disease management programmes, or support groups to support quality of life.

For lifestyle diseases such as diabetes and heart disease effective tertiary prevention or 'disease management', following detection, can slow the progression of the disease (Baumann and Ylinen, 2017^[1]). Interventions to prevent the onset of disease once warning signs are observed, for example weight loss support for pre-diabetic patients or pharmaceutical management of risk factors such as high blood pressure, can also be considered to be part of tertiary prevention efforts. Disease management is also included as part of effective tertiary prevention, such as diabetes disease management which can avoid complications of the disease, for example vascular complications of diabetes. Slowing disease progression is an advantage to the patient, but also to the health system; effective disease management in primary care or dedicated programmes can avoid costly admissions to hospital (Van Loenen et al., 2016_[2]; OECD, 2017_[3]; OECD, 2019_[4]). Ambulatory Care Sensitive Conditions (ACSCs) are conditions for which effective and accessible primary care can generally prevent the need for hospitalisation, and include diabetes and COPD.

3.2. Burden of chronic disease in Latvia

Non-communicable diseases are the leading cause of death in Latvia, in particular ischemic heart diseases, cancer, and cerebrovascular diseases. Additionally, the rate of treatable mortality in Latvia is twice the EU average. This burden of disease points to a need to improve primary prevention efforts, as detailed in Chapters 1 and 2, but also scope to scale-up chronic disease management and early intervention.

3.2.1. Non-communicable diseases are the leading cause of death in Latvia

Non-communicable diseases are the leading cause of death in Latvia, with circulatory diseases (56%) and cancers (21%) accounting for the greatest number of deaths in 2015 (OECD, $2020_{[5]}$) (Figure 3.1). In Latvia mortality from ischemic heart diseases, cancer, and cerebrovascular diseases was significantly higher than the OECD average (Figure 3.1); mortality from ischemic heart diseases and cerebrovascular diseases in particular was more than twice the OECD average (OECD, $2020_{[5]}$).

Figure 3.1. Main Causes of Mortality in Latvia, 2015

Causes of mortality, age standardised (% total deaths)



Source: OECD (2020[6]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.

Figure 3.2. Main Causes of Mortality, Latvia and OECD Average, 2017 or latest year¹



Deaths per 100 000 by cause of mortality, age standardised Latvia and OECD Average

Despite the decreasing trends mortality rates due to cardiovascular diseases (mostly ischaemic heart disease and stroke) in Latvia are amongst the highest in the EU, and well above the OECD average (OECD, 2019_[7]; OECD, 2020_[5]). Mortality from cancer has increased slightly in Latvia, but remain below the OECD average (Figure 3.3).

Figure 3.3. Main causes of mortality over time in Latvia and the OECD average, 2000-15

Mortality rates per 100 000 population for leading causes of mortality in Latvia and in OECD countries, 2000 to 2015



Source: OECD (2020[6]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.

106 |

Note: ¹Data for Latvia is 2015. Source: OECD (2020[6]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.</u>
3.2.2. Treatable mortality in Latvia is amongst the highest in the EU

'Preventable mortality' are deaths that could mostly be avoided if effective public health and primary prevention interventions are in place; 'treatable mortality' refers to deaths that could be avoided if effective health care interventions, including screening and treatment, were in place. Latvia has high rates of both preventable mortality (second highest in the EU) and treatable mortality (third highest in EU) (OECD, 2019[7]). Compared to OECD peers in 2015, Latvia has the second highest rate of treatable mortality (157.0 deaths per 100 000 in Latvia, compared to the OECD average of 77.2) and the second highest rate of preventable mortality (157.0 deaths per 100 000 in Latvia compared to the OECD average of 77.2) (OECD, 2020[5]).

The rate of treatable mortality in Latvia was 203 per 100 000 population, more than twice the EU average of 93 per 100 000 population in 2016 (Figure 3.4). The rate of treatable mortality in Latvia was particularly high for ischaemic heart diseases and stroke; despite falling stroke and ischaemic heart disease mortality rates there is clear room for improvement if Latvia is to catch up with EU and OECD peers.

Figure 3.4. Rates of treatable mortality in the EU, 2016



Rate per 100 000 population under age 75

Note: Mortality from treatable (or amenable) causes is defined as death that can be mainly avoided through health care interventions, including screening and treatment. This indicators refers to premature mortality (under age 75). Source: OECD/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies (2019[7]), *Latvia: Country Health Profile 2019, State of Health in the EU, OECD Publishing*, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/b9e65517-en</u>.

3.3. Screening, health checks, and disease management approaches in Latvia

This chapter focuses on secondary prevention interventions – screening, health checks – and tertiary prevention – disease management – for chronic conditions that are both amenable to secondary and tertiary prevention, and represent a high burden of disease in Latvia. In particular, this chapter focuses on

preventive care and early intervention for cancer, preventive care, early intervention and disease management for cardiovascular disease, and disease management for some chronic conditions that are well amenable to management in primary care, notably diabetes.

This section describes the screening, health checks, and disease management approaches that are already in place in Latvia, focusing on cancer, cardiovascular disease, and diabetes.

3.3.1. Cancer screening and detection in Latvia

In Latvia, a national cancer screening programme is carried out by the National Health Service, in line with Cabinet Regulation No. 555 of 28 August 2018, Procedures for the Organization and Payment of Health Care Services. Women between 25 and 70 years of age should receive an examination of cytological smears from the cervix and posterior vault (Leishman – Nohta combined microscopy of stained preparation). Further, depending on screening results women receive HPV test or biopsy for cervical cancer once every three years, women aged between 50 and 69 should receive mammography screening every second year, and the entire population between age 50 and age 74 should receive faecal immunochemical test once a year (Latvian Government/OECD, 2019_[8]). Screening frequencies are well aligned with those of other European countries (Altobelli and Lattanzi, 2014_[9]). For breast and cervical screening is left to General Practitioners (GPs) to encourage or deliver opportunistically. Cervical cancer, breast cancer are fully funded, with no co-payment; for colorectal cancer screening tests there is a co-payment for the GP visit unless the screening is undertaken during the specified annual preventive visit.

According to Latvian data, in 2018 43.8% of women in the target group participated in cervical cancer screening, 42.1% of women in the target group participated in breast cancer screening and 16% of target population participated in colorectal cancer screening (Latvian Government/OECD, 2019_[8]) (data available from survey "Health Behaviour Among the Latvian Adult Population", (Latvian Government, 2018_[10]).

Compared to OECD peers, Latvia does not perform well when it comes to rates of cancer screening. Screening rates for cervical (Figure 3.5) and breast screening (Figure 3.6) were in the bottom third of OECD countries. Latvia's colon cancer screening rates, based on rates of lifetime faecal occult blood test, were above the OECD average based on the latest available 2014 data (Figure 3.7).

Figure 3.5. Cervical cancer screening coverage, 2018 or nearest year



Share (%) of females aged 20-69 screened

Note: ¹Programme data ²Survey data.

Source: Source: OECD (2020[6]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.

Figure 3.6. Breast cancer screening coverage, 2018 or nearest year

Share (%) of females aged 50 - 69 screened



% of females aged 50-69 screened

Note: ¹Programme data ²Survey data. Source: OECD (2020₍₆₎), OECD Health Statistics 2020, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.</u>

Figure 3.7. Rates of lifetime screening for colon cancer, 2014

Share (%) of people aged 50-74 years who have had faecal occult blood test at least once in their life



Source: OECD (2019[4]), Health at a Glance 2019: OECD Indicators, OECD Publishing, Paris https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/4dd50c09-en.

Though rates of cancer screening in Latvia are low compared to OECD peers, they have been increasing. In Latvia rates of breast cancer screening nearly doubled from 21.1% coverage in 2009, to 42.1% in 2018. Cervical cancer screening rates increased even more significantly from 14.9% to 42.8% across the same period (data age-sex standardised to the OECD population) (OECD, 2020[5]).

This increase is likely in part due to national efforts to increase screening across the last decade. For cervical cancer, organised screening was first implemented in 2009, before which point screening was opportunistic though encouraged (Vīberga and Poljak, 2013_[11]). Since 2011, the National Health Service has sent invitation letters to all women aged 25 to 69 years, identifying the target population through a central screening database to which General Practitioners also have access (ibid). Since 2010 the HPV vaccination has been available to girls aged 12-14 in Latvia (Patel et al., 2017_[12]).

In theory, General Practitioners (GPs) and nurses in GP practices and practice assistants should have access to the screening database, be able to see which of their patients have received screening invitations but not followed up. However, it is not clear how often this occurs, with GPs reporting that their existing patient lists and appointment demands are too intense to make time for proactive screening follow-up (Vīberga and Poljak, 2013[11]). GPs can undertake cervical screening, but few do; an estimated 1% of GP's take the cytological material by themselves and send it to laboratory). Latvia has been experimenting with ways to increase engagement of GPs with cancer screening activities, including cervical screening.

A population-based mammography screening programme was also launched in 2009 in Latvia, offering biennial mammography to women aged between 50 and 69, through around 25 radiology units across the country (Hegmane and Eglitis, 2011_[13]). Again, invitations to screening are sent through the National Health Service, and GPs can access information on whether their patients have had a mammography. It is unclear how many GPs are actively following up with eligible patients or even opportunistically encouraging patients to get a mammography; the only available data on GP engagement comes from those GPs who participated in a pilot project which awarded a fee for increasing the rate of cancer

110 |

screening amongst their registered patients. This pilot, intended to improve the responsiveness of the population to cancer screening invitations and thus early diagnosis of cancer, was launched in 2018. GPs were given an additional fee for increasing the response to cancer screening among their registered patients. In 2018, 424 (approximately one-third of all Latvian GPs) applied for the pilot project, of whom 50% met the set criteria for the implementation of cervical cancer preventive examinations. In 2019 483 GPs applied, of whom 37% met the set criteria for the implementation of cervical cancer preventive examinations.

For at least a decade, since the introduction of three national cancer screening programmes (breast, cervical, colorectal) in 2009, the Latvian Government has been seeking to improve participation in screening programmes (see Box 3.2). Despite increases in participation rate, the rate of screening for breast and cervical cancer still remains well below the OECD average, and well below the target rate set by Latvia.

Box 3.2. Efforts to improve cancer screening rates in Latvia

Latvia has taken some steps to increase cancer screening coverage, notably introducing information campaigns, educational seminars, and a pilot programme incentivising GPs to follow-up their patient's involvement of their patient in screening programs. While the increase in screening rate between 2009 and 2018 for breast and cervical cancer has been impressive, these programmes have not been evaluated for their direct impact on screening.

Information campaigns

Public awareness campaign around cancer screening have been organised twice, in 2017 and in 2019, organised by The Centre of Disease Prevention and Control, The Ministry of Health and The National Health Service. The purpose of both campaigns was to improve cancer awareness and screening rates in country.

During the information campaigns several activities aimed at people aged 25 to 74 were carried out. These activities included in-person events, such as lectures in workplaces, and distribution of educational materials on 'frequently asked questions' to health professionals and in medical institutions. Other activities were focused on different forms of media impact, for example online expert discussions, collaborations with cultural 'influencers', celebrities, and cancer survivors, and advertising on TV, cinema, public transport, radio and internet portals, communication in social networks, educational articles in the printed and electronic media.

Educational seminars

From 2017 to 2019 The Centre of Disease Prevention and Control has been organising educational seminars in workplaces. The seminars are designed to raise awareness of cancer screening and to motivate them to attend preventive health check-ups. Since 2017, more than 1 000 people have attended these seminars, which include discussion of common oncological diseases, symptoms, risk factors, screening programmes, and the 'myths' about cancer.

Source: Latvian Government/OECD (2019[8]), Latvian Responses to the OECD Public Health Review Questionnaire.

3.3.2. Health check-ups for chronic disease and chronic disease risks

Basic health check-ups for chronic diseases, for example taking blood pressure or cholesterol, or a screening for cardiovascular disease based on age, family history, and risk factors such as body mass

112 |

index (BMI), can help diagnose persons at-risk of chronic diseases, or diagnose chronic diseases in their earlier stages when they can be managed with fewer complications.

Several OECD countries have health check-ups for chronic conditions, usually targeted at particular populations, undertaken periodically for example every five years, and sometimes provided by health care professionals other than doctors. In Australia, for example, primary health physician can provide health assessment for people who are at risk of developing a chronic disease. This assessment is provided to people aged between 45 and 49 once if they have at least one risk factor (lifestyle habits or a family history) for developing a chronic disease such as type 2 diabetes or heart disease. The assessment is also provided to people aged 75 and over with an interval of 12 months or longer (Australian Government, 2014(14): Australian Government, 2016(15). In Estonia, health check ups and guidance are provided by family nurses for people aged between 40 and 60 with hypertension or diabetes (Habicht et al., 2018_[16]), and in 2007, Korea introduced the National Screening Program for Transitional Ages, targeting people at age 40 and 66 (Kim et al., 2012[14]). In England, the NHS Health Check was introduced for people aged between 40 and 74 in 2009 and an invitation letter is sent every five years to those who do not already have diabetes, heart disease, or kidney disease or have not had a stroke, in order to screen them for the risk of developing chronic conditions including heart disease, stroke, kidney disease, type 2 diabetes, or dementia (available only for those above 65 and above). This check-up is often undertaken by a nurse or health care assistant ((Gmeinder, Morgan and Mueller, 2017[18]; NHS, 2019[19]).

While too much screening can be an inefficient use of resources, and does not appear to improve equity of health outcomes, well-targeted screening can be an effective way to identify and manage chronic disease (see Box 3.3).

Box 3.3. Basic health checks for chronic diseases - costs and benefits

General health check-ups targeting the adult population aim to detect risky health behaviours and try to assess whether people are at risk of developing chronic conditions, such as cardiovascular diseases or diabetes. Activities carried out as part of these health check-ups can involve the establishment of the medical history of the patient, clinical examination, laboratory tests of blood (e.g. for cholesterol and glucose levels) and urine (e.g. for protein, erythrocytes, leukocytes, nitrite) and subsequent counselling based on examination and test results. Across the OECD, healthy condition monitoring programmes account for nearly half of all prevention spending (Gmeinder, Morgan and Mueller, 2017^[14]).

Health check-ups are intended to identify people at risk of or suffering from disease, and intervene to prevent, manage, or treat disease. Some evaluations of national or regional health check-up programmes have found that they are effective at identifying disease risks: in an evaluation in the North of England two cases of high cardiovascular risk and a further case of hypertension were identified for every ten health checks performed (Lambert, 2016_[15]); the introduction of the NHS Health Check in England was associated to significant but modest reductions in cardiovascular risk amongst high-risk individuals who were screened (Artac et al., 2013_[16]; Robson et al., 2016_[17])

However, there are some questions about the efficacy of health check-ups. A number of studies conducted in other countries suggest that population-based routine general health check-ups were not effective. A systematic review of 16 studies conducted in Denmark, Sweden, the United Kingdom and the United States found that general health check-ups did not reduce morbidity or mortality among adults while they increased the number of newly diagnosed cases. This systematic review also highlighted the problems such as false-positive result, which causes anxiety and leads to unnecessary follow-up tests, over-diagnosis and overtreatment, suggesting that a general health check-up could be harmful (Krogsbøll et al., 2012_[18]). Some argued that studies in the review were too old, based on examples between the 1960s and 1990s, and the effectiveness of contemporary health check-ups may be different due to progress in medical technologies (Lauritzen, Sandbaek and Borch-Johnsen, 2014_[19]). Nonetheless, based on these findings, Denmark put an implementation of health check-ups on hold (Krogsbøll et al., 2012_[18]). A Cochrane Review including 17 trails that covered 251 891 participants found that general health checks were unlikely to be beneficial, and may lead to unnecessary tests and treatments (Krogsbøll, Jørgensen and Gøtzsche, 2019_[20]).

Questions have also been raised about the cost-effectiveness of generalised health check-ups, i.e. those that do not target individuals with existing risk factors such as high BMI or family history of particular diseases (Si et al., 2018_[21]). England's NHS Health Check programme for all adults aged 40-74 every five years, for example, has had mixed evaluation. Some analysis finding that the way the checks were implemented was neither equitable nor cost-effective (Kypridemos et al., 2018_[22]; Abdalrahman and Soljak, 2015_[23]), and that optimal targeted implementation could improve both equity and cost-effectiveness, and adding other structural policies targeting cardiovascular risk could make a more substantial difference. Other analysis has suggested that while the NHS Health Checks were associated with only modest changes, for example a small reduction in BMI, this was sufficient to justify its costs in terms of QALYs gained and reduction in disease-related care costs (Hinde et al., 2017_[24]). Economic modelling by the Public Health England suggested that the policy was both clinically and cost-effective (Public Health England, 2013_[25]).

In addition, several studies suggest that population-based health check-ups may potentially increase health inequality. A study in Germany found that those with high risk factors and low socio-economic background are less likely to participate in population-based health check-ups than others, and the study suggested a need to develop a targeted health check-up (Hoebel et al., 2014_[26]), and a similar trend was found in the Danish 'Check Your Health Preventive Program' (Bjerregaard et al., 2017_[27]), and England's NHS Health Check (Kypridemos et al., 2018_[22]; Collins et al., 2020_[28]). A systematic

review of studies conducted in different OECD countries also found that uptake is low among those with clinical need and higher risk factors, suggesting that population-based health check-ups may in fact increase health inequality and a tailored and targeted approach is needed (Dryden et al., 2012_[29]).

In Latvia, the main responsibility for health checks lies with GPs. GPs carry out preventive examinations of adults and children, cardiovascular risk assessment, as well as the cancer screening checks detailed in the previous section. Latvia does not have a national programme of health checks, put does have policies to incentives some specific tests; GPs should encourage all patients to perform the same test or screening in the same way, given that tests are not mandatory and are left to patient choice. An exception is preventive examinations for children under the age of 1, where the GP performs the compulsory examinations, and if the child fails to attend the prescribed exam, the GP or practicing nurse or assistant performs a home visit to the child. In 2018 around one-third of Latvia adults undertook preventive examinations, although it is not possible to establish which tests were in fact undertaken (Self-reported free of charge preventive health check-ups, data from survey "Health Behaviour among Latvian Adult Population"). GPs are able to recruit a second practice nurse if they have more than 1 200 adult patients or 600 patients under the age of 18 on their patient list, and these nurses are theoretically intended to focus on prevention tasks such as lifestyle advice and checks. In reality though, while GP practices can organise their own time and team working practices, the time of the additional practice nurse is often spent on activities other than prevention due to the heavy workload that many GP practices experience. Of course, it depends on how general practitioner organise his own and his team members' work.

An internationally recognised cardiovascular risk assessment tool Systematic Coronary Risk Evaluation (SCORE) was introduced in Latvia in 2018, after development along with the Latvian Cardiologist's Association. SCORE is administered by GPs for a small fee-for-service (FFS) payment for EUR 6.40 in 2019 (around five times the basic FFS payment for a GP visit, which is EUR 1.42), with the target of screening patients aged 40 to 65 every five years. GPs are able to calculate the risk of cardiovascular diseases using the SCORE method, which includes items on lifestyle, family history, medical history, age, blood pressure, and total cholesterol. Patients with existing cardiovascular conditions are excluded. The patient should then be provided with appropriate information on health management, for instance nutrition, and/or given a referral for further testing or care. 13 000 people were screened in 2019, and around 70-80% of GPs were estimated to have done at least one risk assessment as of 2019. Currently no reliable data on uptake of SCORE or how effective it is at identifying at-risk patients is available (use of SCORE began in mid-2018). However, anecdotal reports suggest that this risk assessment is a very burdensome process for GPs, and the FFS payment may not make the assessment worthwhile.

Diabetes screening should be carried out every three years for 'at-risk groups' aged 10 years and older, and every three years for persons aged 40 years and older even without additional risk factors. Again, screening is carried out by General Practitioners, but the fact that the screening is every 3 years means that it is not well-aligned with the SCORE screening for cardiovascular risk. Latvia also has a pay-for-performance scheme for General Practitioners, which includes some items on preventive activities (Box 3.4).

Box 3.4. General Practitioner pay-for-performance quality scheme

Latvia also has a pay-for-performance scheme focused on 'quality criteria' for General Practitioners, which includes some items on preventive activities. This compulsory scheme, which was introduced in 2013, includes annual targets in the domains of prevention, care for chronic conditions, and some routine services (OECD, 2016_[30]). Originally established with 14 targets, this was since reduced to eight criteria. For example, cancer screening, and taking LDL cholesterol to monitor cardiovascular disease, were included as part of the pay-for-performance incentives for GPs in 2018.

However, there appear to be some limits to the extent that this pay-for-performance scheme is an effective mechanism for incentivising particular activities or performance. In the last two years less than 4% of GPs have achieved all eight of the targets – 52 GPs in 2018, and 46 GPs in 2019. Reports during the OECD research interviews in Latvia in 2019 suggested that the financial reward for achieving the quality criteria was insufficient given the extra effort that it demanded, and especially given that it would require a either additional hours or concerted shift away from other activities for GPs, who already report being under considerable strain (see Figure 3.8).

Overall, basic health checks and risk screening for chronic disease relies on General Practitioners, and predominantly on opportunistic screenings. However, there are clear challenges around this approach, as pressure on GP time is reported as being acute. Latvia has fewer practicing physicians and slightly more General Practitioners than the OECD average (see Figure 3.8), but is not amongst the countries with the fewest physicians. However, it should be pointed out that remuneration for physicians is amongst the lowest in the OECD when compared to the national average wage, in particular for GPs (see Figure 3.9). These low salaries reportedly contribute to some physicians working at least part of the time in the private sector, which reduce overall availability of physician time. Based on most recently available data, in 2014 Latvian GPs earned exactly the average wage, compared to GPs in neighbouring countries such as Estonia, where GPs earned between 1.6 and 2.4 times the average wage, or Lithuania, where GPs earn 20% more than the average wage. These higher wages in neighbouring countries, and in EU countries, have also led to high rates of out-migration of Latvian health professionals (OECD, 2016_[30]). Nurses working in Latvian hospitals earned 80% of the average national wage, the second lowest rate in the OECD (Figure 3.9), and nurses in GP practices are reported to earn less.

Figure 3.8. Practicing Physicians and General Practitioners, 2018 or nearest year



Number of practicing physicians and General Practitioners per 1 000 population

Note: *Data for Latvia is from 2014. Source: OECD (2020[6]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.</u>



Figure 3.9. Remuneration of General Practitioners and Nurses ratio to average wage, 2018 (or nearest year)

Note: *Data for Latvia is from 2014. Source: OECD (2020[6]), OECD Health Statistics 2020, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.</u>

Proactive interventions for high-risk patients, for example nutrition advice for pre-diabetic persons, or lifestyle support for persons at risk for cardiovascular disease, do not appear to be widely available in Latvia.

The Latvian Pharmacists' Association in cooperation with the Latvian Cardiology Association has developed a training programme for pharmacists about cardiovascular risk identification, self-monitoring measurements, documentation and guidelines (OECD, 2018_[31]). Training was started in September 2015, and by 2017, 172 certificates had been issued to pharmacists for the successful completion of a training

programme, which would suggest about 10% of Latvia's pharmacists had received training (OECD, 2020_[5]). The impact of training on the improvement of patient coverage will be evaluated in due course.

3.3.3. Chronic disease management in Latvia

The bulk of chronic disease management is the responsibility of General Practitioners in Latvia, and some of the challenges previously outline around workforce capacity likely also impact upon disease management capabilities. For routine care patients are expected to visit their named GP. However, it is not always clear whether GPs or specialists should be caring for patients with chronic diseases. For example, for diabetes the main burden of care for diabetes should lie with the GP, while for chronic obstructive pulmonary disorder (COPD) a patient can visit a GP, or a specialist, can be cared for in a specialist clinic. A cardiovascular disease pathway was introduced in 2019, and a diabetes pathway was introduced in 2020 which is a positive step forwards (National Health Service, 2020_[32]).

OECD data suggests that there is room for improvement in chronic disease management in Latvia; avoidable hospital admissions for Asthma and COPD were well above the OECD average in 2017 (Figure 3.10). There is room for improvement still, too, when it comes to management of diabetes (wand reducing both admissions to hospital and amputation from complications).



Figure 3.10. Asthma and COPD hospital admission in adults, 2017 (or nearest year)

Note: 1. Three-year average. Source: OECD (2020₍₆₎), OECD Health Statistics 2020, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.</u>

Figure 3.11. Quality of diabetes care, 2017 or nearest year



Diabetes hospital admissions and lower-extremity amputation, age-sex standardised per 100 000 population

For diabetes management, the majority of activities – patient education, nutrition advice, some medication prescribing, foot scan – should take place at the GP level. There are 17 diabetes management cabinets in Latvia and 31 diabetes foot care cabinets, run by nurses, which give lifestyle advice, education, insulin support, and advice on disease management.

There are no caps on the reimbursement of visits to endocrinologists for patients with a diabetes diagnosis, and patients can self-refer to endocrinologists and have this visits reimbursed if they have a diabetes diagnosis. While data tracking the extent to which stabilised diabetic patients are making repeat specialist visits is not available, this is theoretically possible and arguably a potential source of inefficient use of specialists' time, and representing poor value-for-money. There are limits on GP prescribing, although some of these for instance for on-patent drugs are not necessarily unusual as compared to other OECD countries. GPs can only prescribe metforminum and sulfonylurea group medicines, other medicines for Type 2 diabetes have to be prescribed or approved by endocrinologists in order to be reimbursed. Other limits on GP prescribing, for example on medication for cardiovascular disease were also reported.

It is notable that in 2017, Latvian consumption of anti-diabetics, anti-hypertensive, and cholesterol lowering drugs are the lowest, third lowest, and fifth lowest rates (DDD per 1 000 population) in the OECD (OECD, 2020_[5]). There appear to be some gaps in reimbursement coverage for basic pharmaceuticals and medical devices for persons with chronic disease. For example, anti-coagulants are reimbursed only if a patient has previously experienced a stroke. Some pharmaceuticals for heart failure are subject to a 25% co-payment rate. Pre-diabetic drug treatment is not reimbursed.

Reports to the OECD during their research interviews in Latvia in 2019 suggested that patient compliance with pharmaceutical regimens was also a major challenge. For example, doctors report hearing fears of side effects from common medications such as statins, with a lot of information coming from a widely read magazine falsely warning of risks from medical treatments and pharmaceuticals.

Source: OECD (2020[5]), OECD Health Statistics 2019.

3.4. Strengthening secondary and tertiary prevention

3.4.1. Improving health literacy for the population and health professionals should be a priority

Low levels of health literacy, misinformation around common medical care and pharmaceuticals, and possibly distrust of the medical system, appear to be relatively widespread in Latvia, and affect delivery of effective public health interventions across the board (see Chapter 1, 2, 4) (OECD, 2016_[30]). Low levels of health literacy appear to be affecting chronic disease management capacities too, for example reported reluctance of patients to take 'preventive' pharmaceuticals such as statins. In general, people with low overall health literacy who also have a chronic disease also appear to know less about their disease, likely complicating chronic disease management (Gazmararian et al., 2003_[33]; Dunn and Conard, 2018_[34]; van der Heide et al., 2018_[35]; Moreira, 2018_[36]). Health literacy amongst health professionals may also need to be improved, for example underscoring the efficacy of generic pharmaceuticals and insuring that inaccurate information is not being shared with patients.

In Latvia increasing health literacy through patient education, education for health care professionals (see also Chapter 4), and making easy-to-understand health information broadly available should be a priority, and does not necessarily entail significant resource investments (see Box 3.5). Indeed, health literacy programmes in schools have been found to represent good value for money (Mcdaid, 2016_[37]). Improving general population health literacy can also have positive impacts for patients with chronic diseases can help individuals better manage their condition, including necessary treatment or control protocols and behaviour modification, and improve shared decision making with health care professionals (Dunn and Conard, 2018_[34]; Poureslami et al., 2016_[38]; van der Heide et al., 2018_[35]).

Box 3.5. Promoting population health literacy

Three approaches can be taken to improving health literacy, all of which are complementary: improving individuals' health literacy; improving health professionals' health literacy and communication skills; and making generally available health information easier to access and understand.

There is a strong relationship between good general literacy and numeracy, and good health literacy, so strong education systems and health education for children are a key starting point for good health literacy in later life. Many OECD countries, including Latvia, include health education as part of the school curricula, and evidence suggests that targeting younger population helps build healthy habits and skills. Health literacy training can also be targeted as part of disease self-management skill building. For example, the Evivo international programme "Devenir acteur de sa santé" (i.e. To become an actor of its own health), is based on Stanfords's Chronic Disease Self-Management Programme. It consists on a standardised course programme that teaches basic skills to manage the challenges related to disease and health. This programme has been successful in supporting individuals' autonomy in managing their own health and has been adapted and used in countries including Austria, Switzerland, France, Ireland, and Finland.

Improving health professionals' health literacy and communication skills can include training health professionals to avoid medical jargon in oral and written communications with patients, eliciting questions from patients, asking after patient's concerns, prioritising 'need-to-know' information and insuring that the patient has understood these key points, and recommending the use of medical interpreter services in the case of linguistic barriers. Some countries have introduced communication toolkits to help health professionals adapt their communication to patients' health literacy level. In Canada, the "Easy Does It! Plain Language and Clear Verbal Communication", is a training manual developed for health providers carrying advice and stories on how to communicate with patients to improve the quality of care.

Finally, making easy-to-understand information available in written forms, for example brochures, websites or even phone text-message services, is one of the most common ways to increase knowledge around health issues. Web-based interventions provide vast amounts of information, which can be easily updated, and easy for the information consumer to tailor their search for information. Ensuring that accurate information is the most easily available is also key, for example that government-created information is easily found when conducting a search online and that populations are not led towards false or misleading information. One study in 18 Latin American and Caribbean countries – including Mexico, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Mexico and Peru – found the probability of finding information of national health authorities among the top ten results on Google was less than 7%. Additionally, for more than half of the countries, information was not a top result in Google. Several countries also have developed guidelines and distribute written information including infographics and posters (e.g. Australia) or comics (e.g. France, i.e. SanteBD) that provide easily readable health related information to different stakeholders, including disabled individuals.

Source: Moreira (2018_[39]), "Health Literacy for People-Centred Care: Where do OECD countries stand?", *OECD Health Working Papers*, No. 107, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/d8494d3a-en</u>

3.4.2. Latvia should strengthen cancer screening with pre-filled appointment times

Cancer screening stands out as an area where significant improvements shuold still be made in Latvia, specifically for breast and cervical screening, for which rates are amongst the lowest in the OECD despite improvement over the past decades.

It is clear that considerable efforts have been made to increase both breast and cervical screening, from public campaigns to encouraging GPs to reach out to patients directly, centralising the screening invitation information system, and making mobile mammography an option in rural or under-served areas. Sending a personalised letter and following up with an individual phone call are consistent with evidence of best practice (Segura et al., 2001_[40]; European Commission, 2018_[41]), and Latvia has been encouraging GPs to follow up with women in the target group who have not attended screening. However, capacity of GPs and GP practice nurses is already clearly stretched. Latvia may wish to consider whether other health professionals, for example pharmacists, could be involved in personal follow-up calls to screening invitations. At the same time Latvia should consider including a pre-arranged screening appointment time and location in invitation letters, an approach some other OECD countries have found successful (Box 3.2), either in the first screening invitation or in a follow up to persons who have not responded to the first invitation.

Additionally, including additional information in languages other than Latvian, alongside the invitation letter which is legally required to be sent in Latvian, would help accessibility for the large population who are not native speakers of Latvian.

Box 3.6. Increasing response rates to breast cancer screening invitations using pre-arranged appointments

In countries including Denmark, Finland, Germany, Ireland, Italy, the Netherlands, Spain, Sweden and the United Kingdom, mammography screening invitation letters include a fixed appointment date (OECD, 2019_[42]). In these countries women in the breast cancer screening target group received a letter, or a follow up letter after a first missed appointment, with a pre-arranged date, time and location for screening already filled out. This approach is also consistent with European Commission Initiative on Breast Cancer Guidelines, which recommend that women are invited to breast cancer screening with a letter including a fixed appointment, followed by a phone or written reminder (European Commission Initiative on Breast Cancer, 2019_[43]).

A randomised control trial in England found that women who did not attend their first offered appointment and were invited again for breast cancer screening with a letter with a pre-arranged time were nearly twice as likely to attend screening than women in a control group who received an invitation letter with a telephone number to call to book their new screening appointment (Allgood et al., 2017^[44]).

3.4.3. Promote chronic disease management through organisational and payment incentives

To improve outcomes for people with chronic diseases in Latvia, who represent a significant proportion of the overall disease burden, it will be critical to strengthen chronic disease management. This should include coordinated and proactive interventions for people identified as at-risk of chronic diseases, for example pre-diabetic patients, comprehensive support for disease management and self-management for controlled chronic diseases, and high responsiveness in the event of disease complications. Improving chronic disease management should also be seen as a way of improving efficiency. Timely interventions in the pre-disease period can stop the progress of a condition and reduce a patient's need for care. Effective chronic condition management can reduce complications which can be very costly, both in terms of more intensive specialist support including hospital stays, and increased disability which can take people out of the workforce earlier in their life course.

Latvia can look to strengthen chronic disease management in a three-step process, that could be pursued simultaneously or incrementally depending on capacity, and whether it is possible to undertake some pilot projects in the country:

- Development of clinical guidelines or disease management pathways;
- Development of chronic care management programmes led by dedicated multi-disciplinary teams;
- Development of bundled payments for chronic conditions.

Development of clinical guidelines or disease management pathways

Chronic disease management pathways, or clinical guidelines, should be available for all high prevalence chronic diseases, to give guidance to health care providers and patients over expectations of the care that should be delivered and received. Latvia introduced a disease pathway for cardiovascular disease in 2019, and a diabetes pathway in 2020 (National Health Service, 2020_[32]). This represents a very positive step towards developing best practice guidelines for chronic disease care. For the moment these pathways are focused on information for General Practitioners, but could be expanded to integrate other care providers (for example specialists, or patient-support groups), and be produced in a patient-facing format.

Chronic disease pathways, which could be produced in both patient-facing and clinician-facing formats, should clearly establish the professional responsibilities of health professionals at different stages of disease. These pathways can be used to set quality expectations for chronic diseases such as diabetes and cardiovascular disease, and standardise quality of care across Latvia. The pathways can also be used to clarify expected roles for different care providers. For example, it does not seem necessary that stable diabetes patients regularly see specialist endocrinologists, but rather they could be managed by GPs.

A simple care pathway for diabetes, from the Czech Republic, can be found in Figure 3.12. Other countries, for example England (Figure 3.13) have developed more complex pathways which include expectations at different stages of the disease, the roles for different care providers, key interventions and target outcomes. England's 'NHS RightCare Pathway: Diabetes' includes, for example, an expectation that care planning and an annual review take place for patients with both Type 1 and Type 2 diabetes, and the Pathway includes links to supportive documentation to help with care planning. In England, the expectation is that a lot of diabetes care is provided by multidisciplinary teams in community care settings, and the Pathway includes details of the services that the team would usually provide (patient education, pregnancy advice, foot protection team).



Figure 3.12. The Czech Republic – care pathway for patient with type 2 diabetes

Source: Adapted from the Czech Ministry of Health, published in OECD (2014[45]), OECD Reviews of Health Care Quality: the Czech Republic 2014: Raising Standards, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264208605-en.

Figure 3.13. Diabetes pathway in England – NHS RightCare Pathway: Diabetes, summary table

England's diabetes pathway defines the core components of an optimal diabetes service for people with or at risk of developing Type 1 and Type 2 diabetes, assessed to delivers the better value in terms of outcomes and cost

I

HEALTHIER YOU NHS DIABETES PREVENTION PROGRAMME		NHS RightCare Pathway: Diabetes			RightCare		
The National Opportunity	5 million with non-diabetic hyperglycaemia Most receive no intervention	940, 000 undiagnosed Type 2 diabetes	>50% of diagnosed receive no structured education within 12 months of diagnosis	60% of Type 1 and 40% of Type 2 are not completing care processes	Few areas have high quality Type 1 services embedded	30% of hospitals don't have multi- disciplinary foot teams	National variation in spend and safety issues on non-elective admissions
Service component	<u>Risk Detection</u>	<u>Diagnosis</u> <u>and Initial</u> <u>Assessment</u>	<u>Structured</u> Education Programmes	<u>Annual</u> <u>Personalised</u> <u>Care Planning</u>	<u>Type 1</u> <u>Specialist</u> <u>Service</u>	<u>Service</u> <u>Referral and</u> <u>key</u> <u>relationships</u>	Identification/ Management of admissions by Inpatient diabetes team
	Cross Cutting: 1. Shared responsibility and accountability 2. Participation in NATIONAL DIABETES AUDIT 3. Consistent support for patient activation, individual behaviour change, self-management, shared decision making 4. Integrated multi-disciplinary teams						
Interventions	NHS Diabetes Prevention Programme	Protocol for diagnostic uncertainty	Education programmes (including personalised advice on nutrition and physical activity)	9 recommended care processes and treatment targets	Type 1 Intensive specialist service	 Triage to specialist services RCA for major amputations 	Inpatient diabetes team, shared records, advice line
Target outcomes	Decreased incidence of Type 2 diabetes	Improved detection	Better diabetes management and reduced complications	Reduced variation in completion of care processes	Reduced risk of Microvascular complications	Year on year reduction on major amputations	Reduction in errors in hospitals, reducing LOS
The evidence	Intensive behaviour change can on average, reduce incidence of Type 2 diabetes by an average of 26%	Diabetes prevalence model for local authorities and CCGs	Improved health outcomes and reduction in the onset of diabetic complications in both Type 1 and Type 2 diabetes	Control of BP, HbA1c and cholesterol reduces risk of macro and micro vascular complications	Type 1 services deliver year on year improvements in blood glucose control	MDFT and supporting pathway reduces risk of complications	Young Type 1 and older Type 2 diabetes patients have higher rates of non-elective admissions

Source: NHS England (2018[46]), NHS RightCare Pathway: Diabetes, <u>https://www.england.nhs.uk/rightcare/products/pathways/diabetes-pathway/.</u>

Having established clear chronic disease management pathways, there is a need to ensure that other levers within the system are effectively aligned with the pathway. This includes aligning payment and reimbursement incentives, as well as ensuring that health professionals have the tools and capacities they need to undertake the responsibilities expected of them. For example, when it comes to diabetes, more limits on frequency of specialist visits, or limits to reimbursement for visits without a referral, could be introduced. At the same time, GPs would need to have the capacity to take on the main responsibility for diabetes management especially for stabilised patients, including ensuring the capacity to do blood sugar testing in all practices, and prescribing a full range of therapeutic pharmaceuticals.

Development of chronic care management programmes led by dedicated multi-disciplinary teams

Disease management programmes (DMP) have long been a recognised best practice approach for chronic diseases (Box 3.7). Chronic conditions are frequently complex to manage, at risk of a range of complications, and such programmes can offer comprehensive care to patients tailored to their disease. For example, a disease management programme for diabetes could offer diet and exercise support to help patients control their blood glucose levels and reduce their BMI, group sessions focused on education or peer support, and regular scheduled check-ups (Box 3.7).

Box 3.7. Disease Management Programmes (DMP)

Definitions of disease management (programmes) vary substantially. Common features are: (1) an integrated approach to care/coordination of care among providers, including physicians, hospitals, laboratories and pharmacies; (2) patient education; and (3) monitoring/collecting patient outcomes data for the early detection of potential complications. DM programmes do not normally involve general coordination of care. They also not normally include preventive services such as flu vaccination.

Source: (Knai et al., 2014[47])

Disease management programmes have been found to be effective for a range of chronic conditions, including depression, heart failure and diabetes (Knai et al., 2014_[47]). A review of systematic reviews or meta analyses found positive impacts of that disease management programmes: for chronic heart disease DMPs contributed to reducing health care use and mortality; DMP for diabetes improved functional status and clinical outcomes and sometimes reduced health care use; for COPD functional status and clinical outcomes were improved along with some reduced health care use; and DMPs for depression improved functional status and clinical outcome, quality of life, and patient satisfaction (Knai et al., 2014_[47]).

In Germany, disease management programmes are a primary way of structuring care for people with common and costly chronic conditions, follow a coordinated approach to treatment, following evidencebased guidelines, introduced as a way of improving quality and efficiency and reducing fragmentation in care (Erler, Fullerton and Nolte, 2015[48]; Busse, 2004[49]). German DMPs exist for breast cancer, type 1 and 2 diabetes, coronary heart disease, asthma and COPD. Patients who could be covered by a DMP choose whether to take part, and select a physician (usually their GP) who then acts as the coordinating physician. These DMPs usually include self-management support through an approved education programme, coordination of care between the GP, specialist, and inpatient care as necessary, and decision support using evidence-based guidelines (ibid.). Physicians involved in the DMPs are obliged to have met certain training standards, and attend specific trainings to be able to participate, and a defined set of indicators are used to track the patients within DMPs which allows providers to compare their patient data with that of other practices (ibid). Although there have not been evaluations of all of the DMPs, and some studies have been unable to find evidence of improved medical outcomes, broadly the DMPs have been found to have improved quality of care for chronic diseases (Erler, Fullerton and Nolte, 2015[48]; Szecsenyi et al., 2008[50]; Fuchs et al., 2014[51]). Since their introduction in 2003 DMPs have been linked to a risk compensation scheme, offering health insurance funds an incentive for participation, and enrolment has grown year-on-year.

Development of bundled payments for chronic conditions

Bundled payments for chronic conditions have been introduced in OECD countries to incentivise coordination of care for chronic conditions between providers, or provide a broader set of care (for example education, regular checks, occasional specific checks) for chronic conditions (OECD, 2020_[52]; OECD, 2016_[53]). Bundled payments can encourage collaboration within and across care settings, contribute to greater standardisation of care for example by requiring adherence to quality criteria, and can strengthen data availability by requiring the collection of monitoring indicators or integration of data systems across care settings, and control overall costs (OECD, 2016_[53]). Canada and France have used bundled payments for chronic conditions with some success (Box 3.8)

Box 3.8. Bundled payments for chronic conditions in Australia, and France

Bundled payments are currently used in six OECD countries, and have been found to be effective in improving care quality for chronic conditions. In Canada and France bundled payments have been introduced focusing on improving care, establishing financial incentives for better coordination between providers, and a more wrap-around package of care.

Bundled payments for Comprehensive Care Management in Canada

In Canada, the province of Manitoba, introduced Comprehensive Care Management (CCM) tariffs to physicians in 2017. This is a bundled payment that supports physicians to provide care to patients with complex needs in order to promote continuity, co-ordination and access to care, whilst also making care more comprehensive and patient-centred. The tariffs encourage the use of interprofessional teams and promote preventive care. The overarching objective is to encourage physicians to treat more patients suffering from diabetes, asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), congestive heart failure (CHF), hypertension, and coronary artery disease who typically require longer GP visits and more time to co-ordinate care. Five tariffs became available as of 1 April 2017 to pay eligible physicians for the annual management of primary health care for enrolled patients, and these payments are scaled according to complexity. CCM tariffs also include data requirements that help track the quality of care and registration of patients with complex needs.

Bundled payment for health teams in France

In France, a new five-year pilot programme was launched in 2019 to experiment with bundled payments. The programme, called 'Payment for Health Professional Teams' (*Paiement en Equipe des Profesionnels de Santé (PEPS*), has the objective is to ensure greater care integration, improved patient care pathways, and greater care co-ordination between primary health care and secondary care providers. The bundled payment will substitute the fee-for-service schemes, and will only apply for patients followed by a GP in a multi-professional health care centre (Centres de Santé). The pilot targets diabetes patients and elderly patients (aged 65 years and over), but also includes all patients having a named GP. Bundled payments will eventually be rolled out nationally from 2023 if evaluations show positive results.

Source: OECD (2020[52]), Realising the Potential of Primary Health Care, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/a92adee4-en

3.4.4. Create more capacity in primary care for patient education, disease management, and disease detection

Primary care providers, and specifically General Practitioners, are at the heart of secondary and tertiary prevention in Latvia. While some interventions are managed vertically, for instance breast and cervical cancer screening, and there are a small number of chronic disease cabinets for instance for diabetes, the bulk of screening, disease risk detection, patient contact, and chronic disease management, lies with General Practitioners. To strengthen secondary and tertiary prevention capacity, and impact, Latvia should look to increase capacity in primary care.

However, as previously discussed in this chapter, given that Latvian GPs are broadly agreed to already be significantly time and resource stretched increasing secondary and tertiary prevention activities in primary care would require some further investment of resources in the sector. Should such resources be available, to improve secondary and tertiary prevention the priorities for increasing capacity should be focused on patient education, comprehensive disease management, and, eventually some systematic or opportunistic screening and check-ups to detect disease. Exploring whether there are ways for other health workers –

for instance nurses or pharmacists – to play a role in delivering some of these key prevention activities is a possibility for Latvia to explore (Box 3.9).

Box 3.9. Changing workforce skills – a bigger role for nurses and pharmacists in chronic disease management

Nurses and pharmacists are playing a growing role in supporting chronic disease care, for example leading disease management programmes or clinics, undertaking some disease checks and tests, and providing patient education. There is also some good evidence for these changing workforce roles representing good value-for-money. Research confirms that expanding professional roles or delegating tasks to some primary health care professionals improves efficiency; nurses or community pharmacists can, for example, help meet patients' clinical needs more effectively and comprehensively, with less use of physician time, and at lower costs (OECD, 2020_[52]). In some cases, cost savings are found by shifting tasks to less expensive health workers; some estimations show that up to 77% of preventive care and 47% of chronic care could be effectively delegated to non-physician team members (Shipman and Sinsky, 2013_[54]). Extensive evidence suggests that nurses in general practice can help overcome shortages of primary physicians, providing tasks including patient education, co-ordination, prevention advice or drug prescriptions and by working in collaboration with primary health care physicians. A systematic review of more than 60 studies found that advanced nursing roles in primary care contributed to better patient outcomes, greater patient satisfaction and reduced hospitalisation (Matthys, Remmen and Van Bogaert, 2017_[55]).

A growing number of OECD countries, including Australia, Belgium, Canada, England, Finland, Italy, Switzerland and the United States, are giving a bigger role to community pharmacists in promotion and prevention activities (OECD, 2020_[52]). systematic reviews have also found that community pharmacistled interventions in chronic disease management can improve clinical outcomes in a wide array of chronic diseases (Newman et al., 2020_[56]).

In some OECD countries community pharmacists are engaged in health promotion activities, screening programmes, vaccination and counselling activities. They are allowed to monitor particular clinical parameters and screen for undiagnosed conditions including, for example, cardiovascular risk assessment, colon cancer screening, and some infectious diseases such as HIV and tuberculosis (OECD, 2020_[52]). In Switzerland, pharmacists have been taking a leading roll in colorectal screening with the "No to Colorectal Cancer" campaign developed by the Swiss Pharmacy Association. The programme offers a screening service in collaboration with doctors. Pharmacists have to screen patients aged between 50 and 75 who have not had a colonoscopy within ten years. The pharmacist uses a questionnaire to determine a patient's risk of colon cancer. Then either a stool test is performed by the pharmacist, or the pharmacist will refer the patient to a primary health care physician. The pharmacist discusses the results of the stool test and those patients with negative results are scheduled for follow-up screening in two years. Evidence from the Swiss Pharmacy Association shows that within six weeks, the programme detected an estimated 58 cases of cancer and 368 cases of advanced adenoma. Overall, the programme was found cost-neutral, compared to the cost of preventive treatments.

There are fewer examples of community pharmacists playing a key role in chronic disease management. However, systematic reviews which have also found that community pharmacist-led interventions in chronic disease management can improve clinical outcomes in a wide array of chronic diseases (Newman et al., 2020_[56]), and some good evidence that when community pharmacists provide patient education and behavioural counselling this can improve medication adherence and therapeutic outcomes in patients with chronic conditions (Mossialos et al., 2015_[57]). Italy and Finland have both introduced diabetes programmes led by community pharmacists (OECD, 2020_[52]). In Finland, the

"Apteenkkien Diabetesohjelma" programme gives pharmacists a key role in coordinating care and delivering prevention information. Belgium also has a 'pharmacist co-ordinator' role for patients with chronic conditions, launched in 2017, under which the pharmacist is expected to have a global view of all of the patient's medications, to co-ordinate with the primary health care team and assess potential gaps in medication use. The aim is to allow patients with chronic illnesses to better manage their health and to stay autonomous as much as possible, but also to reduce the workload of primary health care physicians. In Italy a national diabetes prevention campaign was launched in 2017, with 5 600 pharmacies and 160 000 patients participating. Among the patients examined, around 3% were found to be diabetic and 9% had a previous diagnosis of diabetes. In addition, 36% of patients were diagnosed with prediabetes, with high risk of developing diabetes within the next ten years.

At Chapter 4 of this report underlines, at present the role of pharmacists as a provider of public health service is sufficiently recognised enough in Latvia. Indeed, the role of the community pharmacist has changed over recent years in most OECD countries. Pharmacists can play a key role in giving advice to patients and supporting them to navigate their health needs, and manage their care. For example, in response to the rising burden of chronic disease and multi-morbidity pharmacists can be called upon to tailor advice to the complex needs of individual patients, while the shift away from hospital care means pharmacists are increasingly providing diverse services, in community pharmacies or as part of integrated health care teams. In Latvia there are clear opportunities for pharmacists to play a different role in the health care system.

3.5. Conclusion

There is clear scope for GPs and primary care nurses to play a more active role in patient education, screening promotion, and disease management, but given the current workforce situation, it seems unlikely that there is sufficient capacity. Secondly, there are some perverse incentives that exist in the system, especially in the area of disease management, which encourage over-use of specialist care. For example, after an initial referral from a GP diabetic patients have free access to endocrinologists, which is reimbursed, even if their condition is stabilised. Given that specialists receive a fee-for-service payment for patient visits, there appears to be a strong incentive to keep seeing patients whose conditions are not particularly complicated, and could be managed by GPs. There are weak clinical guidelines and pathways for the management of diabetes, and other chronic conditions, including over the division of responsibilities between primary and specialist care providers. In addition, there are some unusual restrictions on GP prescribing, notably that GPs are not allowed to initiate prescribing of some key second line diabetes drugs, or anti-retrovirals.

To strengthen Latvia's secondary and tertiary prevention, firstly, there is a clear need for patient and population education focusing on a range of topics, including screening, disease management, use of generics, and antibiotics. GPs and especially nurses in GP practices should take a more active role in this. Second, there appear to be some ways that cancer screening could be strengthened, for example using text message invites, and/or pre-booked appointments for screening included in the invitation letter. Third, there is a need to establish clearer patient pathways and expectations for chronic conditions, for example through more gatekeeping regarding specialist care visits, and aligning the reimbursement schedule accordingly. Finally, to make meaningful improvements in both early disease detection and disease management, there is a need to create more capacity in primary care. Expanding primary care capacity should include expanded roles for nurses and, in particular, pharmacists. Pharmacists should be seen as key public health actors, who could be far more involved in directing care to patients, patient education, and even as care coordinators. At the same time, further resource investment in primary care – the lynchpin of secondary and tertiary prevention in Latvia – is warranted. If this investment were to be made, it would

be appropriate to focus on encouraging more general population health literacy, patient education, and further active disease management for example through chronic disease management programmes.

References

Abdalrahman, B. and M. Soljak (2015), "NHS health checks: An update on the debate and programme implementation in England", <i>Journal of Ambulatory Care Management</i> , Vol. 38/1, pp. 5-9, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/JAC.000000000000070</u> .	[23]
Allgood, P. et al. (2017), "Effect of second timed appointments for non-attenders of breast cancer screening in England: a randomised controlled trial", <i>The Lancet Oncology</i> , Vol. 18/7, pp. 972-980, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(17)30340-6</u> .	[44]
Altobelli, E. and A. Lattanzi (2014), <i>Breast cancer in European Union: An update of screening programmes as of March 2014 (Review)</i> , Spandidos Publications, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3892/ijo.2014.2632</u> .	[9]
Artac, M. et al. (2013), "Effectiveness of a national cardiovascular disease risk assessment programme (NHS Health Check): Results after one year", <i>Preventive Medicine</i> , Vol. 57/2, pp. 129-134, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2013.05.002</u> .	[16]
Baumann, L. and A. Ylinen (2017), "Prevention: Primary, Secondary, Tertiary", in <i>Encyclopedia of Behavioral Medicine</i> , Springer New York, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-6439-6_135-2</u> .	[1]
Bjerregaard, A. et al. (2017), "Patterns of attendance to health checks in a municipality setting: the Danish 'Check Your Health Preventive Program'", <i>Preventive Medicine Reports</i> , Vol. 5, pp. 175-182, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2016.12.011</u> .	[27]
Busse, R. (2004), Disease management programs in Germany's Statutory Health Insurance System: A Gordian solution to the adverse selection of chronically ill people in competitive markets?, Project HOPE – The People-to-People Health Foundation, Inc., <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.23.3.56</u> .	[49]
Collins, B. et al. (2020), "Universal or targeted cardiovascular screening? Modelling study using a sector-specific distributional cost effectiveness analysis", <i>Preventive Medicine</i> , Vol. 130, p. 105879, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2019.105879</u> .	[28]
Dryden, R. et al. (2012), "What do we know about who does and does not attend general health checks? Findings from a narrative scoping review", <i>BMC Public Health</i> , Vol. 12/1, p. 723, http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-12-723 .	[29]
Dunn, P. and S. Conard (2018), "Improving health literacy in patients with chronic conditions: A call to action", <i>International Journal of Cardiology</i> , Vol. 273, pp. 249-251, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijcard.2018.08.090</u> .	[34]
Erler, A., B. Fullerton and E. Nolte (2015), "Chapter 7. Germany", in Nolte, E. and C. Knai (eds.), Assessing Chronic Disease Management in European Health Systems: Country reports, European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, Copenhagen, <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29035490</u> (accessed on 10 June 2020).	[48]

130 |

European Commission (2019), "State of Health in the EU, Companion Report".	[66]
European Commission (2018), <i>Invite women to screening by electronic means: Personalised phone call plus a letter vs. letter</i> <i>ECIBC</i> , <u>https://health care-guality.jrc.ec.europa.eu/european-breast-cancer-guidelines/Invitation-to-screening-and-decision-aid/electronic-means/personalised-call</u> (accessed on 3 June 2020).	[41]
European Commission Initiative on Breast Cancer (2019), <i>Invite and inform women about organised screening programmes</i> <i>ECIBC</i> , <u>https://health.care-guality.jrc.ec.europa.eu/european-breast-cancer-guidelines/Invitation-to-screening-and-decision-aid</u> (accessed on 3 June 2020).	[43]
Fuchs, S. et al. (2014), Disease Management Programs for Type 2 Diabetes in Germany – A Systematic Literature Review Evaluating Effectiveness, Deutscher Arzte-Verlag GmbH, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3238/arztebl.2014.0453</u> .	[51]
Gazmararian, J. et al. (2003), "Health literacy and knowledge of chronic disease", <i>Patient Education and Counseling</i> , Vol. 51/3, pp. 267-275, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0738-3991(02)00239-2 .	[33]
Gmeinder, M., D. Morgan and M. Mueller (2017), "How much do OECD countries spend on prevention?", <i>OECD Health Working Papers</i> , No. 101, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/f19e803c-en</u> .	[14]
Goeppinger, J. et al. (2007), "Self-management education for persons with arthritis: Managing comorbidity and eliminating health disparities", <i>Arthritis Care and Research</i> , Vol. 57/6, pp. 1081-1088, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/art.22896</u> .	[65]
Haslbeck, J. et al. (2015), "Introducing the chronic disease self-management programme in Switzerland and other German-speaking countries: Findings of a cross-border adaptation using a multiple-methods approach", <i>BMC Health Services Research</i> , Vol. 15/1, p. 576, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12913-015-1251-z</u> .	[61]
Hegmane, A. and J. Eglitis (2011), "Population-based mammography screening programme in Latvia: Results of the first round.", <i>Journal of Clinical Oncology</i> , Vol. 29/15_suppl, pp. e11038-e11038, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1200/jco.2011.29.15_suppl.e11038</u> .	[13]
Hinde, S. et al. (2017), "The cost-effectiveness of population Health Checks: have the NHS Health Checks been unfairly maligned?", <i>Journal of Public Health (Germany)</i> , Vol. 25/4, pp. 425-431, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10389-017-0801-8</u> .	[24]
Hoebel, J. et al. (2014), "Determinants of health check attendance in adults: findings from the cross-sectional German Health Update (GEDA) study", <i>BMC Public Health</i> , Vol. 14/1, p. 913, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-14-913</u> .	[26]
Kazawa, K. et al. (2015), "Efficacy of a disease management programme focused on acquisition of self-management skills in pre-dialysis patients with diabetic nephropathy: 24 months follow- up", <i>Journal of Nephrology</i> , Vol. 28/3, pp. 329-338, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s40620-014-0144-2</u> .	[62]
Kennedy, A. et al. (2007), "The effectiveness and cost effectiveness of a national lay-led self care support programme for patients with long-term conditions: A pragmatic randomised controlled trial", <i>Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health</i> , Vol. 61/3, pp. 254-261, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/jech.2006.053538</u> .	[64]

Knai, C. et al. (2014), Assessing chronic disease management in European health systems, World Health Organization, Denmark.	[47]
Krogsbøll, L., K. Jørgensen and P. Gøtzsche (2019), General health checks in adults for reducing morbidity and mortality from disease, John Wiley and Sons Ltd, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD009009.pub3</u> .	[20]
Krogsbøll, L. et al. (2012), "General health checks in adults for reducing morbidity and mortality from disease: Cochrane systematic review and meta-analysis.", <i>BMJ (Clinical research ed.)</i> , Vol. 345, p. e7191, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/BMJ.E7191</u> .	[18]
Kypridemos, C. et al. (2018), "Future cost-effectiveness and equity of the NHS Health Check cardiovascular disease prevention programme: Microsimulation modelling using data from Liverpool, UK", <i>PLOS Medicine</i> , Vol. 15/5, p. e1002573, http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002573 .	[22]
Lambert, M. (2016), "Assessing potential local routine monitoring indicators of reach for the NHS health checks programme", <i>Public Health</i> , Vol. 131, pp. 92-98, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2015.10.019</u> .	[15]
Latvian Government (2018), Health Behaviour Among the Latvian Adult Population.	[10]
Latvian Government/OECD (2019), <i>Latvian Responses to the OECD Public Health Review Questionnaire</i> .	[8]
Lauritzen, T., A. Sandbaek and K. Borch-Johnsen (2014), "General health checks may work.", <i>BMJ (Clinical research ed.)</i> , Vol. 349, p. g4697, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/BMJ.G4697</u> .	[19]
Matthys, E., R. Remmen and P. Van Bogaert (2017), "An overview of systematic reviews on the collaboration between physicians and nurses and the impact on patient outcomes: What can we learn in primary care?", <i>BMC Family Practice</i> , Vol. 18/1, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12875-017-0698-x</u> .	[55]
Mcdaid, D. (2016), "What do we know about the co-benefits to the education sector of actions targeted at children and young people? HEALTH SYSTEMS AND POLICY ANALYSIS", http://www.euro.who.int/en/about-us/partners/ (accessed on 3 June 2020).	[37]
Moreira, L. (2018), <i>Health Literacy for People-Centred Care: Where do OECD countries stand?</i> , <u>http://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/health-working-papers.htm</u> (accessed on 29 April 2020).	[39]
Moreira, L. (2018), "Health Literacy for People-Centred Care: Where do OECD countries stand?", OECD Health Working Papers, No. 107, OECD, Paris, <u>http://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/health-working-papers.htm</u> (accessed on 22 April 2019).	[36]
Mossialos, E. et al. (2015), "From "retailers" to health care providers: Transforming the role of community pharmacists in chronic disease management", <i>Health Policy</i> , Vol. 119/5, pp. 628-639, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2015.02.007</u> .	[57]
National Health Service (2020), <i>Information for contractors – Family doctors</i> , <u>http://www.vmnvd.gov.lv/lv/ligumpartneriem/primara-veselibas-aprupe/1280-gimenes-arstiem</u>	[32]

Newman, T. et al. (2020), Impact of community pharmacist-led interventions in chronic disease management on clinical, utilisation, and economic outcomes: An umbrella review, Elsevier Inc., <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.sapharm.2019.12.016</u> .	[56]
NHS England (2018), <i>NHS RightCare » Diabetes pathway</i> , <u>https://www.england.nhs.uk/rightcare/products/pathways/diabetes-pathway/</u> (accessed on 8 June 2020).	[46]
OECD (2020), OECD Health Statistics 2019, http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.	[6]
OECD (2020), OECD Health Statistics 2020, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en.	[5]
OECD (2020), <i>Realising the Potential of Primary Health Care</i> , OECD Health Policy Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/a92adee4-en</u> .	[52]
OECD (2019), <i>Health at a Glance 2019: OECD Indicators</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/4dd50c09-en</u> .	[4]
OECD (2019), <i>Latvia: Country Health Profile 2019</i> , State of Health in the EU, OECD Publishing, Paris/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, Brussels, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/b9e65517-en</u> .	[7]
OECD (2019), OECD Reviews of Public Health: Chile: A Healthier Tomorrow, OECD Reviews of Public Health, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264309593-en</u> .	[42]
OECD (2018), Secretariat Note: on Latvia's Implementation of the Health Committee Recommendations, [Unpublished].	[31]
OECD (2017), Caring for Quality in Health: Lessons Learnt from 15 Reviews of Health Care Quality, OECD Reviews of Health Care Quality, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264267787-en</u> .	[3]
OECD (2016), <i>Better Ways to Pay for Health Care</i> , OECD Health Policy Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264258211-en</u> .	[53]
OECD (2016), OECD Reviews of Health Systems: Latvia 2016, OECD Reviews of Health Systems, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264262782-en</u> .	[30]
OECD (2014), OECD Reviews of Health Care Quality: the Czech Republic 2014: Raising Standards, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264208605-en</u> .	[45]
OECD/EU (2019), State of Health in the EU: Latvia, <u>http://www.who.int/bulletin/disclaimer/en/</u> (accessed on 30 January 2020).	[58]
OECD/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies (2017), <i>Latvia: Country Health Profile 2017</i> , State of Health in the EU, OECD Publishing, Paris/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, Brussels, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264283466-en</u> .	[59]
Patel, H. et al. (2017), "Awareness of HPV infection and attitudes toward HPV vaccination among Latvian adolescents", <i>International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics</i> , Vol. 137/2, pp. 138-144, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/ijgo.12117</u> .	[12]

| 133

Poureslami, I. et al. (2016), "Priorities for Action: Recommendations from an international roundtable on health literacy and chronic disease management", <i>Health Promotion International</i> , Vol. 32, pp. 743-754, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/heapro/daw003</u> .	[38]
Public Health England (2013), NHS Health Check implementation review and action plan.	[25]
Robson, J. et al. (2016), "The NHS Health Check in England: an evaluation of the first 4 years", <i>BMJ Open</i> , <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-008840</u> .	[17]
Schmidt, F. et al. (2020), "Adapting a peer-led self-management programme for breast cancer survivors in Switzerland using a co-creative approach", <i>Patient Education and Counseling</i> , http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2020.03.028 .	[63]
Segura, J. et al. (2001), "A randomised controlled trial comparing three invitation strategies in a breast cancer screening programme", <i>Preventive Medicine</i> , Vol. 33/4, pp. 325-332, http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/pmed.2001.0891 .	[40]
Shipman, S. and C. Sinsky (2013), "Expanding primary care capacity by reducing waste and improving the efficiency of care", <i>Health Affairs</i> , Vol. 32/11, pp. 1990-97, http://dx.doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2013.0539 .	[54]
 Si, S. et al. (2018), "Cost-effectiveness evaluation of the 45-49 year-old health check versus usual care in Australian general practice: A modelling study", <i>PLOS ONE</i>, Vol. 13/11, p. e0207110, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0207110</u>. 	[21]
Szecsenyi, J. et al. (2008), "German diabetes disease management programs are appropriate for restructuring care according to the chronic care model: An evaluation with the patient assessment of chronic Illness care instrument", <i>Diabetes Care</i> , Vol. 31/6, pp. 1150-1154, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2337/dc07-2104</u> .	[50]
van der Heide, I. et al. (2018), <i>Health literacy in chronic disease management: a matter of interaction</i> , Elsevier USA, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2018.05.010</u> .	[35]
Van Loenen, T. et al. (2016), "The impact of primary care organisation on avoidable hospital admissions for diabetes in 23 countries", <i>Scandinavian Journal of Primary Health Care</i> , Vol. 34/1, pp. 5-12, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3109/02813432.2015.1132883</u> .	[2]
Vīberga, I. and M. Poljak (2013), "Cervical cancer screening in Latvia: A brief history and recent improvements (2009-11)", Vol. 22, pp. 27-30, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2478/v10162-012-0027-y</u> .	[11]
Wilsher, S. et al. (2017), <i>Patient and public involvement in health literacy interventions: A mapping review</i> , BioMed Central Ltd., <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s40900-017-0081-z</u> .	[60]

4 Effective use of pharmaceuticals

Access to medicines is a fundamental pillar of any functioning health system. In Latvia, the outpatient pharmaceutical sector is well-established and regulated, and while the necessary functions and institutions are in place, patient access remains impaired by high levels of out-of-pocket payments. While this may be attributed, in part, to a low level of public health spending overall, within the pharmaceutical sector there are a number of policy options that would enhance affordable access in the short and medium term, with only modest impact on public budgets. Nonetheless, the current level of public spending on health in general (and on medicines in particular) remains among the lowest within the OECD, and greater public investment in health will be needed to substantially improve affordable and sustainable access to outpatient medicines in the longer term. Within the context of functioning health systems, essential medicines are those that should be available at all times, in adequate amounts, in the appropriate dosage forms and with assured quality, at prices both the individual and the society can afford (Quick et al., 2002_[1]). The importance of access to essential medicines is recognised in the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). SDG 3.8 mentions the importance of "access to safe, effective, quality and affordable essential medicines and vaccines for all" as a core component of Universal Health Coverage (UHC) (WHO, 2017_[2]).

Ensuring access to essential medicines can make an important contribution towards improving public health. In countries where access is not guaranteed, or where high out-of-pocket payments prevail, patients may forego or postpone filling prescriptions and purchasing medicines, or may be entirely unable to access care for financial reasons (Goldman, Joyce and Zheng, $2007_{[3]}$) (Niëns et al., $2010_{[4]}$). This can lead to more rapid progression of disease and poorer health outcomes. High out of pocket costs for medications are not limited to low- and middle-income countries, but have also been identified in some high-income countries in Europe, particularly in relation to the treatment of chronic diseases (Arsenijevic et al., $2016_{[5]}$).

In Latvia, the pharmaceutical sector has been at the centre of attention in recent years. It is broadly recognised that it has become costly both for patients and the public payer, impairing patient access to needed therapeutics, and generating substantial pressures on public finances. The objective of this chapter is to describe and analyse the current landscape of the pharmaceutical sector in Latvia and to propose policy options to address the ongoing challenges.

The chapter begins by describing the organisation of the Latvian pharmaceutical system, the institutions involved, and the general regulatory arrangements. It then describes how, despite a solid legal and organisational framework, the outpatient pharmaceutical sector presents significant issues of concern in Latvia. Discrepancies between current levels of medicines consumption and the epidemiological profile of the population have been observed, and despite increasing expenditure on medicines, Latvians face substantial difficulties in accessing needed medicines. Finally, the chapter outlines some policy options for enhancing patient access and providing better financial protection from the costs of ill health, while at the same time improving the efficiency of public spending on medicines.

4.2. General organisation of the Latvian pharmaceutical sector

The legislation and policies governing the pharmaceutical sector are well defined in Latvia. The pharmaceutical department of the Ministry of Health, the State Agency of Medicines (SAM) of Latvia, the National Health Service (NHS) and Health Inspectorate (HI) are the main institutions responsible for the development and implementation of pharmaceutical-related policies.

4.2.1. The State Agency of Medicines is responsible for all regulatory activities

In order for a pharmaceutical product to access the Latvian market, the SAM (or the European Medicines Agency for centrally-authorised products) must first have granted marketing authorisation that allows the medicine to be sold on the Latvian market. According to the Latvian Ministry of Health, as of 2018 4 252 medicines were registered in Latvia.

The SAM is the national regulatory authority for pharmaceutical products and is responsible for assessing the quality, safety and efficacy of human medicines. The SAM issues marketing authorisations, maintains the register of medicines, schedules medicinal products according their access status (prescription or over-the-counter), and is responsible for pharmacovigilance, including the collection of adverse event reports.

It also issues licences to manufacturers and regulates pharmaceutical manufacturing, wholesaling, retailing and importing/exporting activities (Behmane D, 2019_[6]).

Since 2019, the SAM has also had responsibility for Health Technology Assessment activities (see Box 4.1). This was previously a responsibility of the NHS, but the function was split in that year and some of the staff were transferred to the SAM. The NHS remains responsible for reimbursement decisions, usually relying on budget impact analysis (see the section below).

Box 4.1. Health Technology Assessment

Health technology assessment (HTA) is a multidisciplinary process that systematically assesses information not only on the clinical benefits, but also on the social, ethical and economic aspects of the use of health technologies and health care interventions. HTA aims to inform policy and decision-making in health care, with a focus on how best to allocate limited resources among health technologies and interventions. It is frequently used to determine the relative value-for-money provided by a new medicine compared to existing treatment options in order to prioritise the use of efficient and effective health technologies.

Many countries have established HTA systems to inform decision-making, but the extent to which HTA is used for coverage decisions varies. While some countries systematically apply HTA to all new medicines (e.g. Denmark, France and Poland), others only assess those causing particular concerns due to, for example, uncertain effectiveness, high prices or high budget impact (e.g. the United Kingdom).

In Latvia, HTA is undertaken for each drug proposed for reimbursement. The effectiveness of the new drug is compared with already reimbursed drugs or other reference products. Cost-effectiveness analysis and budget impact analysis are also part of the HTA process, but no explicit incremental cost-effectiveness ratio (ICER) threshold has been defined. The evaluation work is shared between the SAM and the NHS.

Source: Silins and Szkultecka (2017_[7]) *Drug Policy in Latvia*. WHO Regional Office for Europe (2018_[8]), "Can people afford to pay for healthcare? New evidence on financial protection in Latvia".

4.2.2. Reimbursement decisions are the responsibility of the NHS

The NHS is the responsible institution for decisions regarding the reimbursement of pharmaceuticals and the inclusion of products in the positive list (see Box 4.2). To have a product included in the positive list, a pharmaceutical company must submit an application to the NHS containing the opinion of the SAM, together with an assessment of comparative effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of the medicine for the intended patient group (see Box 4.3).

Box 4.2. Positive lists for reimbursement of medicines

A positive list, to which new medicines are added for reimbursement if they fulfil predefined criteria, is the main instrument used by most countries to manage their medicines benefit packages. Medicines included in a positive list may be dispensed at the full or partial expense of a third-party payer.

Some countries employ more than one positive list (Croatia, Slovenia), usually corresponding to different levels of reimbursement. Others have a single positive list that may be divided into different parts according to the different reimbursement and/or prescribing rules that apply.

Similar to the majority of EU countries, Latvia uses a positive list to define the basket of medicines publicly covered.

Source: WHO Regional Office for Europe (2018(9)), "Medicines Reimbursement policies in Europe".

Regulation No. 899 (on the Reimbursement of Expenditures for Medicinal Products and Medicinal Devices) determines the conditions for the reimbursement of outpatient medicines. The NHS evaluates applications on the basis of the information provided by companies and the results of HTA evaluations conducted by the SAM. It eventually makes a decision for or against the inclusion of a medicine in the positive list.

Clinical factors that are weighed in the evaluation include the burden of disease and the therapeutic value of the medicine. Economic criteria include the results of cost-effectiveness analyses and the expected budget impact of the reimbursement decision for public finances. The basis for the evaluation is the common Baltic guidelines for economic evaluation of pharmaceuticals (see Box 4.3), which, with minor changes, have been adapted to each of the Baltic states' national legislation.

Box 4.3. Common Baltic guidelines for economic evaluation of pharmaceuticals

The common Baltic guidelines for economic evaluation of pharmaceuticals are a result of the very close collaboration the Baltic states have developed over years. Other examples include the joint procurement of vaccines under the Baltic Partnership Agreement.

While there are many scientific and methodologic guidelines available to support the economic evaluation of medicines, they cannot be generalised to every country, as economic circumstances and health care system structures may differ substantially. However, as the Baltic states share similar social and economic conditions, the three countries agreed to utilise pharmaco-economic analyses (including cost-effectiveness and budget impact analyses) to inform drug reimbursement and other state funding decisions.

The common Baltic Guidelines for Economic Evaluation of Pharmaceuticals provide the basis for the pharmaco-economic analyses submitted as part of each application to include a new drug in the positive list for reimbursement. They are intended for use by all the institutions undertaking HTA activities in the Baltic States.

Using common principles facilitates co-operation between state institutions in the evaluation of applications and simplifies the application process for marketing authorisation holders.

Source: Mitenbergs et al. (2012[10]), "Latvia: Health system review".

4.2.3. The positive list is divided into four categories

The list of publicly covered outpatient pharmaceuticals consists of four parts.

 List A includes groups and sub-groups of interchangeable pharmaceutical products, for which the NHS reimburses at a single "reference" price. The groups may consist of products containing the same active ingredient, or groups of products within the same class considered therapeutically substitutable (e.g. 'statins', angiotensin II receptor antagonists).

- List B consists of reimbursed products that cannot be substituted or interchanged.
- List C contains high unit-cost pharmaceutical products with annual treatment costs exceeding EUR 4 300. The number of patients to be treated with list C medicines is defined on an annual basis. Prescription of a medicine included in list C must be requested by a group of specialists and is approved by the NHS on an individual basis.
- List M contains pharmaceutical products for pregnant women, women up to 70 days post partum and children under 24 months.

Lists A and B comprise 1 727 products (corresponding to 424 different molecules or combinations of molecules) and list C comprises 33 (corresponding to a similar number of molecules). The limited numbers of products in lists B and C largely reflect budget constraints.

Medicines included in the positive list are also classified into one of three reimbursement categories (100%, 75%, and 50%, see Table 4.1). The reimbursement category depends on the indications for which a particular medicine has been approved (i.e. disease-specific eligibility, see Box 4.4) (Silins and Szkultecka-Dębek, 2017_[7]).

As of 1 April 2020, retail pharmacies dispense the product with the lowest price (i.e. the reference price for the group). Where a patient refuses the medicine offered by the pharmacy and requests a different product within the reference group, the medicine is no longer eligible for reimbursement and the patient must pay the full price for *all* the medicines on the same prescription (see next section). In addition, a prescription fee of EUR 0.71 per item applies to any medicine reimbursed at 100% (with exemptions for selected patient groups, e.g. children and asylum seekers).

Reimbursement category	Criteria	Examples
Category I (100% reimbursement)*	Full reimbursement of the reference price of medicines treating chronic, life-threatening diseases or a disease that results in a severe, irreversible disability, and the treatment of which requires the use of the respective medicinal products to maintain the patient's vital functions.	Cancers, diabetes, inflammatory bowel disease, HIV, etc.
Category II (75% reimbursement)	Reimbursement of 75% of the reference price of medicines for chronic diseases, the treatment of which without the administration of the respective medicinal products would complicate the maintenance of the patient's vital functions, or a disease that results in a severe disability.	Parkinson's diseases, depression, hypertension, chronic ischaemic heart disease, stroke, heart failure, asthma, etc.
Category III (50% reimbursement)	Reimbursement of 50% of the reference price of medicines for chronic or acute diseases, the treatment of which requires administration of the medicinal product to maintain or improve the patient's health condition.	Osteoporosis, gastric ulcer, COPD, lipoprotein metabolic disorders, etc.

Table 4.1. Reimbursement categories for outpatient medicines

Note: the three reimbursement categories apply to disease categories, not to drugs. This means that a same drug may be reimbursed at different levels, depending on the pathology it is intended to treat. * A prescription fee of EUR 0.71 per item applies to medicines reimbursed at 100%. Source: Silins and Szkultecka-Dębek (2017[7]), "Drug Policy in Latvia".

Prices for medicines in list A are updated quarterly (1 January, 1 April, 1 July and 1 October) by the NHS. Other changes to the lists of reimbursed medicines are made by the NHS on the first day of each month.

Box 4.4. Eligibility for coverage by third-party payers

Four arrangements can be described regarding eligibility for reimbursement.

- Product-specific eligibility: A medicine is considered either reimbursable (its expenses are fully or partially paid for by a third-party payer) or non-reimbursable. The competent authority for pharmaceutical reimbursement or a third-party payer determines the reimbursement status of each medicine. The majority of European countries rely on such scheme (France, Spain, Italy, etc.).
- Disease-specific eligibility: In this approach, the reimbursement status and the reimbursement rate of a medicine are linked to the disease to be treated. The same medicine may be reimbursed at different rates depending on the patient's disease. Disease-specific reimbursement for outpatient medicines is the main scheme in Latvia and the other Baltic States as well as in Malta. Some other countries such as France use it as a supplementary scheme.
- Population group-specific eligibility: Under this scheme, specific population groups are eligible for pharmaceutical reimbursement at 100%, or at a higher rate than the standard reimbursement rate. Eligible population groups may be based on conditions (e.g. chronic or infectious diseases, disability, pregnancy), age (e.g. children, the elderly), status (e.g. pensioners, war veterans) or means (e.g. people on low incomes, unemployed). Population group-specific reimbursement is a key scheme in, for example, Cyprus and Ireland. Several European countries, including Latvia, have adopted elements of the population group-specific eligibility approach to complement other key programs.
- Consumption-based eligibility: With this approach, reimbursement coverage increases with increasing pharmaceutical consumption, as measured by an insured patient's gross pharmaceutical expenditure within a specified time period (usually a year). Once a patient has reached a defined threshold of out-of-pocket payment (the so called "safety net"), the third-party payer fully or partially covers any additional pharmaceutical expenses incurred by the patient within the remaining time period. Consumption-based eligibility schemes protect patients that require more pharmaceutical care (such as the chronically ill) from excessive out-of-pocket payments. Consumption-based reimbursement in the outpatient sector is the predominant approach used in Denmark and Sweden.

In disease-specific reimbursement schemes, as currently in place in Latvia, the same medicine may be reimbursed at different levels depending on the patient's condition. For example, a medicine treating asthma and COPD may either be reimbursed at 75% or 50% depending on the diagnosis. Latvia also reports some population group-specific eligibility, as some groups (e.g. asylum seekers, children under 18) benefit from a complete waiver of medicine co-payments.

Source: WHO Regional Office for Europe (2018_[9]), "Medicines Reimbursement policies in Europe".

4.2.4. Prices are regulated at all levels of the distribution chain

Pricing policies are defined as "regulations and processes used by government authorities to set the price of medicines or to exercise price control" (Vogler and Zimmermann, 2016_[11]). They are closely linked to reimbursement policies where a third-party payer covers the cost of the medicine. The price of a medicine is the sum of three elements: the ex-factory (or manufacturer's) price (i.e. the price at which the manufacturer sells it), the distribution margins or mark-ups (wholesale and retail) and any taxes (e.g. VAT). Price regulation can be applied at any step of the distribution chain, for example through control of manufacturers' prices or through the regulation of distribution margins and mark-ups. In Latvia prices are fully regulated for reimbursed medicines but only partially regulated for non-reimbursed products.

For medicines not included in the positive list the principles for the determination of prices are defined in Regulation N 803 "Regulation on pricing principles for medicinal products". For these products, only the distribution chain margins are regulated, which means that for each non-reimbursed medicine the

pharmacy prices are the same in any community pharmacy throughout the country. The regulation of the margins for non-reimbursed medicines is organised as follows:

- The wholesale price is calculated by multiplying the price declared by the manufacturer by a percentage margin and adding an additional fixed margin and the VAT (see Table 4.2). The percentage and fixed margins are defined in the regulation and depend only on the price declared by the manufacturer.
- The price at which a pharmacy sells a non-reimbursed medicine is determined by multiplying the procurement price (either the ex-factory or wholesaler's price without VAT) with a percentage margin and adding a fixed margin and the VAT (see Table 4.3).

Marketing authorization holders declare ex-factory prices to the SAM twice a year (or when prices are changed or a new product is placed on the market). The retail prices are then calculated and published on the agency's website for consumers and other interested parties.

Table 4.2. Levels of margins applied for the calculation of wholesaler's prices of non-reimbursed medicines in 2020

Manufacturer's price (EUR)	Percentage margins	Fixed margin (EUR)
0-4.26	18%	-
4.27 – 14.22	15%	0.13
14.23 and over	10%	0.84

Source: Republic of Latvia (2005[12]), Regulation of Cabinet of Ministers No. 803, 2005.

Table 4.3. Levels of margins applied for the calculation of pharmacy prices of non-reimbursed medicines in 2020

Procurement price (EUR)	Percentage margins	Fixed margin (EUR)
up to 1.41	40%	0.00
1.42 – 2.84	35%	0.07
2.85 – 4.26	30%	0.21
4.27 – 7.10	25%	0.43
7.11 – 14.22	20%	0.78
14.23 – 28.45	15%	1.49
28.46 and over	10%	2.92

Source: Republic of Latvia (2005[12]), Regulation of Cabinet of Ministers No. 803, 2005.

For medicines in the positive list, manufacturers' prices are negotiated between the NHS and the market authorization holder and distribution margins are defined in Regulation N°899 on "Procedures for reimbursement of expenses toward the purchase of medicinal products and medical devices for the outpatient care".

Manufacturers' prices are indirectly regulated by virtue of cost-effectiveness evaluations, and in parallel through external price referencing (EPR, see Box 4.5). Comparator countries are the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Lithuania, Poland, Romania, the Slovak Republic and Hungary. The manufacturer's price of a reimbursable medicinal product may not exceed that of the third lowest manufacturer price of

the same medicinal product in the reference countries, and may also not exceed the manufacturer price in Estonia and Lithuania.

Box 4.5. External Price Referencing (EPR)

External Price Referencing is a key pricing mechanism often applied in the outpatient sector. It is the practice of using the prices of a medicine in one or more countries to derive a benchmark or reference price. This reference price can then be used to set or negotiate the price of the product in a given country.

Several countries (including Austria, Belgium, Estonia and Romania) apply external price referencing as a starting-point to set the list price for some medicines (typically new on-patent medicines). A second step involves negotiations between the third-party payer and the pharmaceutical manufacturer on the specific reimbursement price and conditions.

Source: WHO Regional Office for Europe (2018(9)), "Medicines Reimbursement policies in Europe".

After manufacturer's prices are set, distribution margins for reimbursable medicines are also defined:

- Wholesaler price is calculated by adding the wholesale margin to the ex-manufacturer's price. Wholesalers' margins are defined in Table 4.4.
- The pharmacy retail price is defined by multiplying the wholesaler price with a percentage margin and by adding to it a fixed margin and the VAT. Margins for reimbursable medicines are presented in Table 4.5.

VAT for general goods is set at 21% but is 12% for both reimbursed and non-reimbursed medicines. Reduced rates of VAT for medicines are common in the EU, but at 12% Latvia's rate remains higher than in several countries, e.g. 2.1% in France, 5% in Lithuania and Hungary.

Manufacturer's price (euro)	Percentage margins
0.01 – 2.83	10%
2.84 - 5.68	9%
5.69 – 11.37	7%
11.38 – 21.33	6%
21.34 – 28.44	5%
28.45 – 142.27	4%
142.28 – 711.42	3%
711.43 – 1 422.86	2%
1 422.87 and more	1%

Table 4.4. Levels of wholesaler margins for reimbursable medicines in 2020

Source: Republic of Latvia (2006[13]), Regulations No 899 on "Outpatient Treatments And Medicines For The Purchase Of Medical Equipment For The Refund Order".

Wholesaler price (in euros)	Percentage margins	Fixed margin (euros)
0.01 – 1.41	30%	0.00
1.42 – 2.83	25%	0.07
2.84 – 4.25	20%	0.21
4.26 - 7.10	17%	0.43
7.11 – 14.21	15%	0.57
14.22 – 21.33	10%	1.28
21.34 – 28.44	7%	1.92
28.45 – 71.13	5%	2.49
71.14 and more	0%	6.05

Table 4.5. Levels of margins applied for the calculation of pharmacy prices of reimbursed medicines in 2020

Source: Republic of Latvia (2006[13]), Regulations No 899 on "Outpatient Treatments And Medicines For The Purchase Of Medical Equipment For The Refund Order".

4.2.5. The pharmaceutical retail sector is quite concentrated

There are 86 wholesale companies in Latvia, albeit with the top ten accounting for 80% of the total market. This is a very high number for a rather small country like Latvia (just as a comparison, Australia has only three wholesale companies) and limits possible economies of scale. In the retail sector, pharmaceutical services may only be provided by municipal pharmacies (which are public entities), or by private community pharmacies operating under government licence. For private pharmacies, the law requires that at least 50% of the shares must be owned by a certified pharmacist, or at least half the board must consist of certified pharmacists.

The retail sector is quite concentrated, with a high degree of horizontal integration. Horizontal integration refers to a situation where a single person (or corporation) owns more than one community pharmacy. It may allow economies of scale, but it can also lead to limited competition and even monopolies when the same person or entity controls a significant share of the market through one or several chains of community pharmacies (WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2019_[14]; OECD, 2014_[15]). Based on information shared by the Ministry of Health, the Latvian pharmaceutical retail market is currently dominated by five chains, which represent 69% of the total market and account for a total value of around EUR 255 million. Only 20% of community pharmacies are owned by pharmacists, the rest belonging to one of the chains operating in the country. This situation is the consequence of changes to the regulation of community pharmacies introduced in 2010 which gave non-pharmacists the right to own pharmacies, and thus created the potential for large consortia to be established. It is also worth noting that only a limited public health role is devolved to pharmacists (see below).

4.3. Despite a solid legal framework, the outpatient pharmaceutical sector in Latvia has significant flaws

Despite the existence of a comprehensive and well-established legal and organisational framework, access to outpatient medicines remains sub-optimal in Latvia. There are significant inconsistencies between the levels of utilisation of certain medicines and those that may be expected given the epidemiological profile of the population. There are also important access issues for patients. These are driven by a number of factors:
- Despite medicines representing a growing share of the health system's budget, the magnitude of
 overall public expenditure on health is low, limiting the number of medicines publicly covered and
 requiring high out-of-pocket payments;
- As a result, the current reimbursement system is not adequately protecting patients (and particularly vulnerable populations) from the costs of ill-health;
- Widespread misconceptions around generic medicines give rise to significant inefficiencies; and
- The extent of horizontal integration in the retail pharmaceutical sector limits competition.

4.3.1. Pharmaceutical consumption in Latvia is not commensurate with the burden of disease

Latvia has the third highest level of treatable mortality in the EU, with more than half of it attributable to cardiovascular diseases (OECD/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, 2019_[16]). Pharmacotherapies play a key role in both primary and secondary prevention of such chronic diseases (Wald and Law, 2003_[17]; Law, Wald and Rudnicka, 2003_[18]; Law et al., 2003_[19]).

Figure 4.1. Antihypertensive (left panel) and cholesterol lowering (right panel) drugs consumption, 2019 (or nearest year)



Note: data on the left panel refer to the sum of the following classes: C02-antihypertensives, C03-diuretics, C07-beta blocking agents, C08-calcium channel blockers, C09-agents acting on the renin-angiotensin system. For the right panel data refer to class C10-lipid modifying agents.

Source: OECD (2020[20]), OECD Health Statistics (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?ThemeTreeId=9.

Despite this situation, cardiovascular drug consumption levels are among the lowest in the OECD. Consumption of antihypertensive drugs in Latvia, is particularly low (192 Defined Daily Doses per 1 000

inhabitants per day, see Box 4.6 and Figure 4.1) given the burden of cardiovascular diseases in the country but also in comparison with levels of consumption across the OECD (327 on average) and in the other Baltic States (335 in Estonia, 367 in Lithuania). Similarly, the use of cholesterol-lowering agents is low in Latvia (93 DDDs per 1 000 inhabitants per day), almost 20% below the OECD average (Figure 4.1).

Box 4.6. Defined Daily Dose

The defined daily dose (DDD) is the assumed average maintenance dose per day for a drug used for its main indication in adults. DDDs are assigned to each active ingredient in a given therapeutic class by international expert consensus. For example, the DDD for atorvastatin is 20mg, which is the assumed maintenance daily dose to treat pain in adults. DDDs do not necessarily reflect the average daily dose actually used in a given country.

Source: OECD (2019[21]), Health at a Glance 2019: OECD Indicators, https://doi.org/10.1787/4dd50c09-en.

Diabetes is the fifth cause of death in Latvia and the mortality rate from this condition has increased by 50% between 2000 and 2016. The country also reports some of the highest mortality rates from this condition in the EU (OECD/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, 2019^[16]). Yet, the use of anti-diabetic drugs in Latvia is among the lowest reported in the OECD (Figure 4.2). At 49 DDDs per 1 000 inhabitants per day it is nearly one-third below the OECD average (69 DDDs per 1 000 inhabitants per day).



Figure 4.2. Oral antidiabetic drugs consumption, 2019 (or nearest year)

Note: Data refer to class A10. Source: OECD (2020_[20]), OECD Health Statistics (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?ThemeTreeId=9</u>.

Mental health is also a major public health issue in Latvia. The country reports the second highest mortality rate from suicide in the EU (after Lithuania) and the fourth in OECD countries, with more than 18 deaths per 100 000 population in 2016 (OECD, 2019_[21]). This is well above the OECD average (almost 12 per 100 000 inhabitants). Despite this, the level of anti-depressant consumption in Latvia is the lowest reported, 18 DDDs per 1 000 inhabitants per day, only one-quarter of the OECD average and just over half of what is reported in Lithuania (Figure 4.3).



Figure 4.3. Antidepressant drugs consumption, 2019 (or nearest year)

Note: Data refer to class N06A-antidepressants.

146

Source: OECD (2020[20]), OECD Health Statistics (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?ThemeTreeId=9.

Analyses of the consumption figures of major groups of medicines in Latvia clearly show significant discrepancies with the actual burden of disease. This may be attributable in part to differences in medical practice or clinical guidelines, but is more likely to reflect financial and potentially other limitations in access to outpatient medicines for a substantial proportion of the population.

4.3.2. Spending on pharmaceuticals is low but represents a growing share of the health system's budget

The low levels of medicines consumption in Latvia are linked to the low level of spending on medicines. In 2018, Latvia spent USD PPP 492 per capita on medicines (EUR 412, adjusted for purchasing power parity), among the lowest levels in the OECD (Figure 4.4).



Figure 4.4. Total spending on retail pharmaceuticals in USD per capita, 2018

Note: values are adjusted for Purchasing Power Parity. Source: OECD (2020_[20]), OECD Health Statistics (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?ThemeTreeId=9</u>.

After inpatient and outpatient care, pharmaceuticals (excluding those used in hospitals) usually represent the third largest item of health care spending, accounting for 16% of health expenditure on average in OECD countries. Considering that demand for medicines is quite price inelastic, it is logical to expect that in countries with a smaller health care budget in absolute terms, pharma will absorb a more important share of their overall health budget. This explains in part why in Latvia outpatient medicines account for 27% of current expenditure in health (Figure 4.5), the second highest level in OECD countries after Hungary.



Figure 4.5. Retail pharmaceutical expenditure as a percentage of current expenditure on health, 2018

Source: OECD (2020[20]), OECD Health Statistics (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?ThemeTreeId=9.

Over the past ten years, pharmaceuticals have represented a growing share of health expenditure in Latvia, accounting for 21% in 2008 and reaching 27% in 2017. This steady increase is striking when

compared to the situation in the two other Baltic States, where the proportion of health expenditure on pharmaceuticals decreased or remained stable over the same period (Figure 4.6).





4.3.3. High out-of-pocket payments on outpatient medicines constitute a major barrier in access to care

As shown in Figure 4.7, public expenditure on pharmaceuticals has increased at a slower pace than the overall growth in pharmaceutical spending, meaning that the proportion borne by patients increased over years. Out-of-pocket expenditure on pharmaceuticals accounted for 59% of total expenditure on medicines in 2011 (USD 165, EUR 176) and peaked at 65% (USD 255, EUR 213) in 2015.

Source: OECD (2020_[20]), OECD Health Statistics (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?ThemeTreeId=9.



Figure 4.7. Expenditure on retail pharmaceuticals by type of financing in Latvia, USD per capita

Note: contribution from voluntary health care payment schemes is marginal in Latvia and accounts for roughly USD 1 per capita each year. Source: OECD (2020_[20]), OECD Health Statistics (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?ThemeTreeId=9</u>.

Across OECD countries, government programs and compulsory insurance schemes play the largest roles in pharmaceutical funding. On average, these mechanisms cover 59% of spending on pharmaceuticals. By contrast, in Latvia more than 60% of pharmaceutical spending is out-of-pocket payment, one of the highest proportions reported, and only 38% is publicly covered (Figure 4.8). This means that in Latvia the majority of the expenditure on retail pharmaceuticals is currently borne by patients themselves.



Figure 4.8. Expenditure on retail pharmaceuticals¹ by type of financing, 2018 (or nearest year)

Financial barriers in access to care are a frequently reported issue in Latvia. The proportion of the Latvian population reporting unmet needs for medical treatment is among the highest in Europe. In 2017, 6.2% of the population reported having foregone medical care due to costs, distance to travel, or waiting times – well above the EU average of 1.7%. Moreover, financial barriers to access disproportionately affect lower income groups. In 2017, Latvians in the lowest income quintile reported much higher levels of unmet needs for medical and dental care due to cost (9.9% and 25.5% respectively) than those in the highest income quintile (0.9% and 3.3% respectively) (OECD/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, 2019_[16]).

Difficulties in accessing care are closely related to the high levels of out-of-pocket spending in Latvia, reaching 39% of total health expenditure in 2018 (the second highest level in the EU) (OECD/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, 2019_[16]). Such high levels of direct payments by patients are responsible for the high incidence of catastrophic health spending in Latvia. In 2013, almost 13% of the Latvian population experienced catastrophic health spending (see Box 4.7 and Figure 4.9), a major increase from the 2010 level of 10.6% and the second highest proportion documented in the EU. The incidence of catastrophic health spending was almost exclusively due to the costs of outpatient medicines. Outpatient medicines accounted for about 70% of all catastrophic out-of-pocket payments, rising to around 80% for the poorest quintiles (WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2018_[8]).

Source: OECD (2020[20]), OECD Health Statistics (database), https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?ThemeTreeId=9.



Figure 4.9. Share of households with catastrophic spending on health by consumption quintile, latest year available

Source: WHO Regional Office for Europe (2018[8]), "Can people afford to pay for healthcare? New evidence on financial protection in Latvia".

Box 4.7. Catastrophic out-of-pocket expenditure

Also referred to as catastrophic spending on health, it is an indicator of inadequacy of financial protection and is defined as out-of-pocket expenditure exceeding 40% of a household's capacity to pay for health care.

Catastrophic health spending includes:

- Households that are impoverished: A household is considered impoverished if its total consumption was above the national or international poverty line or basic needs line before out-of-pocket payments and falls below the line after out-of-pocket payments.
- Households that are further impoverished: A household is further impoverished if its total consumption is below the national or international poverty line or a basic needs line before out-of-pocket payments and if it then incurs out-of-pocket payments.

Source: WHO Regional Office for Europe (2018(8)), "Can people afford to pay for healthcare? New evidence on financial protection in Latvia".

Access to outpatient medicines accounts for half the total out-of-pocket payments reported by Latvian households. Several studies have shown that financial barriers to accessing necessary medicines are strongly correlated not only with poorer health outcomes but also increased use and cost of other health services (Goldman, Joyce and Zheng, 2007_[3]; Kesselheim et al., 2015_[22]). In the case of Latvia, the high levels of out-of-pocket payment on pharmaceuticals are related to the limited size of the public budget for health (government and compulsory health insurance schemes represent only 57% of the current expenditure on health as opposed to 79% in the EU on average) (OECD/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, 2019_[16]) but also to the general arrangements of the reimbursement system.

Outpatient medicines are a key source of financial hardship because of the reliance on patient out-ofpocket payments (in this case, in the form of co-insurance, which is rather regressive¹), the existence of a prescription fee, the exclusion of medicines from the annual cap on out-of-pocket payments and the rather limited size of the positive list (see below). In addition, the reimbursement system is structured around a reference price for each molecule, which creates the possibility of extra financial burden for patients (as they may have to paying an extra co-payment if the cheapest alternative is not available or entirely out of pocket if they choose not to accept it). The Ministry of Health estimates that in 2017, EUR 25 million were paid by patients because they were not provided with (or did not choose) the cheapest available alternative of a prescribed reimbursed medicine.

In order to improve access to outpatient medicines, in July 2019 the Latvian Government approved amendments to regulations on the reimbursement of medicines. The objective is to reduce the cost of medicines and patient co-payments for reimbursable medicines via better price control. In accordance with this new regulation, as of April 2020, the following measures are enforced:

- The external reference pricing system will be revised and the basket of reference countries changed.
- A price ceiling for medicines subject to reference pricing will be introduced (the most expensive alternative will have to be less than double the price of the cheapest one).
- At least 70% of a doctor's yearly prescriptions must be by International Non-proprietary Name (INN, see Box 4.8), which should improve the dispensing by pharmacists of least priced alternatives.
- For medicines subject to internal reference pricing, it will be mandatory for pharmacies to keep stocks of the cheapest alternative.

Box 4.8 INN (International Non-proprietary Name) prescribing

INN prescribing refers to the requirement for prescribers to specify each medicine using its International Non-proprietary Name (INN) – i.e. the active ingredient name instead of the brand name – on a prescription. This enables the pharmacist to provide the patient with differently-priced alternatives for the same multi-source drug.

INN prescribing may be allowed (indicative INN prescribing in, for example, Germany, Ireland, Hungary) or required (mandatory/obligatory INN prescribing in, for example, France, Estonia, Lithuania, Italy).

Source: WHO Regional Office for Europe (2018(9)), "Medicines Reimbursement policies in Europe".

Another policy that partially explaining the high level of out-of-pocket payments for pharmaceuticals is the exclusion of outpatient medicines from the general cap on user charges. User charges per person per year for all publicly financed health services, except outpatient medicines, are capped at EUR 569 per year. This is a relatively large amount in Latvia, equal to one and a half month's minimum wage, and is unlikely to offer protection for poorer households. Only a few population groups are exempt from cost-sharing for outpatient medicines: e.g. households with an income below EUR 128 per family member per month, asylum seekers, and patients under 18. While there is no overall cap on out-of-pocket payments for outpatient medicines or for other health services in the other Baltic states, reforms introduced in recent years in both Estonia and Lithuania have reduced the financial burden related to outpatient medicines, see Box 4.11 (WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2018_[8]).

The size and content of the positive list may also contribute to the high levels of out-of-pocket costs for medicines. Of the 4 252 products registered in Latvia, 1 760 (41%) are at least partially reimbursed by the NHS (i.e. products that are part of one of the reimbursement lists). However, some core essential medicines such as aspirin (anticoagulant), glibenclamide (anti-diabetic), penicillin and erythromycin (antibiotics) are currently not among the reimbursed products. The WHO Model List of Essential Medicines (World Health Organization, 2019_[23]) serves as a guide for the development of national and institutional essential medicine lists and is updated and revised every two years by the WHO Expert Committee on Selection and Use of Medicines. The latest edition details the 433 drugs deemed essential for addressing the most important public health needs globally. A high-level comparison with the list of molecules reimbursed by the Latvian NHS reveals that only 165 of 433 (40%) of the molecules currently reimbursed in Latvia are also part of the WHO Model List. This figure implies two things: first, that some important medicines are not covered by the NHS (some of them are mentioned in the previous paragraph); second, that at the same time the NHS reimburses a large number of medicines molecules that do not necessarily constitute a priority. One example is fixed-dose combinations, which may reflect inefficient spending as they can often be more expensive than the aggregate costs of the constituent products² (Hong, Wang and Tang, 2013[24]; Sacks et al., 2018[25]).

Overall, the current reimbursement system for outpatient medicines in Latvia does not provide adequate protection against the costs of ill-health. The co-insurance rate of 25% or 50% for many medicines (100% where the reference product is declined) associated with a reimbursement amount calculated on a reference price, disproportionately affects patients suffering from chronic diseases and those with conditions requiring more expensive medicines. Comprehensive exemption arrangements for co-payments on reimbursed outpatient medicines are also missing. While targeted exemption from co-payments applies to some population groups such as children under 18 years, vulnerable groups such as pensioners or patients suffering from chronic conditions do not receive any form of protection against the financial burden of the costs of their medicines.

Improving access to needed therapeutics in Latvia requires a major review of the reimbursement system, including an examination of how reimbursement decisions are made and motivated, but also an increase in the funds available, through both additional public investment and disbursement of savings achieved through improved efficiency.

4.3.4. Expenditure on pharmaceuticals is not very efficient

Many countries view generic and biosimilar markets as an opportunity to increase efficiency in pharmaceutical spending. In Latvia, the first prescription of a reimbursed medicine must in theory include its International Non-proprietary Name (INN), and for multi-source medicines, pharmacists are obliged to propose to patients the cheapest versions of the medicines prescribed. In addition, pharmacists are allowed to substitute pharmaceutical products prescribed by brand name with generics unless the prescribing doctor has expressly stated otherwise.

In Latvia, the market penetration of generic medicines is quite substantial. Generics represent 74% of the market by volume (see Figure 4.10), one of the highest levels in the OECD, and some 20 percentage points above the OECD average. In terms of value, generic medicines account for 43% of the total pharmaceutical market. This level is also high when compared with countries with similar levels of generic penetration by volume (Canada, the Netherlands) and may reflect higher prices of generics relative to other medicines (off-patent originators and on-patent medicines).





Despite the level of generic penetration, distrust in generic medicines is frequently reported among prescribers and patients in Latvia, which may limit further efficiency gains. Indeed, people's preferences are an important obstacle in implementing effective generic policy. Several studies report that a high proportion of patients tend to believe that generic medicines are of lower quality and less effective than originator medicines, and as a result may feel negatively about policies promoting their utilisation (Colgan et al., 2015_[26]). A recent study conducted in Latvia estimated that only 21% of the population would opt for generic medicines and that the opinion of a physician was the most important factor when choosing between generic and brand-name medicines (Salmane Kulikovska et al., 2019_[27]). Such distrust towards generics may partly explain why, as previously noted, patients paid EUR 25 million out-of-pocket in addition to the statutory user charges in 2017, by choosing a more expensive alternative than the reference priced product. It is therefore important that both the authorities and health care professionals provide objective and unbiased information about generic medicines to patients to increase their acceptance.

Latvia should also do more to increase spending efficiency with generics. Many countries have implemented incentives for physicians and pharmacists to boost generic markets, which can lead to price reductions. Over the last decade, France and Hungary, for example, have introduced incentives for GPs to prescribe generics through pay-for-performance schemes. In Switzerland, pharmacists receive a fee for generic substitution; in France, pharmacies receive bonuses if their substitution rates are high, see Box 4.12 (OECD, 2019_[21]). In Latvia, there are currently no financial incentives for doctors to prescribe more generics nor for pharmacists to dispense cheaper alternatives (since margins are the same for all the products, generics and originators). Possible options to consider are discussed in the next section but could for example include the introduction of incentives related to generic prescribing as part of general practitioners' pay-for-performance program; the creation of a specific distribution margin system for generics for pharmacists or the application of a fixed retail distribution margin or mark-up for generics (i.e. an absolute value) at the same level as, or even higher than that of the originators. Indeed, current retail margins, which are linked to wholesale prices, make the selling of cheaper alternatives unattractive to pharmacists.

Facilitating the market entry and inclusion in the positive list of biosimilars could also lead to substantial savings on costly medicines. Biological medicines contain active substances from a biological source, such

Note: 1. Reimbursed pharmaceutical market. 2. Community pharmacy market. Source: OECD (2020[20]), OECD Health Statistics (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?ThemeTreeId=9</u>.

as living cells or organisms. When such medicines no longer have monopoly protection, "copies" (called biosimilars) of these products can be approved. Biosimilars can create price competition and improve affordability. A biosimilar is granted regulatory approval by demonstrating sufficient similarity to its reference biological product in terms of quality characteristics, biological activity, safety and efficacy. In Latvia, the potential of biosimilars has not been fully realised. Indeed, regulatory arrangements dictate that an off-patent medicine may only be added to the positive list if the originator is already reimbursed. In the case of biosimilars, some originators are very expensive biological medicines that the authorities may have decided not to add to the reimbursement list for financial reasons, thus blocking the inclusion of any subsequent biosimilars of reference products not yet reimbursed, which would improve patients' access (see Box 4.9). Biosimilar uptake could be further increased using other incentives commonly in place in other countries (incentives for prescribers, substitution by pharmacists, etc.).

Box 4.9. Biosimilars increase price competition and foster patient access

The effects of biosimilar introduction on the concerned therapeutic areas has been evidenced in the literature. In the seven therapeutic areas with biosimilar competition, average list prices in European countries have reduced since the introduction of these products (e.g. -17% for anti-tumour necrosis factor, -6% for insulins). In addition, the correlation between biosimilar volume market share and price reduction is weak. In other words, substantial savings can be achieved even when the market share of the biosimilar remains low.

Lower prices can reduce pharmaceutical expenditure but can also foster patients' access. For most concerned therapeutic classes, there has usually been a greater increase in consumption since biosimilar entry in countries that had low starting volumes. In classes where biosimilars have been on the European market for several years (e.g. erythropoietin), there are now many examples of countries where biosimilars account for 100% of the market share for some products. This is particularly true in countries where the reference product was not always available prior to the market entry of the biosimilar(s) (e.g. Slovakia, Hungary, Romania, Poland), meaning that access to the biologic was only possible once biosimilars entered the market.

Source: QuintilesIMS (2017[28]), "The Impact of Biosimilar Competition in Europe", www.quintilesims.com.

Finally, it is also important to note that in Latvia roughly one-third of all pharmaceutical expenditure goes to over-the-counter medicines (Figure 4.11). The extent of use of non-prescription medicines is among the highest reported in OECD countries and further contributes to the high levels of out-of-pocket expenditure. One possible contributing factor may be the overall structure of the retail sector, where a very competitive environment may be encouraging community pharmacies to push sales to increase income. Clearly further investigation of this issue is warranted.



Figure 4.11. Retail pharmaceutical spending by type of product, 2018

Note: share of retail pharmaceutical spending by type of product. Source: OECD (2020_[20]), OECD Health Statistics (database), <u>https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?ThemeTreeId=9</u>.

4.3.5. The current structure of the community pharmacy sector raises concerns

As previously noted, the retail pharmacy sector in Latvia reflects a high level of horizontal integration. In OECD countries, the number of community pharmacies per 100 000 population ranges from seven in Denmark to 88 in Greece; with an average of 29 (Figure 4.12). This variation can be explained in part by differences in common distribution channels (some countries relying also on hospital pharmacies to dispense medicines to outpatients while others, like the Netherlands, still have doctors dispensing medicines to their patients). Latvia reports 40 community pharmacies per 100 000 inhabitants, the fourth highest rate in the OECD.

Such a high figure may not necessarily be a problem unless the pharmacies are poorly distributed across the country. In fact, the density of pharmacies is extremely high in Riga and in the big urban centres, but much lower in rural areas. In addition, the high urban density of pharmacies may induce an increased degree of competition among them. As a result of an increasing trend towards horizontal and vertical integration in the Latvian retail pharmaceutical sector, many pharmacies are now owned by wholesalers who have an interest in supplying "their" pharmacies with the products they distribute. Financial pressure on pharmacies is high and they tend to carry minimal stocks, and this can impair patient access. A national poll released in August 2020 reported that almost two-thirds of users of state-reimbursed medicines had experienced lack of availability of prescribed reimbursable medicines in retail pharmacies in the preceding months. In 29% of cases, the situation was resolved by purchasing medicines in another pharmacy. Increased competition also encourages pharmacists to sell more over-the-counter medicines and to dispense higher priced alternatives to patients to ensure their financial survival. Overall, the high density of pharmacies in Latvia constitutes an additional factor contributing to patients' difficulties in access to and affordability of medicines.



Figure 4.12. Community pharmacies, 2017 (or nearest year)

Source: Pharmaceutical Group of the European Union (PGEU) Database 2017 or national sources.

In addition, the role of pharmacists as providers of public health services is not sufficiently recognised or valued in the country. Indeed, the role of the community pharmacist has changed over recent years in most OECD countries. The increasing burdens of chronic disease and multi-morbidity require them to tailor advice to the complex needs of individual patients, while the shift away from hospital care means pharmacists are increasingly providing other services, within community pharmacies or as part of integrated health care teams. Although their main function remains to dispense medications, community pharmacists are increasingly providing direct care to patients as well as medicine adherence support. In Latvia, no specific public health function is currently devolved to pharmacists, despite an expressed willingness to contribute more to the general public health effort. Their contribution could, for example, include more reviews of patients' prescription regimens, vaccination services or monitoring of certain health metrics (e.g. HbA1c).

4.4. Reforming certain features of the Latvian pharmaceutical sector would improve patient access and safeguard public spending

This chapter has described the current situation of the outpatient pharmaceutical market in Latvia. Overall, the pharmaceutical system possesses solid and well-functioning institutions and the regulation of the sector is well-defined. Prices of all medicines are regulated and the reimbursement procedure and management of the positive list rely on objective principles.

However, outpatient medicines not only represent a growing challenge for public finances but at the same time patient access is becoming more and more difficult. Indeed, pharmaceuticals represent more than one-quarter of current health expenditure, but Latvians still bear directly the costs of almost two-thirds of pharmaceutical expenditure.

The current situation can be explained by a conjunction of various elements. First and foremost, the low level of public expenditure on health limits the number of medicines that may be publicly covered. Second, the current reimbursement system is not providing adequate protection for patients (and particularly vulnerable populations) from the costs of ill health. Third, the health system is not optimising the expenditure of current pharmaceutical budgets because some of its features (such as broad misconceptions around generic medicine and prescribing by brand name) lead to substantial inefficiencies.

158 |

Finally, the configuration of the retail pharmaceutical market sector gives rise to misaligned competitive behaviours and does not foster access.

The policy options shown below have been developed based on these findings. They are organised around each of the functions of the pharmaceutical sector and are intended to improve patient access to outpatient medicines while at the same time supporting the authorities in their efforts to control the rising costs of this dimension of the health system. They are summarised in Table 4.6 together with the likely financial implications. However, it should be reiterated that increased public investment in health in general, and in pharmaceuticals in particular, is needed. Overall, Latvia spends much less on health per capita and as a share of GDP than most other OECD countries. Such low levels of public spending on health reflect the relatively small size of government (public spending represents 37% of GDP) but also the relatively low priority given to health, as less than 9% of overall public spending is allocated to this sector, compared with an average of 16% in the EU as a whole. Significant progress in access to medicines will remain extremely difficult if the level of resources invested in the system is not increased.

		Low or limited financial implications	Substantial financial implications
Increase public investment on outpatient medicines			\checkmark
Adjustments to the pricing system	Establish distribution mark-ups more favourable to generic medicines	\checkmark	
	Introduce a ceiling to wholesalers' mark-ups	\checkmark	
	Disconnect community pharmacy remuneration from the prices of medicines	\checkmark	
Revisions of the reimbursement arrangements	Review and revise of reimbursement lists	\checkmark	
	Include co-payments on medicines in the calculation of the general cap on out-of-pocket payments		\checkmark
	Increase the reimbursement rate of pharmaceuticals included in the lowest reimbursement category		\checkmark
	Exempt additional, vulnerable population groups from co- payments on outpatient medicines		\checkmark
Efficiency gains on pharmaceutical expenditure	Improve the knowledge and acceptance of generic medicines among both patients and health professionals through public awareness campaigns	\checkmark	
	Incentivize physicians to prescribe more generics	\checkmark	
	Facilitate the reimbursement of biosimilars		\checkmark
	Improve public health responsibilities of community pharmacists	\checkmark	

Table 4.6. Overview of the suggested policy actions

4.4.1. Adjustments to the pricing system should be considered

As mentioned above, the regulation of prices in Latvia is well-established. Manufacturers' prices of reimbursed medicines are controlled through External Price Referencing and the authorities have already initiated a revision of the reference countries, which goes in the right direction since the previous list included countries either not regulating prices (Denmark) and/or having higher GDP per capita (e.g. Czech Republic, Hungary).

However, the control of the distribution margins presents various issues. First, two regulations coexist: one for reimbursed and one for non-reimbursed medicines, without any obvious reasons to justify the dichotomy. Second, for medicines there is no ceiling to wholesalers' mark-ups (see Table 4.4). This arrangement can be extremely costly for the third-party payer and by extension, for patients. Third, there is no difference in the regulation of the distribution margins for generics and originators. A single scale, with margins based on value, necessarily encourages pharmacists to dispense more expensive alternatives to increase their income.

Removing the differences in the regulation of margins between reimbursed and non-reimbursed products and replacing them with a scheme favouring generics can increase generic uptake, which can lead to price reductions. Pharmacists also need to be remunerated in a way that encourages them to dispense the least expensive products. Instead of mark-ups that encourage dispensing of more expensive drugs, fixed fees per prescription or differentiated mark-ups (between originators and generics for instance) could lead pharmacists either to equipoise, or create and incentive to dispense generics, respectively. Some countries recently changed their policies to incentivise pharmacists to dispense generics. In 2012, Portugal changed pharmacists' remuneration from fixed (flat rate regardless of price) to regressive margins (decreasing margins with increasing prices). Other countries have gone even further. In Switzerland and Belgium, for example, pharmacists receive an additional fee for generics substitution. France introduced a pay-for-performance scheme for pharmacists in 2012 with a bonus for achieving generic drug dispensing targets, see Box 4.12 (OECD, 2017_[29]).

Introducing a ceiling on wholesalers' mark-ups could contribute to containing public expenditure on pharmaceuticals and reduce patients' out-of-pocket expenditure. Most OECD countries regulate wholesalers' mark-ups, relying either on a regressive scheme (as in Latvia), or on a linear scheme (as in Italy, Spain and Poland). Frequently, countries also limit the maximum possible mark-up for wholesalers; it is capped at EUR 30 in France and EUR 7.54 in Spain. As reported in Table 4.2 and Table 4.4, there is no similar ceiling on wholesalers' margins for non-reimbursed and reimbursed medicines in Latvia.

Disconnecting community pharmacists' remuneration from the price of medicines is also an option for consideration. A substantial number of OECD countries have uncoupled the prices of medicines and the remuneration of community pharmacists. In France, distribution margins comprised 81% of the remuneration of community pharmacists in 2014. In 2019, with the progressive introduction of various dispensing fees, this had declined to 26% (LEEM, 2019_[30]). This evolution also limits the impact of price reductions on pharmacy incomes. This is particularly relevant as the determination of medicine prices do not involve pharmacy representatives, although affects their remuneration if it relies on mark-ups. Various countries have introduced prescription fees to complement the mark-up remunerations (e.g. Denmark, France), while others have in some aspects almost entirely disconnected remuneration from mark-ups (e.g. Australia, New-Zealand, see Box 4.10). Uncoupling medicines prices and pharmacy remuneration in Latvia could facilitate better control of pharmaceutical expenditure while safeguarding pharmacy remuneration.

Box 4.10. Remuneration of pharmacists under the Australian Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme

Remuneration of pharmacists for prescriptions subsidised by the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (PBS) in Australia made up of two elements: dispensing fees and "administration, handling and infrastructure" (AHI) fees.

Dispensing fees for medicines reimbursed by the PBS depend on the nature of medicine concerned (e.g. ready-prepared, dangerous medicine, etc.).

AHI fees were introduced in 2015 to replace the former six-tier pharmacy mark-up. The objective was to partially de-link pharmacy remuneration from the prices of medicines, so that changes in pricing policy would have less impact on pharmacy remuneration.

AHI fees vary according to the listed PBS prices of the medicines. If the price is

- less than AUD 180 (USD 118), the AHI fee is AUD 3.54 per dispensing (USD 2.30);
- between AUD 180 to 2 089.71, the AHI fee is AUD 3.54, plus 3.5% of the amount by which the price to pharmacy exceeds AUD 180 per dispensing;
- more than AUD 2 089.71 (USD 1 365), the AHI fee is AUD 70 per dispensing (USD 46).

Source: Deloitte (2016[31]), Remuneration and regulation of community pharmacies.

4.4.2. The reimbursement system needs to be substantially revised

The structure of the reimbursement system is complex, and at times confusing. In particular, the rationale for the use of three levels of reimbursement is difficult to understand and the basis for the allocation to different levels is unclear. For example, a medicine that is reimbursed at 75% for an asthmatic patient may only be reimbursed at 50% for a patient with COPD.

Also, as demonstrated in the previous sections, the current features of the system do not provide adequate financial protection for patients. The range of medicines publicly covered is arguably insufficient, with several essential medicines missing from the reimbursement lists. There is also no cap on co-payments which disproportionately affects vulnerable populations, such as patients with chronic conditions.

Revising the current positive lists (list A; B, C and M) to add some current important therapeutic options not currently covered, specifically those targeting the biggest health issues in Latvia (cardiovascular disease, mental illness, diabetes), would improve patient access. As presented in the previous sections, of the 4 252 products registered in Latvia, 1 760 (41%) are at least partially reimbursed by the NHS (i.e. part of one of the positive lists). A comparison of the reimbursement lists with the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines showed that only 165 of 433 (40%) molecules on the EML were currently reimbursed in Latvia. This implies that some essential medicines are not covered by the NHS and that the NHS provide coverage of many medicines that may not necessarily constitute a priority (such as combination products). A revision of the content of the positive lists would enable better alignment of the benefit package with the burden of disease in the Latvian population. Further clarification of how these lists are reviewed and revised would also be helpful.

In addition, the overall level of out-of-pocket payments on outpatient medicines should be reduced through a combination of the following measures:

• Include co-payments on medicines in the calculation of the general cap on out-of-pocket payments and lower the overall threshold of this cap to enhance the degree of financial protection.

- Consider revising the reimbursement arrangements, starting with an increase in the reimbursement rate of pharmaceuticals included in the lowest reimbursement category (50% of the price of the cheapest alternative is reimbursed); a possible option could be to include all the medicines part of it into the current 75% reimbursement category.
- Designate additional vulnerable populations from co-payments on outpatient medicines (for example, pensioners).

As already reported, several publications have shown that financial barriers to accessing necessary medicines are not only strongly correlated with poorer health outcomes, but also with increased use of and expenditure on other health services. In the case of Latvia, outpatient medicines are the most important source of financial hardship because of the general structure of the reimbursement scheme; the reliance on co-insurance rather than flat co-payments, the existence of a prescription fee, and the exclusion of medicines from the annual cap on out-of-pocket costs. This system disproportionately affects vulnerable populations, such as people on low-incomes and those with chronic conditions. Co-insurance payments – that is, co-payments set as percentage of the price - are inequitable, and shift financial risk from the payment agency to the patient, thereby exposing them to health system inefficiencies. Caps in overall outof-pocket spending can protect people if they are applied to all patient contributions over time, rather than being focused on specific items or types of service. In the case of Latvia, excluding outpatient medicines from the general calculation of the cap on out-of-pocket payments weakens the protection the cap provides to patients, since the majority of out-of-pocket costs arise from outpatient medicines. The measures suggested above could transform the reimbursement arrangements in ways that would substantially improve the Latvian population's protection from the costs of ill-health. The other Baltic states have made substantial progress on that direction in recent years and their experiences could inform system redesign (see Box 4.11).

Box 4.11. The other Baltic States have implemented successful policies to reduce out-of-pocket payments on medicines

Estonia

All patients in Estonia are required to make a co-payment for their outpatient medicines. Some vulnerable populations (e.g. people on low incomes, pensioners) can get these co-payments reimbursed but until 2018, the complexity of the system frequently prevented eligible people from claiming the reimbursements to which they were entitled. In 2018, the government reformed the system to enhance protection against high out-of-pocket costs. When a patient's spending on prescriptions in one year exceeds EUR 100, the government immediately covers 50% of any further costs until the patient has spent EUR 300 in total, after which the government pays 90% of any subsequent costs. Unlike the preceding system, patients are not required to apply for this benefit and wait to be reimbursed, it is calculated automatically by the pharmacy's information system.

As a result, out-of-pocket payments for prescription medicines have been significantly reduced in Estonia: in 2017, only 3 000 people benefited from additional reimbursement, but this rose to 134 000 in 2018. The number of people spending more than EUR 250 annually on outpatient prescriptions fell from 24 000 in 2017 (2.8% of the population) to 1 000 in 2018 (0.1%).

Lithuania

While there are no formal user charges for primary, outpatient and inpatient care, until recently, patients faced substantial co-payment for outpatient medicines in Lithuania. A number of measures have been taken since 2017 to decrease the level of out-of-pocket payments on pharmaceuticals. These include an increase in the reimbursement levels and caps on the price differences between the prices paid at pharmacy level and the reference reimbursement prices.

As a result, the average co-payment per prescription decreased from EUR 3.4 in 2017 to EUR 2.3 in 2019, and the share of OOP expenditure on reimbursable medicines decreased from 21.2% in 2016 to 6.8% in the first quarter of 2019.

Source: OECD/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies (2019[16]), *Latvia: Country Health Profile* 2019, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/b9e65517-en</u>. WHO Regional Office for Europe (2018[33]), Can people afford to pay for healthcare? New evidence on financial protection in Estonia.

4.4.3. While more public investment is required, some efficiency gains could be made

As mentioned above, some efficiency gains could be pursued that would support patient access while at the same time contributing to the control of the public spending on pharmaceuticals. The recent decisions of the authorities to have at least 70% of the prescriptions written using INNs is a step in the right direction, as is the introduction of a ceiling on the prices of reimbursed medicines. However, widespread misconceptions about generic medicines will remain an obstacle to any attempts to increase their uptake.

Improving the knowledge and acceptability of generic medicines among patients and health professionals is necessary. This could be achieved via new information campaigns and further efforts around initial and continuous professional education. Several countries have carried out information campaigns to promote the use of generics, explaining their equivalence and interchangeability with originator medicines (e.g. Belgium, Denmark, France, Greece, Italy, Portugal and Spain). While no formal evaluation is available, these policies, together with patent expiries of several blockbusters in recent years, have

contributed to the significant increases in the market share of generics observed over the past decade in several countries (OECD, 2017_[29]).

Physicians also need to be incentivised to prescribe by INN. They can be encouraged to prescribe cheaper products by creating explicit guidelines on the prescription of the cheapest alternative as first-intention medication or nudged by prescription software that highlights price differences for products which are therapeutically equivalent. Financial incentives can also be used to encourage them to prescribe generics. Several countries use financial incentives targeting prescribers. In Belgium, since 2005, physicians who issue at least 400 prescriptions annually are evaluated on whether they prescribe a certain required percentage of "cheap medicines". The scheme, updated in 2015, has set between 16% and 65% target share of "cheap medicines" across different medical specialities, with an average of 42%. Germany uses similar target levels and has introduced financial penalties for physicians who do not reach them. In recent years, France (in 2009) and Hungary (in 2010) introduced incentives for GPs to prescribe generics through a pay-for-performance (P4P) scheme (see Box 4.12) (OECD, 2017_[29]).

Box 4.12. Policies fostering generic uptake have led to substantial savings in France

Over the past two decades, France introduced a comprehensive set of policies to foster the utilisation of generics, which led to substantial savings.

Incentives towards pharmacists:

Three policy options have been introduced to encourage pharmacists to dispense generic medicines in France:

- Since 1999, pharmacies' mark-ups on generic medicines are generally the same as those of the originators (in absolute value).
- A pay-for-performance scheme (*Rémunération sur objectifs de santé Publique*, ROSP) was created, rewarding pharmacists based on the rate of generic substitutions recorded in their pharmacies. For most molecules, the bonus begins at a substitution rate of about 75%, and increases up to a target substitution rate of 85%. In 2013, pharmacies earned an average of EUR 6 000 under the scheme (for a total cost to the national health insurance fund of EUR 135 million).
- Discounts (also known as back margins) granted by pharmaceutical companies to pharmacists are regulated by the State. In order to further encourage generic dispensing, the maximum authorised discounts for generic drugs are higher than those for originators. In addition, since 2014, the gap between generics' and originators' authorised discounts has been increased to up to 40% of the generic list price (against 17% previously) compared with 2.5% for originators.

Incentives towards doctors:

For physicians, measures to increase generic uptake have primarily been targeted at modifying prescribing behaviour:

- Physicians must be able to provide a clinical justification for any prescription for which they decline to permit generic substitution. The Health Insurance Fund can penalize a prescriber who cannot provide a clinical basis for his decision.
- Since 2015, prescription by INN has been mandatory.
- A pay-for-performance scheme (ROSP) also exists for physicians, and represents a substantial share of GP income (roughly 10%). Almost a quarter of the objectives defined of the scheme are aimed at increasing the share of prescriptions dispensed as generics.

Incentives towards patients:

The "third-party payer in exchange for generics" (*tiers-payant contre génériques*) system was implemented in July 2012. Under this system, third-party payment is granted only if a patient agrees to accept a generic instead of the originator (with the exception of those listed as non-substitutable on the prescription form). This means that if a patient still wants the originator, the reimbursement level will be the same as for the generic but the patient will have to pay for the entire prescription upfront and claim reimbursement afterwards instead of having to pay only the co-payment at point of sale.

Results

Together these measures have led to an increase in the utilisation of generics in France. Generics as a proportion of total pharmaceutical consumption increased steadily between 2008 and 2014, from 22% to 33% by value, and from 31% to 46% by volume. The substitution rate for generics also increased between 2008 and 2013, from 69% to 84.5%.

According to the government Audit Office, generic medicines generated savings of EUR 3.3 billion in 2013. These savings, were shared equally by the national health insurance fund and community pharmacies, resulting in net savings of EUR 1.6 billion for the national health insurance fund in 2013, and cumulatively EUR 12.1 billion since 2002.

Source: (French Ministry of Finance, 2017[34]).

Another means of improving the overall efficiency of the Latvian pharmaceutical system would be to facilitate biosimilar entry to the positive list. As described in the previous section, in Latvia, the full potential of biosimilars has not been realised. The regulatory arrangements require that an off-patent medicine can only be added to the positive list if the originator is already reimbursed. In the case of biosimilars, originators are very expensive biological medicines that the authorities may have decided to not cover for financial reasons, thus blocking the inclusion of biosimilar versions in the reimbursement list despite more affordable prices. Changing such arrangements could allow the introduction of biosimilars which would improve patients' access and reduce public spending where the more expensive reference products are already listed (see Box 4.9).

Finally, the role of pharmacists in the health system could be substantially enhanced. In OECD countries, community pharmacists are increasingly recognised as key health professionals delivering important contributions to the well-being of both individuals and communities over and above their role in dispensing medicines. They are often both the first and last point of contact between a patient and the health system. Countries that remunerate pharmacists on a fee for service basis for additional patient services include, among others: Australia, Canada, Denmark, France, Japan, the Netherlands, New Zealand and Spain. In France, the role of pharmacists in prevention has been expanded since 2018. They are now permitted to administer influenza vaccinations to older people and other at-risk groups for whom the vaccine is recommended. They receive a vaccination fee for this activity, paid by the Health Insurance Fund. Since February 2019, they may also dispense medicines for a continuing a treatment regime of at least three months, even when the prescription has expired (e.g. treatments for hypertension and diabetes, contraception) (European Commission, 2019[35]). As new clinical services are adopted, they may be compensated by a fee for service, a fee for performance (such as achieving a generic substitution target) or a capitation fee (WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2019[14]). In Latvia, providing an expanded professional service role for community pharmacists could contribute to better management enhanced health outcomes as well as better management of the pharmaceutical sector.

4.5. Conclusion

This chapter has described the general functions of the Latvian pharmaceutical sector and many of the current issues in the efficient administration and sustainability of it. The system appears to have solid legal and organisational foundations but grapples with the increasing costs of, and demand for outpatient medicines. For patients, the current flaws in the system lead to very high levels of out-of-pocket costs in accessing needed medicines, in turn contributing to high rates of catastrophic spending on health. One of the positive findings of this analysis is that substantial improvements to the system could be made with modest increased cost and effort for the public authorities. However, it is important to reiterate that the overall current level of public spending on health in general (and on medicines in particular) remains among the lowest in OECD countries.

References

Arsenijevic, J. et al. (2016), "Catastrophic Health Care Expenditure among Older People with Chronic Diseases in 15 European Countries", <i>PloS one</i> , Vol. 11/7, pp. e0157765-e0157765, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0157765</u> .	[5]
Behmane D, D. (2019), <i>Latvia: Health system review</i> , <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/331419/HiT-21-4-2019-eng.pdf</u> .	[6]
Colgan, S. et al. (2015), "Perceptions of generic medication in the general population, doctors and pharmacists: a systematic review", <i>BMJ open</i> , Vol. 5/12, pp. e008915-e008915, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-008915</u> .	[26]
Deloitte (2016), Remuneration and regulation of community pharmacies.	[31]
European Commission (2019), "State of Health in the EU, Companion Report".	[35]
European Commission (2019), VAT rates applied in member states of the EU, https://ec.europa.eu/taxation_customs/sites/taxation/files/resources/documents/taxation/vat/h ow_vat_works/rates/vat_rates_en.pdf.	[32]
French Ministry of Finance (2017), <i>Strategies to expand the distribution of generic drugs</i> , <u>https://www.tresor.economie.gouv.fr/Articles/be1f31fc-04fd-4c79-b71c-5bd7832d13f8/files/f82b59e3-ebcf-4d68-8494-2421a6707eb3</u> .	[34]
Goldman, D., G. Joyce and Y. Zheng (2007), "Prescription drug cost sharing: associations with medication and medical utilization and spending and health", <i>JAMA</i> , Vol. 298/1, pp. 61-69, http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.298.1.61 .	[3]
Government of Latvia (2005), Regulation of Cabinet of Ministers No. 803, 2005	[37]
Hogerzeil, H. (2006), "Essential medicines and human rights: what can they learn from each other?", <i>Bulletin of the World Health Organization</i> , Vol. 84/5, pp. 371-375, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2471/blt.06.031153</u> .	[36]
Hong, S., J. Wang and J. Tang (2013), "Dynamic View on Affordability of Fixed-Dose Combination Antihypertensive Drug Therapy", <i>American Journal of Hypertension</i> , Vol. 26/7, pp. 879-887, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ajh/hpt035</u> .	[24]
Kesselheim, A. et al. (2015), "Prescription drug insurance coverage and patient health outcomes: a systematic review", <i>American journal of public health</i> , Vol. 105/2, pp. e17-e30, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2014.302240</u> .	[22]
Law, M. et al. (2003), "Value of low dose combination treatment with blood pressure lowering drugs: analysis of 354 randomised trials", <i>BMJ</i> , Vol. 326/7404, p. 1427, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.326.7404.1427</u> .	[19]
Law, M., N. Wald and A. Rudnicka (2003), "Quantifying effect of statins on low density lipoprotein cholesterol, ischaemic heart disease, and stroke: systematic review and meta-analysis", <i>BMJ (Clinical research ed.)</i> , Vol. 326/7404, p. 1423, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.326.7404.1423</u> .	[18]

| 167

LEEM (2019), <i>Prix</i> <i>Leem</i> , LES PRIX DES MÉDICAMENTS REMBOURSABLES SONT PARMI LES DERNIERS PRIX INDUSTRIELS À ÊTRE ENCORE ADMINISTRÉS EN FRANCE, <u>https://www.leem.org/prix</u> (accessed on 23 May 2020).	[30]
Mitenbergs, U. et al. (2012), "Latvia: Health system review", Health Systems in Transition.	[10]
Niëns, L. et al. (2010), "Quantifying the impoverishing effects of purchasing medicines: a cross- country comparison of the affordability of medicines in the developing world", <i>PLoS medicine</i> , Vol. 7/8, p. e1000333, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000333</u> .	[4]
OECD (2020), OECD Health Statstics, https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?ThemeTreeId=9.	[20]
OECD (2019), <i>Health at a Glance 2019: OECD Indicators</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/4dd50c09-en.	[21]
OECD (2017), <i>Tackling Wasteful Spending on Health</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264266414-en.	[29]
OECD (2014), "Competition issues in the distribution of pharmaceuticals", Vol. 43, p. 6, <u>http://www.oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=DAF/COMP/GF(2014</u> <u>)10/FINAL&doclanguage=en</u> .	[15]
OECD/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies (2019), <i>Latvia: Country Health</i> <i>Profile 2019, State of Health in the EU</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris/European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/b9e65517-en</u> .	[16]
OECD and European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies (2019), <i>Lithuania: Country Health Profile 2019, State of Health in the EU</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/35913deb-en .	[38]
Quick, J. et al. (2002), "Twenty-five years of essential medicines", <i>Bulletin of the World Health Organization</i> , Vol. 80/11, pp. 913-914, <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/12481216</u> .	[1]
QuintilesIMS (2017), <i>The Impact of Biosimilar Competition in Europe</i> , <u>http://www.quintilesims.com</u> .	[28]
Republic of Latvia (2006), Regulations No 899 on "Outpatient Treatments And Medicines For The Purchase Of Medical Equipment For The Refund Order".	[13]
Republic of Latvia (2005), Regulation of Cabinet of Ministers No. 803, 2005. Regulations Regarding the Principles for the Determination of the Price of Medicinal Products.	[12]
Sacks, C. et al. (2018), "Medicare spending on brand-name combination medications vs their generic constituents", <i>JAMA - Journal of the American Medical Association</i> , Vol. 320/7, pp. 650-656, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.2018.11439</u> .	[25]
Salmane Kulikovska, I. et al. (2019), "Use of generic medicines in Latvia: awareness, opinions and experiences of the population", <i>Journal of pharmaceutical policy and practice</i> , Vol. 12, p. 1, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s40545-018-0159-5</u> .	[27]
Silins, J. and M. Szkultecka-Dębek (2017), "Drug Policy in Latvia", Value Health Reg Issues	[7]
Vogler, S. and N. Zimmermann (2016), "Glossary of pharmaceutical terms: 2016 update", Gesundheit Österreich GmbH, <u>http://whocc.goeg.at/Publications/Methodology</u> .	[11]

Wald, N. and M. Law (2003), "A strategy to reduce cardiovascular disease by more than 80%", <i>BMJ</i> , Vol. 326/7404, p. 1419, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.326.7404.1419</u> .	[17]
WHO (2017), "Towards Access 2030".	[2]
WHO Regional Office for Europe (2019), "Can people afford to pay for health care? New evidence on financial protection in Europe", https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/311654/9789289054058-eng.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y .	[39]
WHO Regional Office for Europe (2019), "The legal and regulatory framework for community pharmacies in the WHO European Region", <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/326394</u> .	[14]
WHO Regional Office for Europe (2018), "Can people afford to pay for healthcare? New evidence on financial protection in Estonia".	[33]
WHO Regional Office for Europe (2018), "Can people afford to pay for healthcare? New evidence on financial protection in Latvia".	[8]
WHO Regional Office for Europe (2018), "Medicines Reimbursement policies in Europe".	[9]
World Health Organization (2019), <i>World Health Organization Model List of Essential Medicines, 21st List, 2019</i> , World Health Organization, Geneva.	[23]

Notes

¹ Where patient contributions are structured as co-insurance, the amount paid is a fixed percentage of price of the medicine and therefore increases as the price of the medicines increases. This not only means that patient contributions for more expensive medicines are less affordable, but also that patients cannot anticipate in advance what they will be expected to pay at the pharmacy for a given item. This uncertainty also contributes to failure to fill prescriptions. (WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2019_[39])

² Even if fixed-dose combinations drugs can lead to better adherence and control of the disease compared to the corresponding free-combination of the same molecules, their increased cost may not be offset by the clinical benefits brought in.

OECD Reviews of Public Health

LATVIA A HEALTHIER TOMORROW

Latvia sees high rates of obesity, smoking and alcohol consumption. In turn, this results in a high incidence of preventable diseases, such as heart disease, diabetes and many cancers. This puts a burden on a health system which is already operating on a very tight budget as compared to other OECD countries. This OECD report shows that Latvia has many of the policies it needs to address these problems in place. However, Latvia needs to go further to ensure the health system can effectively prevent diseases, not just cure them. This will require redesigning policies to reach a larger population and efforts to educate the population to understand how to protect their health. Better screening programmes are needed, as is a stronger primary care sector, and access to essential medicines for all Latvians.



PRINT ISBN 978-92-64-86726-0 PDF ISBN 978-92-64-61964-7

